

seirbhísí roinnte fiontraíochta is fearr le chéile



# Northern Ireland Civil Service Pension Scheme:

## 2015 Remedy (McCloud)

A draft Statutory Rule covering the 2015 Remedy ('McCloud'): retrospective phase

A consultation produced by Department of Finance

This consultation begins on 03 April 2023
This consultation ends on 02 June 2023

#### © Crown copyright 2023

This publication is licensed under the Open Government Licence v3.0. To view this licence, visit https://www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/version/3/



Where we have identified any third-party copyright information you will need to obtain permission from the copyright holders concerned.

This publication is available at:

http://www.finance-ni.gov.uk/civilservicepensions-ni

Any enquiries regarding this publication should be sent to us at:

PLCconsultations@finance-ni.gov.uk

## About this consultation

To: This consultation is aimed at civil service scheme

members with remediable service in the remedy period 1

April 2015 to 31 March 2022.

**Duration:** From 3 April 2023 to 02 June 2023

Enquiries (including requests for the paper in an alternative format) to:

Email (preferred): PLCconsultations@finance-ni.gov.uk

OR write to:

Retrospective Remedy (McCloud) Consultation

CSP Policy, Legislation & Communications Branch

Department of Finance

Waterside House 75 Duke Street Derry/Londonderry

**BT47 6FP** 

How to respond:

The primary method for responses is online via NI Direct Citizen Space. Please use the green response button at the bottom of the consultation webpage or click on the button below to submit your response through Citizen Space.



OR email (if preferred) your completed response template to: PLCconsultations@finance-ni.gov.uk

OR send it to:

Retrospective Remedy Consultation CSP Policy, Legislation & Communications Branch Department of Finance Waterside House 75 Duke Street Derry/Londonderry

**BT47 6FP** 

The response template can be found at:

https://www.finance-

ni.gov.uk/consultations/consultation-nics-pension-

scheme-retrospective-remedy

Response paper:

A response to this consultation exercise is due to be published by September 2023 at: https://www.finance-ni.gov.uk/ under the "Consultations" link near the top right of the webpage.

## Purpose of the consultation

- 1.1. The purpose of this consultation is to seek views on the draft Public Service (Civil Servants and Others) Pensions (Remediable Service) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2023, which makes provision for the remedy of discrimination which arose from 2015 public service pension scheme reforms. The Court of Appeal determined that it was the transitional protection element of the reformed schemes that was age discriminatory, not the scheme principles. This judgment became known as "McCloud" judgement or case. Rulings of the Court of Appeal in England and Wales are not directly binding here. However, the devolved public service schemes in Northern Ireland, including the Northern Ireland Civil Service Pension Schemes, incorporate the same transitional protection arrangements as the schemes in Great Britain and the implications of the Appeal Court decision are such that all schemes must be treated as affected and so require to be remedied.
- 1.2. The regulations that are the subject of this consultation apply to the Northern Ireland Civil Service Pension Scheme arrangements and implement the remedy set out in the Public Service Pensions and Judicial Offices Act 2022¹ ('PSPJOA'). The PSPJOA creates powers to make retrospective changes to service built up in public service pension schemes during the remedy period in order to remedy the unlawful discrimination identified by the Court of Appeal in the McCloud and Sargeant cases. These retrospective changes will apply to members with `remediable service', that is those in service on or before 31 March 2012 who remained in service in the period from 1 April 2015 to 31 March 2022 (the remedy period).
- 1.3. The remedy aims to address the discrimination caused by the transitional protection element of the 2015 pension reforms, by allowing members to choose between their relevant PCSPS(NI) (Classic, Classic Plus, Premium or Nuvos), or alpha-like benefits for any remediable service.
- 1.4. In line with the consultation requirements in section 21 of the Public Service Pensions Act (Northern Ireland) 2014, this document explains what the proposed regulations do and provides scheme members and any other interested parties with the information about how these regulations will operate in practice. It should be noted that the regulations are in draft and may change following the consultation, however the policy position is not expected to change.
- 1.5. The draft Public Service (Civil Servants and Others) Pensions (Remediable Service) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2023 ("the regulations") dealing with the public service pension schemes' remedy have been published for consultation on 3 April 2023. The consultation will close on 02 June 2023.
- 1.6. Under this consultation, the Department of Finance ("the Department") is seeking views on the draft regulations which aim to remedy the discrimination identified in the McCloud case, therefore only responses in scope of this consultation can be considered. At this stage, the Department cannot offer

eligible members their remedy choice of benefits nor provide estimates of what an individual's remedy will look like as there will be no statutory basis to do so until after these regulations come into operation in October 2023. Additionally, as approximately 40,000 members may be affected by the remedy, it will take some time to develop and calculate each individual's remedy which will be specific to their own individual circumstances. Eligible members who remain in active service can expect to receive statements outlining the value of their remedy benefits accrued in each scheme within 18 months of 1 October 2023 as stipulated in the PSPJOA 2022. Those members with remediable service who have already retired and claimed their pension for service during the remedy period, including partial retirees, will be given priority and contacted as soon as is reasonably practicable after October 2023 with regard to their remedy choice.

## Consultation response

The Department of Finance will publish their response to this consultation later in 2023 on the Civil Service Pensions website at: <a href="https://www.finance-ni.gov.uk/">https://www.finance-ni.gov.uk/</a> under the "Consultations" link near the top right of the webpage. The report will summarise the responses and set out the proposed next steps, taking into account the responses.

## Consultation principles

This consultation is being conducted in line with the consultation guidelines that can be found on the nidirect website at: https://www.nidirect.gov.uk/articles/public-consultations#toc-0.

## Confidentiality and data protection

The information you send us may need to be passed to colleagues within the Department of Finance or Civil Service Pensions and may be published in a summary of responses received and referred to in the published consultation report. Where individuals submit responses, we may publish these, but we will not publicly identify the individual. We will endeavour to remove any information that may lead to individuals being identified. Responses submitted by organisations or representatives of organisations may be published in full. All information contained in a response, including personal information, may be subject to publication or disclosure if requested under the Freedom of Information Act 2000.

By providing personal information for the purposes of the public consultation exercise, it is understood that you consent to its disclosure and publication. If this is not the case, you should limit any personal information provided, or remove it completely. If you want the information in your response to the consultation to be kept confidential, you should explain why as part of your response, although we cannot guarantee to do this.

#### Retention

Published information will generally be retained indefinitely on the basis that the information is of historic value. This would include, for example, personal data about representatives of organisations.

For more information about how the Department of Finance treats your personal data, please see the Privacy Notice at **Annex A**.

## Contents

Annex C: Draft The Public Service (Civil Servants and Others) Pensions (Remediable Service) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2023	74
Annex B: Glossary of terms	68
Annex A: Privacy Notice for Department of Finance	63
Confidentiality	62
Alternative formats	62
Complaints or comments	62
Screening	62
Contact details and how to respond	61
Questions for consultation:	59
Section 3	56
Section 2	32
Section 1:	13
Introduction	11
Executive summary	9
Contents	8
Confidentiality and data protection	7
Consultation principles	7
·	-
Consultation response	7
Purpose of the consultation	5
About this consultation	3

## **Executive summary**

This consultation seeks views on the draft proposed scheme regulations required to implement the retrospective aspects of the *McCloud* remedy.

In 2018 the Court of Appeal held in its judgment on the McCloud case that the transitional protection element of the 2015 reforms to public service pension schemes were unlawfully discriminatory on the grounds of age. Since then, the government has taken steps to resolve the discrimination for affected public service pension scheme members.

In August 2020, the Department of Finance consulted on remedy proposals in relation to the devolved public service pension schemes in Northern Ireland and confirmed, in February 2021, that affected members and fully protected members will receive a choice of which pension benefits they would prefer to receive in respect of any remediable service from 1 April 2015 to 31 March 2022. This choice will not have to be made until the point they retire and is between benefits due under the relevant legacy scheme (PCSPS(NI)) or reformed scheme (alpha) provisions. This is known as the Deferred Choice Underpin, or 'DCU', and the remediable service remedy. Where members have already taken benefits, including beneficiaries of deceased members, they will be given a choice to continue receiving the benefits in payment or opt for alternative scheme benefits. Remediable Service Statements ('RSS') containing the information that members or their beneficiaries will need to make a choice will be provided within 18 months of 1 October 2023.

The Public Service Pensions and Judicial Offices Act 2022² (the 'PSPJOA') provides the framework to address the discrimination that happened when legacy public service pension schemes were closed only to certain members in 2015. From 1 April 2022 all protected Northern Ireland Civil Service Pension Scheme members were put into the reformed scheme, alpha, as the first stage of the remedy. This means all Northern Ireland Civil Service Pension Scheme members are in the same pension scheme from 1 April 2022 onwards. Scheme Regulations were made for this stage in March 2022 under The Public Service (Civil Servants and Others) Pensions (Amendment) (No. 2) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2022³.

The PSPJOA 2022 also provides powers for schemes to make regulations that address certain technical aspects of the remedy.

As drafted, the scheme regulations provide for the following:

- provision for the immediate choice election;
- provision for the deferred choice election;
- provision for issuing remediable service statements to affected members so they have information about the choices available to them;

<sup>(2)</sup> Public Service Pensions and Judicial Offices Act 2022: https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2022/7/contents

<sup>(3)</sup> The Public Service (Civil Servants and Others) Pensions (Amendment) (No. 2) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2022: https://www.legislation.gov.uk/nisr/2022/126/contents/made.

- provision for opted out service elections and associated Partnership pension accounts;
- provision of member options, such as voluntary contributions and ill-health retirement:
- repayment mechanisms where members owe sums to the scheme, or the scheme owe sums to the member;
- the application of interest to amounts owed to, or by, members, for example under or overpaid pension benefits;
- provision in respect of Pension Sharing Orders in the case of divorce or dissolution;
- provision in respect of transfers in and out of the scheme; and
- provision for who can make elections where the member is deceased.

The draft regulations are annexed to this consultation document. It is these regulations that are the subject of this consultation, since all other aspects of the remedy have already been consulted on and have a legislative basis in the PSPJOA 2022 or other relevant legislation, referenced later in this document.

A Glossary of the terminology used within this consultation document can be found at **Annex B**.

## Introduction

- 2.1. The Public Service Pensions and Judicial Offices Act 2022 (the 'PSPJOA 2022') removes the discrimination identified by the Court of Appeal and establishes that all eligible members are to be offered a choice, at retirement or death (for beneficiaries), to receive benefits for any remediable service during the remedy period, from 1 April 2015 to 31 March 2022, based on either 'legacy scheme' or 'new scheme' rules.
- 2.2. This consultation is about the draft provisions in The Public Service (Civil Servants and Others) Pensions (Remediable Service) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2023 (see **Annex C**) which will be made using powers in the PSPJOA 2022. It is aimed at all those with an interest in this policy, including members with remediable service in the remedy period, 1 April 2015 to 31 March 2022, who will be in scope for the retrospective changes to end the discrimination identified in 2018. The specific questions on which we welcome consultees' views are set out at the end of the document.
- **2.3.** The draft regulations introduce scheme level provisions to implement the Public Service Pensions and Judicial Offices Act 2022 relating to the McCloud remediable service remedy.
- 2.4. The draft regulations are the legislative completion of the McCloud 2015 remedy process, needed to remedy the discrimination which occurred following the 2015 reforms. They enable the scheme administrator, Civil Service Pensions (NI), to provide members with a choice of the benefits they wish to receive for the remedy period. There are four main policy areas covered by the proposed scheme regulations, which need to be in place no later than 1 October 2023, in accordance with the PSPJOA 2022:
  - managing the consequences of the 'rollback' provisions of the PSPJOA 2022, which have the effect of treating active and deferred unprotected and taper protected alpha pension scheme members as if they had never left the PCSPS(NI) legacy schemes for the remedy period 1 April 2015 to 31 March 2022;
  - following rollback, around 40,000 members (unprotected and protected including taper) will be offered a choice of benefits for their remediable service:
  - put in place an immediate choice remedy solution for those whose benefit entitlement has already arisen, including members who have received benefits or died within the remedy period, currently estimated to be around 11,000 members; and
  - put in place deferred choice provisions, to allow members to make an informed choice of the benefits they wish to receive at retirement or when benefits are brought into payment.

#### How the document is structured

- 2.5. This document is set out in sections. The first section deals with the provisions made in the proposed regulations around the choices members will have for their remediable service and when and how these choices will be communicated to them or their personal representatives; this follows the policy provided for by the PSPJOA 2022.
- 2.6. The second section covers the provisions made in the proposed regulations to deal with scheme specific issues which will happen when the remedy is applied to the Northern Ireland Civil Service Pension Scheme. This includes when scheme members will be affected and how the remedy will work in practice, for example, the actions needed for some member benefit options or choices following rollback.
- 2.7. The final section covers technical matters that are largely dealt with through the PSPJOA 2022, Department of Finance Directions<sup>4</sup> and Tax Regulations. Where provisions in scheme regulations are also needed, this is highlighted.
- 2.8. The scope of this consultation is the proposed scheme regulations necessary to deliver the remedy. HM Treasury previously published a policy impact assessment and an equality impact assessment, which considered the impact of provisions made in the PSPJOA 2022 and the Department of Finance also carried out a similar Section 75 screening exercise in August 2020. The scope of the Section 75 policy screening assessment by the Department of Finance therefore focuses on the impact of the proposed changes to scheme regulations necessary to deliver the PSPJOA 2022 requirements and is published alongside this consultation.
- 2.9. The consultation will be launched on the Department of Finance CSP(NI) website at http://www.finance-ni.gov.uk/civilservicepensions-ni and will also be available on NI Direct.gov.uk Citizen Space at the following website address: https://consultations.nidirect.gov.uk/. In addition, the launch and publication of this consultation document and associated documentation is being notified to:
  - Active scheme members through an Employee Pension Notice;
  - The Northern Ireland Committee (NIC) of The Irish Congress of Trade Unions (ICTU);
  - Other Professional and Trade Union Bodies including retired members' groups;
  - MLAs, MPs and political parties;
  - Northern Ireland Civil Service Pension Scheme employers; and
  - Equality Agencies and Section 75 Equality consultees.
- **2.10.** However, the above list is not meant to be exhaustive or exclusive and responses are welcomed from anyone with an interest in or views on the subject covered by this consultation.

<sup>(4)</sup>The Public Service Pensions (Exercise of Powers, Compensation and Information) Directions (Northern Ireland) 2023

## Section 1:

## Policy Background Remediable Service: Remedy to address discrimination

- 3.1. It is normal practice in discrimination cases to remedy unequal treatment by reverting to the most beneficial option. However, the reforms that were introduced in 2015 were progressive reforms and were in part intended to even out the value of pensions between some of the highest and lowest earners. This resulted in some, particularly lower and middle earners, being better off in the reformed schemes. Simply extending transitional protection to all affected members would address the discrimination identified by the Court but would also mean that some members could be placed in a worse position.
- 3.2. In February 2021, the Department of Finance published its response to the public service pension scheme consultation: proposed changes to the transitional arrangements to the 2015 schemes, confirming that the legacy schemes would close on 31 March 2022 and that affected members would be given a choice to receive legacy or reformed scheme design benefits for the remediable service period.
- 3.3. The Department explained that it preferred this approach as it would provide members with greater certainty about their decision and avoid the need for them to make assumptions about matters such as their future career paths and retirement age, which would increase the risk of making imperfect decisions, particularly for younger members. The response confirmed that affected members who are already in receipt of pension benefits would be given a choice as soon as practicable after the necessary legislative changes to the schemes are in place.

## Proposals to be consulted on:

Remediable Service Remedy: meaning of remediable service is contained in section 1 of the PSPJOA 2022.

- 3.4. The proposed draft regulations are made in a new Schedule to The Public Service (Civil Servants and Others) Pensions Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2014. These draft regulations cover the implementation of the retrospective remedy.
- 3.5. The proposed scheme regulations will become effective from 1 October 2023, at which time section 2 of the PSPJOA 2022 comes into force meaning for members who were too young to receive transitional protection and were compulsorily transferred into the reformed scheme on or after 1 April 2015 these are known as unprotected and taper protected members; they will be moved back into their former legacy scheme (PCSPS(NI)) and treated as having built up service in that scheme for the remediable service period. This applies to all

members who were moved to the new scheme on or after 1 April 2015. For members with new scheme benefits in payment, section 6(4)(a) of the PSPJOA 2022 means that these members won't see a change to their benefits when this happens, as they will be part of the immediate choice group.

- 3.6. The proposed regulations also fully implement the remedy for all members affected by the unlawful discrimination. This will be for those who have already taken benefits that include remediable service and for those who will take remediable service benefits in the future. After 1 October 2023, members with remediable service will be given the option to choose between PCSPS(NI) benefits or benefits equivalent to those available under the reformed pension scheme (alpha), for the remedy period, 1 April 2015 to 31 March 2022.
- 3.7. As a result of the remedy, members may face changes to their individual tax situation. The remedy may impact a member's Annual Allowance (AA), Lifetime Allowance (LTA) and any benefits in payment. For most members, no tax adjustment will be required. However, a minority of members may see changes to their individual tax situation. Some elements of taxation policy remain under development, and guidance will be provided by HMRC and the Department of Finance at a later date.
- 3.8. A requirement of the PSPJOA 2022 is that scheme regulations made in respect of the McCloud remedy must be exercised in accordance with Department of Finance Directions, The Public Service Pensions (Exercise of Powers, Compensation and Information) Directions (Northern Ireland) 2023 published in January 2023. The Directions also provide guidance on applying interest and paying compensation. The purpose of the Directions is to provide consistency in administering the remedy across the public sector, while allowing schemes some flexibility due to the differences and administrative processes of each scheme. References in this document to "Directions" apply to these Directions.

## Details of the proposed The Public Service (Civil Servants and Others) Pensions (Remediable Service) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2023

#### Immediate choice decision for alpha or PCSPS(NI) benefits

- 4.1. The first element of the remediable service remedy is to return all members who were in the reformed scheme, alpha, to the respective PCSPS(NI) section they were in prior to 1 April 2015. This will be for the remedy period and is called rollback. This will take place when the new scheme regulations come into operation, which will be no later than 1 October 2023. Rollback returns all active and deferred unprotected and taper protected members to their former PCSPS(NI) section. This also applies to members with new scheme benefits in payment; paragraph 3.5 explains that this will not affect benefits in payment.
- **4.2.** Section 6 of the PSPJOA 2022 requires that scheme regulations provide for pensioners and beneficiaries of deceased members, who have remediable

service and have taken benefits before 1 October 2023, to have an immediate choice election for new scheme benefits. An immediate choice election is for members with remediable service benefits which are in payment before 1 October 2023 who have already retired, died or those who retired and then died.

- 4.3. The member, or the person making an immediate choice election on behalf of a deceased member, must make their immediate choice within a year (12 months) of an immediate choice remediable service statement being sent. The election is treated as taking effect immediately before the member becomes a pensioner member, or if the member has died, immediately before the member's death.
- 4.4. Before a member can make a choice about their remediable service a remediable service statement (RSS) must be provided. The immediate choice RSS will be sent automatically, members or personal representatives will not have to apply for this. Section 6 of this document covers the information that the scheme must provide in the RSS.
- **4.5.** The proposed scheme regulations provide for members to;
  - a) make a 'section 6 election' in accordance with section 6 of PSPJOA 2022 in relation to remediable service; or
  - b) decide that no section 6 election is to be made in relation to that service.

The reason for (b) is to allow members to choose to receive PCSPS(NI) benefits earlier than the end of the section 6 election period, so that they do not need to wait for their benefits to be corrected if they make an election before the 12-month election period has ended.

- 4.6. The election is made when it is received by the scheme administrator, CSP(NI), in the right way and within the election period. An election form will be sent with the RSS for the member or the eligible decision-maker to complete and return which will be the record of the immediate choice election. An immediate choice decision can only be made before the end of the section 6 election period. The election period, deadline for making an election and how the election is to be made, will be set out in the documentation provided.
- 4.7. Where a member dies before 1 October 2023, the scheme administrator must determine, as soon as possible after receiving notification of a member's death, who the eligible decision-maker is (see paragraph 5.19). Once this has been determined the eligible decision-maker will receive an immediate choice RSS. This will enable the deceased member's representative to make an informed immediate choice election for the benefits payable.

## What happens if the election deadline is not met: deemed election section 8 of PSPJOA:

**4.8.** Where no election is received by the end of the election period, the scheme manager will treat this as though the member has not made a choice as to whether or not they wish to make an election, and that the member does not want to receive alternative scheme benefits. However, in such cases where a

member was taper protected and had mixed service benefits in payment from both the PCSPS(NI) and alpha for their remediable service, the scheme manager will need to make a choice on the member's behalf and will pay the highest value benefits from either the PCSPS(NI) or alpha equivalent benefits. The highest value benefits will be determined in consultation with the scheme actuary. This is necessary as mixed service benefits cannot continue in payment as doing so would continue age-based discrimination. This gives a consistent approach to all benefits paid for the remedy period as the choice has to be for either PCSPS(NI) or alpha equivalent benefits. (Further details about taper protected members are in paragraphs 4.16 to 4.18).

- **4.9.** The draft regulations give effect to this approach by providing that an immediate choice election is treated as being made for the member's remediable service immediately before the end of the section 6 election period where:
  - (a) the end of the section 6 election period in relation to the member has passed;
  - (b) no immediate choice decision has been made in relation to the member's remediable service; and
  - (c) condition A or B is met.

**Condition A** is met where all of the member's remediable service was in alpha;

#### **Condition B** is met where:

- (i) the member's remediable service was mixed service, and
- (ii) the scheme manager determines, having consulted the scheme actuary, that the value of benefits payable in relation to the member's remediable service would be greater if payable as alpha benefits than if they were payable as PCSPS(NI) benefits.
- **4.10.** Members with PCSPS(NI) benefits in payment who after receiving their immediate choice RSS do not want to elect to receive new scheme equivalent benefits will not have to do anything see paragraphs 4.8 above and 4.16 to 4.18 below.
- **4.11.** For a member with remediable service in multiple employments or offices, a separate election is needed for each period of remediable service. Where a member is deceased, the regulations allow for an immediate choice election to be made on the member's behalf by an eligible decision-maker. The draft regulations include a schedule setting out the beneficiaries who may be considered by the scheme manager as an eligible decision-maker.
- **4.12.** The PSPJOA 2022 contains provision for members with PCSPS(NI) benefits in payment to opt for alpha equivalent benefits for their remediable service. Where no election is made, and the scheme has not deemed an election to be made the default position is to continue to pay PCSPS(NI) benefits.

## Immediate choice decision: additional requirements for a deceased member's eligible decision-maker:

- **4.13.** The draft regulations provide where the immediate choice decision-maker is a person other than the scheme manager:
  - An immediate choice decision may not be made unless a remediable service statement has been provided to the eligible decision-maker.
  - An immediate choice decision is to be treated as having been made only if the eligible decision-maker, provides any information specified in a written request from the scheme administrator for the scheme manager that is:
    - (a) information in the eligible decision-maker's possession, or
    - (b) information which the eligible decision-maker can reasonably be expected to obtain.

#### Immediate Choice Remediable Service Statements:

- **4.14.** An immediate choice RSS must be provided to pensioner members with remediable service who retired on or after 1 April 2015 and before 1 October 2023 and are receiving pension benefits. This includes members who took a form of partial retirement in that period with benefits in payment.
- **4.15.** The proposed scheme regulations provide that:
  - (i) the irrevocability of an immediate choice decision, and
  - (ii) the benefits which will be payable if no immediate choice decision is made before the end of the section 6 election period.

#### **Taper protected members with mixed service:**

- 4.16. Some members were not moved to alpha on 1 April 2015, but were moved to alpha during the remedy period, with the transition date dependent on age. These were known as taper protected members and these members have mixed service, having built up both PCSPS(NI) and alpha benefits for their remediable service period.
- 4.17. In order to remedy the discrimination, these members can choose either to take PCSPS(NI) or alpha benefits for the remedy period. This means that for those members with mixed service they will have to choose (make an election) for alpha or PCSPS(NI) benefits. This will be made clear on the documentation provided.
- 4.18. Adjustment of benefits will be necessary for all taper protected members in the immediate choice group (i.e., those with benefits in payment before 1 October 2023). Benefits in payment will be adjusted when the member makes their choice of alpha or PCSPS(NI). Also see 4.8 above.

#### Deferred choice decision for alpha or PCSPS(NI) benefits

- 5.1. Section 10 of the PSPJOA 2022 requires that scheme regulations provide for all active and deferred members, who have remediable service and have not taken any benefits before 1 October 2023, to have a deferred choice election for new scheme benefits for that remediable service. Eligible active and deferred members will be able to make a deferred choice at the time when their pension benefits become payable. The deferred choice decision will become part of the process for members retiring or claiming deferred benefits.
- 5.2. The proposed scheme regulations allow for a deferred choice decision to be made by the member, or where the member is deceased, by the eligible decision-maker or the scheme manager. The criteria for eligible decision-makers for deceased members is set out in Schedule 1 of the proposed Remediable Service scheme regulations.
- **5.3.** The proposed scheme regulations provide for members to decide;
  - a) to make a "section 10 election" in accordance with section 10 of PSPJOA 2022 in relation to remediable service or
  - b) that no section 10 election is to be made in relation to that service.
- 5.4. A deferred choice decision can be made by a person other than the member or scheme manager, in limited circumstances, normally where the member has died before becoming a pensioner member. This must be sent to the scheme manager in the form and manner determined by the scheme manager. The form and manner will be described in the relevant documentation with a decision form for completion.
- **5.5.** Where the decision is to be made by the scheme manager the rules state it will be made at a time determined by the scheme manager. The conditions resulting in the scheme manager being the decision-maker will be set out in the documentation and would be where no other eligible decision-maker is identified.

When a deferred choice decision may be made by the member: Section 10 election period explained:

- **5.6.** A deferred choice decision may only be made before the end of the section 10 election period.
- 5.7. Where the deferred choice decision-maker is the member, a deferred choice decision will be activated by the member starting the process to draw their benefits. As part of this process the issue of a deferred choice remediable service statement (RSS) will be included for members with remediable service benefits. A deferred choice decision may only be made during the election period:

- (a) the election period begins on the date the RSS is issued under the scheme regulations, see section 3 of this document about the RSS.
- (b) the election period end date will be given in the documentation and is, either:
  - (i) 3 months before the benefits for the member's remediable service will become payable; or
  - (ii) subject to the rule stating, 'the end of the period during which a deferred choice election decision may be made must not be more than one year before the day on which it is reasonably expected that, if a section 10 election were made, alpha benefits would become payable to or in respect of the member, a date the scheme manager considers reasonable taking into account all the circumstances;
  - (iii) if earlier than the time which applies in (i) or (ii) above, the day before benefits become payable for the member's remediable service.
- **5.8.** Where the deferred choice decision is that no section 10 election is to be made, the benefits payable to or in respect of the member's remediable service, will be PCSPS(NI) benefits.
- **5.9.** Where the period for making a deferred choice decision has begun and the scheme manager is notified that the member has died before benefits for their remediable service become payable, the end of the period during which a deferred choice decision may be made is to be treated differently and will be;
  - (i) 12 months after the death notification is received:
  - (ii) except where the decision-maker is the scheme manager, at a time the scheme manager considers reasonable in all the circumstances;
  - (iii) if earlier than the time specified in (i) or (ii), immediately after a deferred choice decision is made by the eligible decision-maker.

This is to allow for the eligible decision-maker to be determined and for an RSS to be issued to the eligible decision-maker.

When a member has made a deferred choice decision but dies before any benefits become payable:

5.10. Where a member has made their deferred choice decision and this has been received by the scheme administrator, but the member dies before the end of the election period, the policy intention is for the pension benefits to be put into payment in line with the member's decision. This is to avoid any lengthy delays in paying survivor benefits. The scheme manager will allow for the member's deferred choice to be later revoked (cancelled) following the death of the member to allow the eligible decision-maker to make a deferred choice decision that will take into account the change of circumstances.

#### When a Deferred choice election may be made, other than by the member:

- **5.11.** Where the deferred choice decision-maker is a person other than the member, a deferred choice election may only be made during the period beginning;
  - (i) on the date the remediable service statement is issued under the scheme regulations.
  - (ii) where the eligible decision-maker is the scheme manager, on the date the scheme manager receives notice that the member has died,

#### and ending:

- (i) 12 months after notification of death is received;
- (ii) except where the decision-maker is the scheme manager, at a time the scheme manager considers reasonable in all the circumstances;
- (iii) if earlier than the time specified in (i) or (ii), immediately after a deferred choice decision is made by the eligible decision-maker.

#### Deferred choice decision: revocation:

- **5.12.** The scheme regulations set out provisions for where the deferred choice decision-maker is the member, they may revoke (cancel) a deferred choice decision as follows;
  - (a) at any time before the benefits for their remediable service become payable, and
  - (b) by informing the scheme manager of the revocation in writing and before the end of the election period which will be set out in the RSS.
- **5.13.** Where the deferred choice decision-maker is a person other than the member, or the scheme manager and all of the following apply;
  - The member had made a deferred choice decision:
  - immediately before the member's death, no pension benefits were payable in relation to the member's remediable service; and
  - the end of the section 10 election period has not passed.

The eligible decision-maker may revoke the member's deferred choice decision by informing the scheme manager of the revocation in a form and manner determined by the scheme manager, which will be set out in the documentation they receive.

**5.14.** Before a member or an eligible decision-maker can make a decision about the remediable service a remediable service statement must be provided.

5.15. The election is made when it is received by the scheme administrator in the right way and within the election period. There will be an election form sent with the RSS for the member or the eligible decision-maker to complete and return which will be the record of the deferred decision. A deferred choice decision can only be made before the end of the section 10 election period. The election period and deadline for making an election and how the election is to be made will be set out as a call for action in the documentation provided.

#### **Deferred choice decision: additional requirements:**

5.16. Where the deferred choice decision-maker is not the member and is a person other than the scheme manager a deferred choice decision will only be treated as having been made if any information specified in a written request from the scheme manager to support the decision or eligibility to make the decision is provided. This will be information that the eligible decision-maker would have or information they can reasonably be expected to obtain.

#### **Eligible Decision-maker:**

- 5.17. Where an eligible member dies and has not made an immediate choice or a deferred choice election, the scheme regulations include a provision about who can make an immediate choice or deferred choice election for the remediable service of the deceased member. The resulting 'eligible decision-maker' can then make a choice of either legacy scheme or new scheme equivalent benefits for the deceased member's remediable service. This policy applies to an eligible scheme member who dies and is:
  - a) an active, deferred or pensioner member on or after 1 April 2015 but before
     1 October 2023; or
  - b) an active or a deferred member on or after 1 October 2023 who dies before making a choice and before any pension benefits are put into payment.
- **5.18.** The regulations set out who can be determined as the eligible decision-maker and in what circumstances an eligible decision-maker may make a choice which are:
  - an opted-out service election;
  - an immediate choice election; or
  - a deferred choice election.
- **5.19.** Different personal circumstances will exist for all members. The scheme regulations set out how the eligible decision-maker will be determined as follows;
  - 1. Adult sole beneficiary: where a person is the sole beneficiary and an adult, they are the eligible decision-maker.
  - 2. **Child sole beneficiary**: where a person is the sole beneficiary and a child of the member, the child's guardian is the eligible decision-maker.

- 3. **Body sole beneficiary**: where the sole beneficiary is a body nominated by the member to receive any death benefit, the member's personal representative or where the member has no personal representative the scheme manager is the eligible decision-maker.
- 4. **Member's estate sole beneficiary**: where the sole beneficiary is the member's estate, the eligible decision-maker is the member's personal representative.
- 5. Multiple beneficiaries: including a surviving adult: Where two or more adults are beneficiaries, and one of those adults is a surviving adult, the eligible decision-maker is the beneficiary who is also the surviving adult.
- 6. Multiple beneficiaries: including adult eligible children: Where two or more adults are beneficiaries and none of those adults is a surviving adult, and two or more of those adults are eligible children, the eligible decision-maker is the person agreed upon by the adult eligible children. Where no decision is sent to the scheme manager by the specified time limit given; the eligible decision-maker is the scheme manager.
- 7. Multiple beneficiaries: nominated individuals only: Where two or more adults (the "nominated adults") are beneficiaries of a lump sum death benefit, and these beneficiaries are not a surviving adult or an eligible child, including an adult child, the eligible decision-maker is the member's personal representative and where there is no personal representative, the person agreed upon by the nominated adults. Where no decision is sent to the scheme manager by the specified time limit given; the eligible decision-maker is the scheme manager.
- 8. Multiple beneficiaries: non-adult eligible children: Where the only beneficiaries are children, two or more of which are eligible children, where all the eligible children live in the same household the eligible decision-maker is the guardian of the eligible children. Where the eligible children live in different households the eligible decision-maker is the member's personal representative. Where there is no personal representative the scheme manager will be the eligible decision-maker.
- 9. Multiple beneficiaries: nominated children only: Where the only beneficiaries of lump sum death benefits are two or more children who are not eligible children, the eligible decision-maker is, where all the children live in the same household and have the same guardian, the children's guardian, or where the children have no guardian, the scheme manager.
  - Where the children live in different households, the eligible decision-maker is the member's personal representative or where there is no personal representative the scheme manager.
- 10. Multiple beneficiaries: one or more adults and one or more children: Where the beneficiaries include one or more adults and one or more children, the member's personal representative is the eligible decision-maker; where there is no personal representative, and one of the beneficiaries is a surviving adult, that surviving adult is the eligible decision-maker. Where none of the beneficiaries is a surviving adult and one or more

of the beneficiaries is an eligible child, or none of the beneficiaries is a surviving adult or an eligible child, the eligible decision-maker is the person agreed upon by the adult eligible children. Where no decision is sent to the scheme manager by the specified time limit given; the eligible decision-maker is the scheme manager.

- 11. Other Scenarios: Where none of the beneficiaries is a surviving adult and one or more of the beneficiaries is an eligible child aged under 18 and all the children are under 18 and have the same guardian, the guardian is the eligible decision-maker. Where the children do not have the same guardian the scheme manager is the eligible decision-maker. Where all the children are over 18 the eligible decision-maker is the person agreed upon by those relevant children but where no decision is sent to the scheme manager by the specified time limit given; the eligible decision-maker is the scheme manager. If one of the children is under 18 but another is over 18 the eligible decision-maker is the person agreed upon by the child aged over 18 and the guardian of the child aged under 18, but where no decision is sent to the scheme manager by the specified time limit shown given; the eligible decision-maker is the scheme manager.
- 12. Other cases: In any case not covered by the above the eligible decision-maker is the scheme manager.

#### **Opted Out Service Elections**

- **6.1.** This section covers the treatment of a person's opted-out service in the remedy period and provisions to reinstate the opted-out service so it can be treated as remediable service.
- 6.2. Some members may have opted out of the PCSPS(NI) or alpha due to the introduction of the pension scheme reforms. This may have been either during or before the remedy period. After opting out members may have joined the defined contribution scheme offered as an alternative to the defined benefit pension arrangements. This is known as Partnership and members build up a pension pot based on contributions paid into a fund.
- 6.3. Section 5 of the PSPJOA 2022 allows members who took this step to apply to have their remediable service reinstated. This is subject to the scheme manager accepting that the original decision to opt out was taken due to the discrimination and the member agreeing to make payment of contributions that would have been payable for the opted-out service.

#### The opting-in election process

**6.4.** The scheme manager will put in place a process for members who opted out to apply to have their opted-out service to be reinstated. The process will require members to submit evidence to show that they opted out due to the pension scheme reforms.

- **6.5.** The proposed regulations set out that an opted-out service election may be made by the member or by the eligible decision-maker where the member is deceased. There are conditions that members will need to meet to complete the reinstatement of opted-out service. The proposed regulations provide the election may:
  - (a) be made by or on behalf of the member;
  - (b) in a form and manner determined by the scheme manager;
  - (c) received by the scheme manager after 1st October 2023 but before 30 September 2024, or later if the scheme manager considers there are reasonable circumstances to extend the deadline; and
  - (d) accompanied by information required by the scheme manager in relation to the decision which caused the service in question to become opted-out service.
- 6.6. If the member's reinstatement application is successful, the scheme manager will issue a Remedial Service Statement showing the member's benefit entitlement in both the PCSPS(NI) and alpha. In order to be reinstated, members will need to agree to pay any contributions due for the remediable service period. The contributions due will be shown in the documentation provided and how the contributions due will be determined is explained below.

#### **Unpaid contributions**

- 6.7. If a member had remained in the Northern Ireland Civil Service Pension Scheme, they would have paid employee contributions. Employee contributions are set in salary related bands which apply at different rates under the salary bands, over the remedy period these salary bands may have changed. When a member opts out, they do not pay any pension scheme contributions and contributions will be due for reinstatement of service for the opted-out remediable service period. Members who joined Partnership may have paid contributions, but these will have been significantly lower in most cases (usually 0 to 3%).
- 6.8. So that members who are reinstated are treated in the same way as members who remained in the Northern Ireland Civil Service Pension Scheme, reinstated opted-out members will need to pay the contributions they would have paid had they been in the scheme. As the contributions should have been paid between 2015 and 2022, interest will be added in line with Department of Finance Directions and will build up on any outstanding balance until it is paid off. Acceptance that these contributions will need to be paid is a condition of reinstatement.
- **6.9.** Where a member is not able to pay back all the employee contributions due in one lump sum, a repayment plan can be agreed with the scheme manager.
- **6.10.** Where a member has not fully paid any contributions due when pension benefits are taken for the reinstated service (on retirement, death or transfer) the amount outstanding will automatically be deducted from the member's pension benefits.

#### Where a member joined Partnership

- **6.11.** Section 5 of the PSPJOA 2022 sets out what needs to be done with Partnership accounts where a member has successfully applied to have their service reinstated in the PCSPS(NI). The main condition is that a pension pot built up in the remedy period must be transferred back to PCSPS(NI) and any rights relating to this must be extinguished in the Partnership account.
- **6.12.** Section 22(2)(h) of the PSPJOA 2022 allows the scheme manager to make provision about cases where a person has a Partnership pension account.
- 6.13. Where an opted-out member joined the Partnership pension arrangements they may have been paying limited or no contributions, anything from 0 to 3%. This is lower than the employee pension contributions and means there will be a contribution shortfall for the member to meet.

#### Members who have not yet taken benefits from Partnership

- **6.14.** Members will be required to transfer the Partnership pot (that is the money they built up in their Partnership account) back into the scheme to meet the contributions shortfall. Any employee contributions and investment growth on these employee contributions built up in the remedy period can be used to cover any employee contribution shortfalls. Any employer contributions and investment growth on those will be used to cover the employer shortfall.
- 6.15. In order to work out the value of the Partnership pension pot built up, the scheme manager, in consultation with the scheme actuary, will calculate a transfer value to meet the requirement as set out above. The transfer value will be guaranteed for three months, if the transfer takes place after the guarantee period, then the actual value to be applied will be recalculated and revised shortfall calculations made.

#### **Members who have taken benefits from Partnership**

- **6.16.** The same principles apply, but the difference will be the inability to transfer the Partnership pension pot into the Northern Ireland Civil Service Pension Scheme as it has been brought into payment.
- **6.17.** Instead, a debit will be applied to the Northern Ireland Civil Service Pension Scheme benefits to reflect the fact that Partnership benefits have already been taken. The scheme actuary will provide the relevant calculation. This is so members don't receive additional benefits for the remedy period by receiving unreduced Partnership **and** scheme benefits for remediable service.

#### Members who fully opted out and didn't join Partnership

**6.18.** Members who opted out and did not join Partnership will not have built up a pension pot within Partnership, so will be required to cover the employee contributions in full, less the tax relief that would have been due, and plus interest.

#### Other opt out considerations

#### Opt-outs for part of the remedy period

- 6.19. Members may have opted out for part of the remediable service period (particularly those who were not moved to alpha on 1 April 2015) so may have both remediable service and opted-out time in the remedy period. Members in this position will need to follow the same opting-in process should they wish to have any opted-out service reinstated.
- **6.20.** Before the introduction of alpha, some members in Classic opted out on a regular basis in order to preserve service, then re-joined the scheme at a later date. Those members who were moved to alpha in 2015 and are subsequently rolled back who would have done this had they remained in Classic will need to apply using the same opt out and opt-in process retrospectively.

#### **Pre and post Remedy service**

6.21. The discrimination was judged to have occurred between the introduction of alpha on 1 April 2015 and the closure of the legacy schemes on 31 March 2022, when all remaining active members were moved to alpha. If a member opted out before 1 April 2015 or continued to be opted out after 31 March 2022, this element of the service is not eligible for reinstatement under the PSPJOA 2022 as there was no discrimination at that point.

#### **Inability to join Partnership**

**6.22.** Members who remained in Classic or Classic Plus were not able to join Partnership on opting out until 1 February 2019. Protected or taper-protected members who would have done this had they been in alpha during the remedy period can apply retrospectively.

#### Reinstatement process

6.23. In all cases where members wish to have any opted out service considered for reinstatement, they will need to make an application to the scheme manager. There will be a process put in place for this purpose. Full details will be communicated to members in due course.

#### Remediable Service Statements (RSS): General

7.1. Section 29 of the PSPJOA 2022 requires that legacy scheme regulations make provision for a remediable service statement ("RSS") to be sent to eligible members notifying them of the benefits available to them in respect of their remediable service. The proposed scheme regulations will make sure the scheme complies with this and the conditions listed in section 29 of the PSPJOA 2022 and the Department of Finance Directions.

- 7.2. The RSS must be provided in a standard format to eligible members or beneficiaries of deceased members, giving them full information about the benefits available for the remediable service in both the PCSPS(NI) and alpha. The PSPJOA 2022, and subsequent Department of Finance Directions list what must be included in the RSS; the design of the RSS is up to the scheme and each scheme can provide other additional information.
- **7.3.** Where benefits have already been taken before 1 October 2023 the RSS will explain to members the effects of taking benefits from the alternative scheme and the facts and figures for benefits in both schemes. This will include information on any over or underpayments of benefits that may happen if the alternative benefits option is taken.
- **7.4.** For active and deferred members not claiming benefits before 1 October 2023 an RSS for information only will be issued. The RSS will provide members with enough information to help plan for future retirement.
- 7.5. When an RSS is sent will vary depending on the member's status. For members with benefits in payment, or beneficiaries of deceased members eligible for an immediate choice election, under section 6 of the PSPJOA 2022, the scheme must provide an RSS within 18 months of the date the new scheme regulations come into force. The scheme manager may also consider prioritising the issuing of the RSS for example where members have retired due to ill-health.
- **7.6.** The frequency for providing an RSS will be:
  - Annually for active members, i.e., those who are still employed and active
    in the scheme and have not yet taken benefits relating to remediable
    service (2015-2022): the proposal is to issue the RSS as a substitution to
    the current Annual Benefit Statement (ABS), but will include the same
    information as an ABS, starting from 2024.
  - Deferred members, i.e., those members who have left employment or the scheme but not claimed any benefits: an RSS will be issued when benefits are claimed, or the scheme is notified of the death of the member. Members can also make a written request and will receive an RSS within three months of the receipt of the request; only one RSS request in any 12-month period is permitted.
  - Pensioner and deceased members: one off RSS to allow for their immediate choice.
- **7.7.** The proposed scheme regulations set out that the scheme will:
  - Provide remediable service statements to members with remediable service as in accordance with section 29 of the PSPJOA 2022 and any Department of Finance Directions made under section 29(6) of that Act;
  - Provide the remediable service statement by the relevant date, which is eighteen months after the regulations come into operation, on 1 October 2023;

- Make provision for active members to receive a remediable service statement at least once in each year ending with the anniversary of the relevant date;
- Make provision for deferred members to receive a remediable service statement within 3 months of a written request by the appropriate person; but only one request in a 12-month period is allowed;
- Make provision for a deferred choice member, as soon as is practicable following receipt of;
  - a) notification that the member intends to claim payment of any pension benefits in relation to their remediable service, or
  - b) on notification that the member has died;
- The remediable service statement must be provided to the member or, where the member has died, to the person who is the eligible decisionmaker for the member's remediable service, except where the eligible decision-maker is the scheme manager.
- 7.8. There will be two main RSS types. One for active and deferred members where no immediate choice is to be made and one for pensioner members, to include provisions for deceased members where a choice is to be made and benefits are already in payment.
- **7.9.** Members who have taken partial retirement may fall into the active or pensioner category depending on when they partially retired;
  - a) members who partially retired before the start of the remedy period, so before 1 April 2015 and have not fully retired by 1 October 2023 will be treated as active members. This is because they have not taken any benefits that fall in the remediable service period (this also includes members who partially retired after 1 April 2015 but have not yet taken any benefits relating to the remedy period). They will be given their remediable service election choice as a deferred choice election when they finally retire; and
  - b) members who partially retired after 1 April 2015 and have not yet fully retired will be treated as pensioner members and given an immediate choice election. This is because they have taken benefits for part or all of their remediable service. The choice they make for their partial retirement remediable service will also mean that when they finally retire their benefits for any remaining remediable service will follow that choice. Remediable service benefits can be paid as either legacy or new scheme equivalent benefits. Immediate choice elections once made cannot be changed.

#### **RSS Content**

**7.10.** A member with remediable service will be given the choice between: PCSPS(NI) benefits and alpha equivalent benefits; these schemes have different normal

pension ages (NPAs). The NPA will be later in alpha. This may result in complex situations arising depending on members' circumstances and if they have already taken benefits. This information will be shown in the RSS documentation so members can consider, compare and note the differences between the two schemes and what the member would be entitled to in the alternative scheme based on their circumstances.

- **7.11.** All types of RSS <u>must</u> include details about the alternative remedy benefits at the payable date, to include any actuarial adjustments that may apply due to the scheme retirement ages being different between the new and legacy schemes. Examples of what will be included are: legacy scheme retirement lump sum;
  - legacy scheme annual pension;
  - new scheme retirement lump sum (if applicable); and
  - new scheme annual pension.
- **7.12.** The Department of Finance Directions set out what information schemes must include in the RSS.

#### **Elections**

- **7.13.** The RSS <u>must</u> include the following important information:
  - A description of the benefits currently available in respect of the remediable service;
  - A description of the benefits that would be available under the scheme in respect of the remediable service if any election under section 5, 6 or 10 of the PSPJOA 2022 that could be made in relation to the service were made;
  - A description of any remedial arrangements to pay voluntary contributions to the legacy scheme including the circumstances in which this can happen and the process for such arrangements;
  - how the election is to be completed and returned to the scheme;
  - details of the default action if an immediate choice election is not made by the deadline:
  - details of the scheme's Internal Dispute Resolution Procedures;
  - details of where the pensioner member can find more information about the retrospective remedy from the scheme or elsewhere.

#### **Timing**

**7.14.** There is a statutory deadline for when schemes must provide remediable service statements. This is the day after the end of the 18-month period, which begins on the day that the rollback provisions come into force (section 2(1) of the PSPJOA 2022). Schemes must introduce the regulations by 1 October 2023.

The 18-month time limit may not be achievable in all cases particularly where the scheme administrator does not have all the data needed to issue an RSS. Scheme regulations will permit the scheme manager discretion to vary the end of the election period in such cases as they consider reasonable in the circumstances. The member must be kept informed, where possible, as to why the RSS has not been issued.

#### The different RSS types and who they are for

#### Immediate Choice Remediable Service Statements:

**7.15.** An immediate choice RSS must be provided to pensioner members with remediable service who retired on or after 1 April 2015 and before 1 October 2023 and are receiving pension benefits. This includes members who took a form of partial retirement in that period with benefits in payment.

#### Active members on 1 October 2023: Annual Remediable Service Statement

- **7.16.** Active members with remediable service will be provided with an RSS to the same timeline of the existing Annual Benefit Statement (ABS).
- 7.17. The annual RSS must outline the potential benefits from both the PCSPS(NI) and alpha for remediable service. The existing ABS for active members will be replaced by an RSS, which will include the same level of information as the ABS and details of the alternative scheme benefits. The first issue of the RSS for active members with remediable service, will align with the 2024 ABS cycle, due by 31 August 2024. This will replace the normal ABS exercise for active members with remediable service, an RSS will be issued annually.

## Deferred Choice Remediable Service Statement: Active and deferred members who retire on or after 1 October 2023 with a section 10 election

- 7.18. Where an active or deferred member, with remediable service, makes an application to claim their benefits, and these benefits are payable on or after 1 October 2023 then a deferred choice RSS (a "DC-RSS") must be provided. This is so that the member may make a deferred choice election before the retirement benefits become payable. This includes members who had taken partial retirement in respect of service before 1 April 2015, worked on or after 1 April 2015 and had not fully retired before 1 October 2023.
- **7.19.** Where an active or deferred member with remediable service dies on or after 1 October 2023 a DC-RSS must be provided to the eligible decision-maker who may make a deferred choice election, under section 10, for the deceased member's remediable service.
- 7.20. Where a member with remediable service becomes a deferred member after 1 October 2023, they must be provided with a deferred benefits RSS (DB-RSS). The DB-RSS must outline the potential benefits from both the PCSPS(NI) and alpha for their remediable service.

**7.21.** The proposed scheme regulations make provision for deferred members to request an 'on demand' DB-RSS, but only one request may be made by the deferred member during any 12-month period.

#### Reinstatement – Members who opted out during the remedy period

7.22. All eligible members who have, through the contingent decision process, applied and been allowed to opt back into the relevant scheme will be provided with an RSS and details of the conditions of their reinstatement. This will be provided after their application is approved.

#### **Method of communication**

7.23. Where possible, RSS will be provided electronically via the on-line portal or email. Alternatively, they can be issued on paper and posted. Members can confirm their preferred method of delivery. Likewise, it is expected that the scheme will offer members a choice of the method they can use to respond; there will be an election option form to be completed.

## Section 2

#### **POLICY SECTIONS: Operation of remedy**

The following policy sections set out how the remedy will operate in relation to specific policy areas. These sections explain how the policy is translated into scheme-specific regulations from powers in sections 19 to 22 of the PSPJOA 2022, provisions for special cases.

#### **Provision about divorce and dissolution arrangements**

#### Pension credit and pension debit members

- 8.1. When section 2(1) of the PSPJOA 2022 comes into force, by no later than 1 October 2023, all members with remediable service will have that service rolled back to the appropriate section of the PCSPS(NI). This means all members with remediable service are put into the same position for when they make their remedy choice. This will have an impact on members who have had a Pension Sharing Order (PSO) as a result of a divorce put in place during the remedy period and where the debit member has remediable service that was used in the valuation of the benefits determined for divorce purposes. As pension credit members do not have remediable service, schemes are not required to move any new scheme credits to the legacy scheme on rollback.
- **8.2.** Pension Sharing Orders for divorce or dissolution of civil partnerships generally award the pension scheme member's ex-spouse a percentage of the value of the pension at the time of the divorce. The pension value is expressed as Cash Equivalent Transfer Value (CETV). The ex-spouse or civil partner then becomes a member of the pension scheme in their own right and is known as the pension credit member. The pension credit member's pension is obtained by reducing the pension benefits of the ex-spouse or civil partner.
- **8.3.** For the purposes of the remediable service remedy only PSOs for divorces that were made absolute on or after the start of the remedy period (1 April 2015) will be affected. It is possible that the value of the pension at the time of the divorce or dissolution and subsequently shared would have been different had the member always been a member of the alternative scheme for the remediable service period.
- **8.4.** Section 19 of the PSPJOA 2022 provides powers to make regulations in respect of pension credit members (PCMs) (ex-spouses or ex-civil partners) and members of the Northern Ireland Civil Service pension arrangements, the corresponding pension debit members (PDMs) who are, or may become, subject to a PSO in respect of their remediable service.
- **8.5.** The draft regulations protect the PCM's benefits and, with one exception (see paragraphs 8.6 and 8.12 about mixed service), prevent them from being unfavourably affected by a PDMs scheme election that would otherwise lead to

- a reduction in their pension benefits. The PCM's rights will remain in their existing scheme irrespective of the scheme election made by the PDM.
- **8.6.** The exception arises when a PDM has mixed service, that is, rights in both the PCSPS(NI) and alpha for the remedy period. Due to the need to end the discrimination by offering a choice of PCSPS(NI) or alpha, this cannot be retained.
- 8.7. Members with remediable service that have pension debits applied in the remedy period for either PCSPS(NI) or alpha benefits, or a mixture of both may need to have any pension debits and credits adjusted. This means that the CETV used to calculate the value of the debit member's pension will need to be recalculated. For the purpose of the scheme regulations, remediable service subject to a PSO will be known as remediable shareable rights.

#### Where a Pension Sharing Order is in place on 1 October 2023

- **8.8.** The pension debit member's remediable service will be rolled back to the relevant PCSPS(NI) section. The pension debit member will be eligible to make either an immediate choice election or a deferred choice decision to receive new scheme benefits as appropriate.
- **8.9.** Recalculation of CETVs will be needed for the remediable shareable rights service using the original calculation date:
  - a) on the alternative benefits; and
  - b) on the original benefits.
- 8.10. Where the original CETV for pension sharing purposes was calculated on PCSPS(NI) benefits for the remedy period the alternative CETV calculation will be based on the equivalent alpha-like benefits for the remedy period. For members where the original CETV for pension sharing purposes was calculated on alpha benefits for the remedy period the alternative CETV calculation will be based on PCSPS(NI) benefits for the remedy period. When the member makes their remediable service benefit choice the pension debit can be applied in the correct way according to the scheme benefits chosen.
- **8.11.** A different method is to be used where the initial CETV calculation included mixed service, that is a mixture of benefits in both the PCSPS(NI) and alpha. Two CETV calculations are still needed:
  - a) one based on PCSPS(NI) benefits for the remedy period; and
  - b) one based on alpha benefits for the remedy period;
  - the greater of the two CETVs will be used for the remediable pension sharing adjustments.
- **8.12.** For PCMs with a credit in only one scheme, an adjustment to the PCM pension only applies where the alternative CETV calculation gives a higher amount. But in the case of members with mixed service an adjustment will always be

necessary, and this could result in a decrease to the pension credit. This is because the CETV used to determine the remediable shareable rights must be based on the higher of a) or b) as described in 8.11. Mixed service benefits cannot remain for taper protected members; the PSPJOA 2022 provides that members may not retain mixed service during the remedy period as this does not remove the age discrimination, this applies to both PDMs and PCMs.

**8.13.** Where the alternative calculation gives a higher CETV, a top up to the credit member's benefits is to be applied and an adjustment made to the debit member's benefits.

#### **Pension Credit Members**

- **8.14.** The proposed scheme regulations set out when and how pension credit adjustments are to be made. The scheme manager must determine the alternative amount in relation to a pension credit member's pension credit as soon as is reasonably practicable after 1st October 2023, having consulted with the scheme actuary. Where:
  - (a) the alternative amount is greater than the initial amount; or
  - (b) the debit member has mixed service and the alternative amount is lower than the initial amount.

The pension credit member's pension account is subject to an adjustment (a "remediable credit adjustment"). This is calculated in line with the PSO information on the difference between the original amount determined and the recalculated amount.

- **8.15.** The scheme manager must provide the pension credit member with a statement showing the alternative amount, and any remediable credit adjustment.
- **8.16.** The scheme regulations further set out that the scheme manager:
  - must adjust the pension credit pension account by an amount equal to the remediable credit adjustment; and
  - any such adjustment is made as though it had been made when the pension credit was first created.
- **8.17.** As a result of the PSO where the pension credit member has one pension credit account in one civil service scheme the remediable credit adjustment will be applied to that account.
- **8.18.** Where the pension debit member had mixed service for the remedy period or service in the PCSPS(NI) prior to 1 April 2015, the PSO implemented will have split the pension credit benefits between the PCSPS(NI) and alpha schemes. This means the pension credit member will have two pension credit accounts, one in the PCSPS(NI) and one in alpha. The remediable credit adjustment must be applied to one scheme only and the credit member can only retain rights in one scheme. In these cases, the scheme regulations allow pension credit

members to request which pension credit account they would like any remediable credit to be applied to. If no request is made the scheme manager will adjust the credit member's PCSPS(NI) pension credit account. The alpha credit account will be removed, and the full pension credit amount will be held in one scheme.

The regulations set out that a request can be made in accordance with this policy if

- (a) it is made in writing to the scheme manager for this specific purpose;
- (b) it is in the form determined by the scheme manager;
- (c) it clearly identifies only one of the pension credit member accounts for the purpose; and
- (d) it is received by the deadline notified by the scheme manager; being either:
  - (i) 6 months after the date the statement was provided to the credit member; or
  - (ii) a time that the scheme manager considers reasonable in all the circumstances.
- **8.19.** A request made under these scheme regulations cannot be changed and is defined by the regulations as irrevocable. All the information the pension credit member needs will be provided in the statement they will receive.
- **8.20.** The pension credit member will **not** have the opportunity to make a section 6 or section 10 election as they do not have remediable service.

#### Recalculating a pension debit member's reduction of benefits

- 8.21. Where a pension debit member has remediable service the scheme manager must determine the alternative reduction amount or, where the debit member has mixed service, the alternative reduction amounts in relation to the debit member's remediable relevant benefits. The regulations direct that this should be done as soon as is reasonably practicable after 1st October 2023, having consulted with the scheme actuary.
- **8.22.** Where the pension debit member does not have mixed service the alternative reduction amount is determined by the scheme manager; taking into account the following:
  - (a) the cash equivalent of the remediable relevant benefits under the alternative scheme, using the original calculation date;
  - (b) the percentage value or the amount to be transferred specified in the relevant Pension Sharing Order; and
  - (c) the provisions of Articles 26 and 28 of The Welfare Reform and Pensions (Northern Ireland) Order 1999 (WRP(NI)O 1999).

- **8.23.** Where the pension debit member has mixed service, the alternative reduction amounts are the amounts calculated as:
  - (a) the cash equivalent of the remediable relevant benefits on the original calculation date as if they had all been in:
    - (i) the PCSPS(NI); and separately
    - (ii) alpha, and

Using the PSO details and the regulation requirements shown in paragraph 8.22 (b) and (c) above.

## Pension Sharing Order in effect on or before 1 October 2023: applying a recalculated reduction of benefit

- **8.24.** The scheme regulations set out when the alternative reduction adjustment should be applied, which will be, where the remediable relevant benefits of a debit member become:
  - (a) PCSPS(NI) benefits on rollback (1 October 2023); or
  - (b) alpha benefits as a result of an immediate choice decision under section 6, or a deferred choice decision under section 10.
- 8.25. A subsequent adjustment may become necessary where the remediable relevant benefits become PCSPS(NI) benefits on rollback and alpha-equivalent benefits are later paid as a result of an immediate choice decision under section 6, or a deferred choice decision under section 10. Where this is the case the scheme manager must reapply the initial reduction amount to the remediable relevant benefits at the appropriate time.
- **8.26.** Where any adjustments under these arrangements result in an overpayment or underpayment of benefits these will be treated under the business-as-usual arrangements for recovering overpayments or making good underpayments. The proposed draft scheme regulations make provision that the scheme manager may reduce or waive any liability owed to or by the scheme. Paragraph 14 *et seq.* of this section provides more information about this.

## Pension Sharing Order not in effect before 1 October 2023; calculation of pension credits and debits

**8.27.** The scheme manager must recalculate the cash equivalent of the remediable relevant benefits as at the PSO valuation day as PCSPS(NI) benefits ("the PCSPS(NI) cash equivalent"), and the cash equivalent of those benefits on valuation day as if they were in alpha ("the alpha cash equivalent"):

- a) Where the debit member is a deferred choice member and the end of the section 10 election period has not passed, no deferred choice election has been made and no pension benefits have become payable in relation to the debit member's remediable service; or
- b) An immediate choice pensioner member where the end of the section 6 election period in relation to the debit member has not passed, and no immediate choice decision has been made in relation to the debit member's remediable service.
- **8.28.** For determining the pension credit and the pension debit, the scheme manager must use the higher of the PCSPS(NI) cash equivalent or the alpha cash equivalent.

Pension Sharing Order made (concluded on) but not in effect on or before 1st October 2023; recalculating the debit member reduction:

- **8.29.** The proposed scheme regulations set out how any pension debit reduction is to be applied to remediable relevant benefits which have been determined by the calculations described in paragraphs 8.23 to 8.26. The scheme manager must determine the alternative reduction amount in relation to the debit member's remediable relevant benefits:
  - (a) as soon as is reasonably practicable after the day on which the PSO takes effect; and
  - (b) having consulted the scheme actuary.

The "alternative reduction amount" is the amount the scheme manager determines as appropriate taking into account the following:

- (a) the cash equivalent of the remediable relevant benefits on valuation day as if they had been remediable relevant benefits under:
  - (i) where the original pension debit was calculated on the basis of the PCSPS(NI) cash equivalent the alternative is alpha;
  - (ii) where the pension debit was calculated on the basis of the alpha cash equivalent, the alternative is PCSPS(NI);
- (b) using the percentage value or the amount to be transferred specified in the relevant Pension Sharing Order; and
- (c) the provisions of Articles 26 and 28 of WRP(NI)O 1999.

Where the reduction is applied to the pension debit members account there may need to be an adjustment made to the credit members account if the recalculation results in a higher amount being available to the credit member under the provisions set out in paragraph 8.30.

## Pension Sharing Order not in effect before 1st October 2023: applying a recalculated reduction of benefit

- **8.30.** The proposed scheme regulations set out where the debit member's remediable relevant benefits have been reduced for a pension debit calculated on the basis of:
  - (a) the PCSPS(NI) cash equivalent, and then an election is made or deemed to have been made for the debit member's remediable relevant benefits;
  - (b) the alpha cash equivalent, and no election is made before the end of the relevant election period, or is later deemed to have been made, in relation to the debit member's remediable relevant benefits.
- **8.31.** The scheme manager must adjust the debit member's remediable relevant benefits in line with the alternative reduction amount determined and any such adjustment will be treated as having taken effect from the PSO effective date.
- 8.32. Where any adjustments under these arrangements result in an overpayment or underpayment of benefits these will be treated under the business-as-usual arrangements for recovering overpayments or making good underpayments. The proposed draft scheme regulations make provision that the scheme manager may reduce or waive any liability owed to or by the scheme. Paragraph 14 et seq. of this section provides more information about this.

# Pension benefits information in respect of divorce proceedings: requests received after 1 October 2023

8.33. Where a request to provide pension benefits information in respect of divorce proceedings is received after 1 October 2023, the scheme administrator will need to calculate two CETVs for the remediable service period. One based on legacy scheme benefits, and one based on new scheme equivalent benefits. The higher of the two CETVs should be provided to the court, and this is what the pension credit will be based on. This means there will be no need to top-up the pension credit at a later date. When the pension debit member makes a deferred or immediate choice decision the pension debit may need to be adjusted.

#### **Pensioner members**

8.34. Where the court requests information for divorce proceedings for pensioner members the scheme provides a Cash Equivalent Value (CEV)/Pensioner Equivalent Transfer Value (PETV) based on the pension in payment. When the Order is implemented the member's choice of benefits in respect of their remediable service will be known and both the pension credit and the pension debit should reflect the member's actual choice.

### **Member contributions and Voluntary contributions**

- 9.1. In 2015 contributions were equalised across the Northern Ireland Civil Service Pension Schemes, meaning most scheme members paid the same contributions for the remedy period regardless of the scheme they were in. Contribution differences occurred in limited circumstances, for example, where an allowance is pensionable in one scheme but not the other, meaning contributions due could work out differently in the two schemes, or members reached a service cap or salary cap in PCSPS(NI). Member contribution rates are set in line with four pensionable earnings bands. For members who are rolled back and/or choose alternative scheme benefits and a member contribution difference is determined members could be due a refund of contributions or owe additional contributions.
- 9.2. All members with remediable service are to be put into the same position for when they make their remedy choice. This will have an impact on members who have paid voluntary contributions during the remedy period to purchase: added pension; effective pension age (EPA); and other voluntary contributions (additional voluntary contributions). These are collectively referred to as Member Voluntary Contributions (MVCs).
- 9.3. The scheme manager is proposing to make scheme regulations to allow for the adjustment of benefits purchased by MVCs as if the discrimination had not happened. Rollback to the PCSPS(NI) does not affect any additional benefits purchased by MVCs. The PSPJOA 2022 Section 2(5) applies and means that rights and benefits attached to MVCs remain in alpha for unprotected and taper protected members and there is no change for protected members. The policy position is that benefits from members' voluntary contributions will remain in the scheme they were purchased in.
- **9.4.** When the remedy is switched on (1 October 2023) the PSPJOA 2022 provides schemes with the power to make regulations in respect of MVCs and further provides members who have been moved from alpha to the PCSPS(NI) the following options:
  - (a) to have additional rights removed from alpha, for example added pension, and for equivalent added pension rights or benefits to be added to the PCSPS(NI); or
  - (b) to have rights removed from alpha and equivalent benefits added to the PCSPS(NI). Where the same form of rights do not exist in the PCSPS(NI), for example, EPA, this could be converted to added pension; or
  - (c) to have rights removed from alpha and receive a refund of the additional contributions paid in the form of compensation instead. Under this option the member can have the option to delay payment of the compensation should they wish to elect to receive alpha benefits later on and wish to keep their EPA rights until that time.

- 9.5. Section 20 of the PSPJOA 2022 further provides that scheme regulations may make provision about any additional pension benefits or entitlement to earlier payment of benefits from MVCs made during the remediable service period, for:
  - How purchases of added pension, EPA and early retirement buyout in the remedy period will be dealt with when the remedy is switched on;
  - How existing arrangements in place as at 1 April 2022 will be dealt with for future purchases;
  - Arrangements to pay voluntary contributions to legacy schemes; and
  - Compensation policies for different types of purchase.
- **9.6.** The Department of Finance Directions, *The Public Service Pensions (Exercise of Powers, Compensation and Information) Directions (Northern Ireland) 2023*, set out in directions 5 and 12 how tax and interest will work for these options.

### How this works in the proposed scheme regulations for MVCs

### Added Pension (and added years)

- Added pension purchase in alpha won't be rolled back in the same way as core alpha benefits, it will remain as alpha added pension rather than being converted (rolled back) into PCSPS(NI) added pension.
- When a member comes to make their remedy choice, the alpha added pension will, in consultation with the scheme actuary, be reconstructed to added pension as if it had been made in the PCSPS(NI), unless the member opts for alpha benefits as their remedy choice.
- Added pension and added years purchased in the PCSPS(NI) during the remedy period remain unchanged and will not be affected unless the member opts for alpha benefits when they make their remedy choice election.
- When a member makes their remedy benefit choice the added pension purchased in the remedy period will follow their choice of scheme benefits.
   So, a member retiring in 2030 for example and choosing alpha for their remediable service period will have their added pension benefits as alphalike benefits.
- Members who purchased or continued added pension contracts during or after the remedy period may bring a contingent decision claim if they believe they would not have done so. The option to do this will be open for up to 12 months after the member receives their RSS. A contingent decision is a decision made by a member that may have been different or not made at all but for the introduction of the 2015 alpha scheme.

### Effective Pension Age (EPA)

- When members are rolled back into the PCSPS(NI), their entitlement for EPA will no longer be relevant, as it applies only in alpha. Members can choose to have their EPA contributions refunded, with interest and tax adjustment or, converted into PCSPS(NI) added pension, or if they know they will select alpha as their remedy choice, they can choose to sign an agreement that will in effect allow for these benefits to be retained in alpha until they retire. There will be an EPA exercise setting out these choices for members which is expected to run at some point in 2024.
- Any member opting for a refund or conversion will have no EPA rights for the remedy period at the time they make their choice. EPA can be purchased at a later date if the member wishes to do so, but this will not be backdated to the remedy period.
- Refund of contributions will be made according to the compensation payment regulations.
- Fully or taper protected members who would have purchased EPA during the remedy period can choose to purchase it as normal now. If they are already retired and choose alpha benefits, they can make a retrospective EPA application within 12 months of the receipt of their immediate choice RSS.

### Other additional voluntary contributions

 Members may have made Additional Voluntary Contributions (AVCs) during the remedy period to a defined contribution arrangement. These arrangements are not affected by the remedy and there is no remediable action needed.

### How the regulations will work for MVCs

- 9.7. The scheme manager proposes scheme regulations to adjust any rights gained from MVCs in the PCSPS(NI) where a member opts to receive alpha equivalent benefits under section 6 (immediate choice) or section 10 (deferred choice). This adjustment will be made in consultation with the scheme actuary, so that an equivalent value of rights is available to the member as if the MVCs had been paid to alpha.
- **9.8.** In addition, the proposed scheme regulations set out how rights gained from MVCs in alpha are to be dealt with on rollback. The MVCs are to be treated on and after 1st October 2023 as if it is (and always was) an MVC arrangement for PCSPS(NI) added pension:
  - The member receives rights of an equivalent value to what they had in alpha under the PCSPS(NI); having consulted the scheme actuary, vary the alpha added pension rights secured by the voluntary contributions paid to alpha, so that they are of equivalent value to added pension rights that

- would have been secured under the PCSPS(NI) if the voluntary contributions had been paid to that scheme.
- Where added pension rights are varied, the added pension rights that would otherwise have been secured by the voluntary contributions in alpha are extinguished (and are treated as never having arisen).
- Scheme regulations to permit in-scope members to continue with PCSPS(NI) added pension instead of alpha added pension after 1 April 2022 where the MVCs began before 1 April 2022.

### **Transfers**

### Non-club transfers out before 1st October 2023

- 10.1. Where a member has transferred remediable service out of the Northern Ireland Civil Service Pension Scheme, recalculation of the transfer value paid will be carried out. This is to make sure that members who have transferred remediable service benefits out of the scheme are not excluded from the remedy. They will not be able to make a choice about remediable service benefits that have been transferred out, but they could benefit from an additional amount to be paid to their new scheme.
- 10.2. Where a transfer value was paid to a scheme on a non-club basis before 1 October 2023 the scheme regulations provide that two transfer values for the remediable service must be calculated. This is to determine the higher value cash equivalent transfer value that is available from the PCSPS(NI) or alpha. Where these calculations produce an amount that is higher than the amount of the remediable transfer value paid, the scheme manager must pay the receiving scheme a top up amount.
- 10.3. Any additional amount would be offered to the scheme that received the member's transfer. Where the scheme is unable to accept the additional amount, the member may be offered a compensatory payment instead. Where a lower value is determined, which may happen for members with mixed service the scheme will make provision in the regulations to waive any recovery of the transfer paid.

### Transfers in before 1st October 2023

10.4. Where members have transferred benefits into the Northern Ireland Civil Service Pension Scheme, before 1 October 2023, from another public service pension scheme that includes remediable service further action is required. The proposed scheme regulations will require the remediable transfer value, which covers the member's remediable service, to be converted into rights for both the PCSPS(NI) and alpha. In this way remediable service can be transferred between public service schemes and the member can make their deferred choice at retirement.

- 10.5. This only applies where the member is—
  - (a) a deferred choice member, and no pension benefits have become payable in relation to their remediable service, or
  - (b) an immediate choice member, and
    - (i) the end of the section 6 election period in relation to them has not passed, and
    - (ii) no immediate choice decision has been made in relation to their remediable service.

### **Transfers out on or after 1st October 2023**

10.6. Where a member has remediable service and wishes to transfer out of the scheme, and this is completed after 1 October 2023; the proposed scheme regulations set out how the transfer value for the remediable service is to be determined.

The scheme manager, having consulted the scheme actuary, must calculate the transfer value of the member's remediable rights as if those rights had been in both:

- (a) the PCSPS(NI); and
- (b) alpha.

The amount of the remediable transfer value is the greater of the amounts calculated.

### Transfers in from other public service schemes on or after 1st October 2023

**10.7.** Where a member transfers in on or after 1 October 2023 the proposed scheme regulations set out how the scheme manager should deal with the remediable transfer payment.

The scheme manager, having consulted the scheme actuary, must determine the member's benefits as if the remediable transfer value were applied in respect of rights in both:

- (a) the PCSPS(NI); and
- (b) alpha.
- 10.8. When the member comes to make their remediable service choice, the benefits available under both schemes for the remediable transfer value will be shown on the RSS. In this way remediable service can be transferred between public service schemes and the member can make their deferred choice at retirement.

### **Club Transfers**

- 10.9. The Public Sector Transfer Club, also known as the Club, allows easier movement of employees and their pensions from one employer to another. These are mainly within the public sector, but some private sector schemes can participate.
- 10.10.Members undertaking Club transfers will not be required to make their remedy choice at the point of transfer, but at the point they take their remediable service benefits. Any decision will be for all service in respect of the period from 1 April 2015 to 31 March 2022, whether that arises from service in employment in the receiving scheme or service arising from a Club transfer.

#### Club Transfers out before 1st October 2023

**10.11.** Proposed scheme regulations set out the remedy action that applies where a remediable club transfer value has been actioned before 1st October 2023.

The scheme manager, having consulted the scheme actuary, must calculate the transfer value of the member's rights under the Northern Ireland Civil Service Pension Scheme as if all of the remediable rights had been secured in:

- (a) the PCSPS(NI), and separately
- (b) alpha.

The scheme manager must provide the receiving scheme with the result of both of the calculations.

Where the greater of the amounts calculated is greater than the amount of the remediable club transfer value already paid, the scheme manager must inform the receiving scheme of the amount that is calculated as the difference between the original amount paid and the recalculated higher amount.

The recalculations are subject to the same conditions as the original club transfer value, no payment adjustment between schemes is required except where the transfer involved the Local Government Pension Scheme (Northern Ireland) (LGPS(NI)).

### Club Transfers in before 1st October 2023

- 10.12. The proposed scheme regulations provide for a payment accepted to be used for the purpose of determining the member's benefits under a Northern Ireland Civil Service Pension Scheme on the same terms as the remediable transfer value.
- **10.13.** The scheme manager, having consulted the scheme actuary, must determine the member's benefits as if the remediable transfer value were applied in respect of rights in both:
  - (a) the PCSPS(NI);
  - (b) alpha.

10.14. When the member comes to make their remediable service choice, the benefits available under both schemes for the remediable transfer value will be shown on the RSS. In this way remediable service can be transferred between public service schemes and the member can make their deferred choice at retirement.

### Club Transfers in and out of the scheme on or after 1st October 2023

- 10.15. The same calculation principles apply for club transfers in and out of the Northern Ireland Civil Service Pension Scheme on and after 1 October 2023 as for club transfers in and out of the scheme made before that date. As long as:
  - (a) the member is a deferred choice member, and no pension benefits have become payable in relation to their remediable service, or
  - (b) an immediate choice member, and
    - (i) the end of the section 6 election period in relation to them has not passed; and
    - (ii) no immediate choice decision has been made in relation to the member's remediable service.

### Transferred in remediable rights treated as being in the PCSPS(NI)

10.16. The scheme regulations also include provisions to allow for transferred in remediable service to be treated in the same way as other benefits built up in the scheme for remedy purposes. Transferred in remediable service is not automatically rolled back under section 2 (1) of the PSPJOA 2022 when the regulations come into operation. The proposed scheme regulations provide that transferred in remediable service will be treated as transferred into the PCSPS(NI) and not alpha.

Where the member's transferred in remediable rights would be rights to benefits under alpha, the rights:

- (a) are not, and are treated as never having been, rights under alpha, and
- (b) are treated as being, and as always having been, rights under the PCSPS(NI).

# Varying the value of benefits secured by virtue of transferred in remediable rights

10.17. Scheme regulations make provision for the variation of remediable service benefits where members make section 6 or section 10 elections that are for alpha equivalent benefits. With the provision for the benefits to be removed from the PCSPS(NI). This is necessary due to the way transfers in are credited to member records. For PCSPS(NI) where the scheme sections are final salary, a service credit of years and days of reckonable service will have been created.

For alpha and Nuvos where the schemes are career average a transfer credit is added to the pension account as a pension credit to the relevant scheme year.

# Proposed Scheme regulations- Transferred in remediable rights treated as being in the PCSPS(NI)

- 10.18. The proposed scheme regulations allow for the different transfer in credits to be varied when a member makes an election under section 6 or section 10 of the PSPJOA 2022.
- 10.19. Where a member has transferred in service during the remedy period that is determined as remediable rights under alpha, these rights are not, and are treated as never having been, rights under alpha. Instead, the proposed regulations allow for them to be treated as being, and as always having been, rights under the PCSPS(NI). This is because the PSPJOA 2022 powers do not automatically rollback benefits that have been transferred into the scheme.

# Varying the value of benefits secured by virtue of transferred in remediable rights

- 10.20. Where the member is a deferred choice member, and any transferred in remediable rights are treated as rights to benefits under the PCSPS(NI) by the new regulations, the scheme manager must vary the value of those rights so that they are of an equivalent value to rights the member would have secured under the PCSPS(NI) as if the rights had been transferred into that scheme.
- **10.21.** Any such variation is to be treated as having taken effect when the regulations come into operation.
- 10.22. Where the member is an immediate choice member, and they opt to receive PCSPS(NI) benefits, the scheme manager must vary the value of those rights so that they are of an equivalent value to rights the member would have secured under the PCSPS(NI) if the rights had been transferred into that scheme.
- 10.23. This variation is treated as having taken effect on the earlier of the time that an immediate choice decision (including a deemed section 6 election) is treated as having taken effect for the member's remediable service; or the end of the section 6 election period that applies to the member.
- **10.24.** This variation is treated as having taken effect when the election (or deemed election) is treated as having taken effect for the member's remediable service.
- 10.25. Where the member is an immediate choice member, and they opt to receive alpha benefits, the scheme manager must vary the value of those rights so that they are of an equivalent value to rights the member would have secured under alpha if the rights had been transferred into that scheme.
- **10.26.** This variation is treated as having taken effect when the election (or deemed election) is treated as having taken effect for the member's remediable service.

**10.27.**In all cases where the member's transferred in remediable rights are varied under the new regulation, any rights to benefits that would otherwise have been secured by the member's transfer are removed.

### Benefits already paid in relation to transferred in remediable rights

- **10.28.** This proposed regulation applies where any benefits that alpha has at any time paid to a pensioner member where;
  - (a) they are calculated by reference to the pensioner member's, transferred in remediable rights, and
  - (b) they are benefits that, as a result of this regulation the pensioner member was not entitled to receive from alpha.

The benefits paid are to be treated for all purposes as not having been paid to the pensioner member by alpha, but as having been paid by the PCSPS(NI) instead.

# Pension benefits and lump sum benefits in relation to transferred in remediable rights

- 10.29. The proposed regulations will provide for any benefits that have been paid from alpha to or in respect of transferred in remediable rights to have been paid from the PCSPS(NI).
- 10.30. Following the immediate choice, where the benefits paid from the PCSPS(NI) including the transferred in remediable service rights exceed the benefits due from alpha, including the varied remediable transferred in rights, any excess benefits paid are owed to the scheme.
- **10.31.**In a case where the amount that becomes due is more than amounts already paid to the member, the scheme manager would pay the member the difference.

### **Bulk Transfers**

- 10.32. Bulk transfers take place where members have their employment compulsorily transferred to a new employer who offers membership of a different defined benefit public service or broadly comparable scheme; bulk transfers are offered to employees as a method of transferring employees to the new scheme. Members can choose to preserve their pension benefits in the previous scheme or opt to be part of a bulk transfer which allows for benefits built up in a previous scheme to be transferred to their new scheme.
- 10.33. There are different types of bulk transfers, with most falling under either: New Fair Deal (NFD) transfers, or Machinery of Government (MoG) transfers. Different transfer types will be impacted differently by the remedy and the exact arrangements are to be determined.

10.34. Where the bulk transfer takes place between two reformed public service pension schemes members will be in scope of the remedy. However, where the bulk transfer is from a non-reformed scheme there is no discrimination to remedy. For bulk transfers from a scheme broadly comparable to the reformed scheme (alpha), work is on-going to determine the application of the remedy to these transferred-in rights. Further detail on this will be published in the consultation response.

### **III-Health Retirement**

- **11.1.** Where members have retired on the grounds of ill health with remediable service (2015-2022) they will be given an immediate choice election under section 6 of the PSPJOA 2022.
- 11.2. The scheme manager is proposing to review all ill-health retirement cases for members who retired on the grounds of ill-health during the remedy period, 1 April 2015 to 31 March 2022. This will also include reviewing cases for those who applied for ill-health retirement on or before 31 March 2022 but were not successful. These reviews will be carried out as soon as is reasonably practicable. This is to remove any discrimination that may have resulted from members retiring on the grounds of ill-health in the remedy period and mitigate any further discrimination through the remedy.
- 11.3. Members eligible for an immediate choice will be contacted with their remedy choice. They will be sent an RSS with all the choice information as soon as is practicable once the scheme regulations come into operation. The scheme manager will be dealing with members eligible for an immediate choice having retired due to ill-health, as a high priority.

### Who may be affected

- pensioner (or deceased) members who have taken ill-health retirement during the remedy period, from the PCSPS(NI) or alpha.
- members (pensioner, active or deferred) who had an application for ill-health retirement and were in either the PCSPS(NI) or alpha but did not meet the ill-health criteria of that scheme, as determined by the Scheme Medical Adviser and were refused ill-health retirement by their employer on or before 31 March 2022. Note: Those whose appeal extended beyond 31 March 2022 may also be affected.
- Members who were not considered for ill-health retirement during the remedy period as they were over the normal pension age of their legacy arrangement.

### Immediate choice options

- a) Eligible protected pensioner members in receipt of PCSPS(NI) ill-health benefits fall within the definition of "pensioner member" and will be offered an immediate choice election to receive new scheme equivalent benefits, under section 6 of the PSPJOA 2022.
- b) Eligible unprotected pensioner members in receipt of alpha ill-health benefits fall within the definition of "pensioner member" and will be offered an immediate choice election to receive PCSPS(NI) benefits under section 6 the PSPJOA 2022.
- 11.4. Before the choices set out in a) and b) above can be offered to members the scheme manager has to determine if the member would have met the relevant ill-health retirement criteria in the alternative scheme. This means for the members in a) in the paragraph above the Scheme Medical Adviser, who determines if a member meets the relevant ill-health retirement criteria, will need to review the medical information originally provided under the criteria for alpha ill-health retirement.
- 11.5. The scheme manager's working assumption for the members in b) is it will not be necessary to carry out a further review of the medical information as the criteria for ill-health retirement in alpha is such that the ill-health criteria in the PCSPS(NI) would be met. Therefore, in this instance the member will automatically be given the choice, without any review of medical information by the Scheme Medical Adviser beforehand.

### **III-Health Assessments**

- 11.6. The scheme appoints a Scheme Medical Adviser (SMA) to carry out assessments of a member's health against the relevant ill-health retirement criteria set out in the scheme rules. The SMA produces an outcome report which provides an opinion based on the evidence provided as to whether or not the member meets the criteria for ill-health retirement (IHR). Different schemes have differing criteria so it is not automatic that if ill-health retirement was agreed in one scheme that it will also be available from the alternative scheme. The scheme manager will make informed working assumptions for these cases as follows:
  - Where the member was successfully awarded upper-tier IHR benefits in alpha, it can be assumed that they would have also met the IHR criteria in Classic and upper-tier IHR in the other PCSPS(NI) arrangements, unless they were close to or over Normal Pension Age (NPA) in PCSPS(NI).
  - Where the member was successfully awarded lower-tier IHR benefits in alpha, it can be assumed that they would have also met the IHR criteria in Classic and lower-tier IHR in the other PCSPS(NI) arrangements.
  - Where the member had a successful application for IHR in Nuvos (upper or lower tier), it can be assumed that they would have also met the IHR criteria in alpha, providing their alpha NPA is 65.

- Where the member had an unsuccessful application for IHR in the PCSPS(NI) during the remedy period, they wouldn't have been successful in alpha.
- The SMA will have also passed an opinion, when originally assessing, as
  to whether the member met HMRC severe ill-health criteria (which is at
  least equivalent to alpha upper tier). So, if the member had IHR under
  PCSPS(NI) and the HMRC severe ill-health criteria was also met (in the
  opinion of the SMA) then no re-assessment against alpha criteria is
  needed.

#### Re-assessments

- 11.7. Where the outcome of the initial IHR assessment is not sufficient to make an assumption about entitlement in the alternative scheme, the scheme or employer will ask the Scheme Medical Adviser re-assess the member's medical evidence from the initial IHR application to determine entitlement in the alternative scheme. This exercise will apply to the following cases:
  - Where the member was successfully awarded alpha lower-tier, there will need to be a re-assessment to establish whether PCSPS(NI) upper-tier is met (other than Classic that has no IHR tiers).
  - Where the member was successfully awarded IHR in a PCSPS(NI) scheme (all tiers), they may have also met the IHR criteria in alpha (and which tier).
     A re-assessment won't be necessary where the SMA has determined that the member passed the HMRC severe ill-health criteria.
  - Where the member's IHR application was unsuccessful for alpha IHR, it may have been successful in the alternative PCSPS(NI) arrangement (and which tier if a non-Classic scheme).
- **11.8.** The scheme administrator or employer will write to members who are in scope for re-assessment to explain:
  - the circumstances under which a Scheme Medical Adviser re-assessment will take place;
  - confirmation that a review will be undertaken by the Scheme Medical Adviser;
  - the necessary relevant consents; and
  - that they will be contacted with the outcome.
- **11.9.** The scheme will not be able to use the original consent given by the member at the time of the original ill-health retirement application, so fresh consents will be requested from the member at the point an alternative scheme IHR medical reassessment is required.

- **11.10.**Members will have the option to withhold their consent, and the implications of this will be clearly explained to members, that:
  - Where the member is in receipt of ill-health retirement benefits, their immediate choice will be between their current ill-health retirement benefits and any entitlement to benefits in the alternative scheme but not in respect of ill-health retirement benefits (because consent to reassess has been withheld). As a result, the alternative scheme benefits may be deferred or actuarially reduced, depending on the member's age at retirement.
  - Where the member is not currently in receipt of ill-health retirement benefits and has not provided consent to re-assess the ill-health retirement application under the alternative scheme then their choice will be between PCSPS(NI) benefits and alpha scheme benefits, but not in respect of illhealth retirement pension benefits. Where the member has not yet retired or died, this will be a deferred choice.
  - Where a member has died at the time their ill-health retirement application comes to be re-assessed, consent is not required for the re-assessment to determine whether the member would have met the criteria for ill-health retirement had they been in the alternative scheme at that time.
  - Where an ill-health retirement application was not submitted on or before 31 March 2022, due to the member being over the normal pension age of their legacy arrangement, but would have been submitted had the member been in the alternative scheme at the time, the application will need to be considered for the first time, and the necessary consents and medical evidence obtained.

# What happens when a previous refused member passes under the alternative scheme

- 11.11.If a member had originally failed the IHR assessment in one scheme but passes in another on re-assessment, they become entitled to IHR from this scheme. As IHR cannot be backdated and subsequent employment removed, members will be given an immediate choice:
  - If the member had left employment after the initial refusal (most likely for alpha IHR), their last day in service will be the point at which entitlement to PCSPS(NI) IHR is calculated.
  - If the member continued in employment after the refusal for alpha IHR, a future termination date would need to be agreed between the member and their employer, and benefits would be paid from this date. The benefits calculation should be the legacy PCSPS(NI) scheme entitlement to 31 March 2022, which would be paid as an ill-health enhancement from the reformed alpha scheme. Members will not be entitled to any additional benefits in respect of service built up from 1 April 2022. A member can make a claim for compensation if they feel they would have been better off had they retired on IHR from the correct scheme during the remedy period.

 A member who opts to take IHR benefits has made their remedy choice. If a member opts not to take their IHR benefits, they will receive their choice on retirement.

### Scheme regulations on ill-health

**11.12.** The proposed scheme rules will contain the following provisions:

- The Scheme Medical Adviser will assess whether the member would have been entitled to ill-health retirement in the alternative scheme at the time the initial ill-health retirement application was made.
- Where the scheme rules require the IHR application to be made to the alternative scheme or employer consent in order to establish IHR entitlement, these requirements are waived.
- To extend the ill-health underpin that was put in place for protected members when they were transitioned to alpha on 1 April 2022. This arrangement will be extended for unprotected and taper protected members who become eligible for IHR in the PCSPS(NI). The IHR date will be backdated to 31 March 2022 and payments backdated, but it will eliminate any accrual in alpha after this date.

### **III-Health retirement Underpin**

11.13. The underpin provided for in The Public Service (Civil Servants and Others) Pensions (Amendment) (No. 2) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2022 for protected members is to be extended to cover unprotected and taper protected members in the proposed new regulations. This will allow for such members to receive a 2015 Scheme ill-health pension calculated at the date they actually retire; but that if a legacy scheme ill-health pension calculated as at 31 March 2022 would have been more favourable, the 2015 Scheme pension must be increased by the difference between the two.

### Other special cases

**12.1.** Following rollback, the scheme manager has identified some scheme specific issues that could occur, and these are included in the proposed draft regulations.

### **Death benefit nominations**

**12.2.** When unprotected and taper protected members are rolled back into the Classic section (II) of the PCSPS(NI) and had made a nomination for death benefit whilst in alpha, that nominates more than one individual, the proposed remediable service regulations will provide for the nomination to continue to be valid.

### Protection of the amount of pension payable to an eligible child

12.3. Where a child pension is calculated using a member's remediable service and is in payment to an eligible child before 1 October 2023, the proposed scheme regulations prevent the child pension in payment from being reduced by a subsequent immediate choice election. This is where the eligible decision-maker is a surviving adult, but the child is not the care of the eligible decision-maker. The regulation states, 'the rate of the child pension continues to be the rate that was payable before the immediate choice decision was made'.

### Aggregation of previous service

12.4. Members who would have re-joined Classic or Premium during the remedy period but instead joined alpha would have had the option of aggregating a previous PCSPS(NI) preserved award on re-joining. Following rollback, for remedy purposes we propose to put members in the position they would have been in, but for the discrimination, by offering members the option to aggregate, join up the current PCSPS(NI) service with a previous PCSPS(NI) preserved award. Members who would have met the criteria to aggregate had they rejoined the PCSPS(NI) during the remediable service period will have the option of doing so within 12 months from when the new scheme regulations come into operation.

This provision would not be available for immediate choice members as the benefits from the earlier preserved award would have been put into payment. If new scheme benefits were taken for the remedy period after aggregating a previous preserved award, the aggregated service would in effect be lost. Further detail on this will be provided in the consultation response.

### Immediate detriment cases

13.1. Where a member has obtained an immediate detriment remedy for their remediable service by virtue of section 32(3) of the PSPJOA 2022 the proposed regulations and sections 2 to 30 of PSPJOA 2022 apply to the member's remediable service in the same way as they apply to the remediable service of an immediate choice member where the remediable service immediate choice decision has been made that no section 6 election is to be made.

### **Liabilities and payment:**

### Liability owed by a person to the scheme manager

**14.1.** This Part applies in relation to a relevant amount owed in respect of the remediable service of a remedy member. The use of powers to waive or reduce liabilities is expected to be limited to those situations where the liability has arisen from an unavoidable operation of the remedy.

Liabilities owed to the scheme likely arise in limited specific areas;

- a) when a member's remedy choice under PSPJOA 2022 sections 6 or 9 results in them owing money to the scheme in respect of pension and or lump sum adjustment; or
- b) pension contributions where opted out service is reinstated under PSPJOA 2022 section 5;
- c) where the implementation of the remedy leads to members owing an amount to the scheme; for example, adjusting a tapered protected member's benefits in payment where no choice has been made.
- 14.2. Scheme regulations will not make detailed provisions on reducing or waiving liabilities but will allow the scheme manager to waive any member liabilities resulting from an unavoidable operation of the remedy. For other liabilities arising, for example as a result of member choice, the scheme manager will use existing overpayment policy which incorporates the Managing Public Money Northern Ireland (MPMNI) guidance<sup>5</sup>. This provides consistency with existing practice and policy governing overpayments made by the scheme. Within this policy the scheme manager may agree to repayment plans for members where it is judged that immediate repayment would cause undue hardship.
- **14.3.** Any powers to reduce or waive liabilities also need to be exercised in line with the Department of Finance Directions, which are similar in content to the scheme's existing recovery of overpayment policy, but are in place to specifically cover the remediable service of a remedy member, to include:
  - whether the liability has arisen as a result of an election that is treated as having been made by the scheme manager;
  - whether the member has remediable service that is mixed service;
  - whether the member is deceased;
  - whether the scheme manager considers payment of the liability in full or in part would result in unreasonable hardship.
- **14.4.** The PSPJOA 2022 sections 15, 16 and 17 state that the scheme regulations must provide that any liability owed to the scheme for unpaid pension scheme contributions must be reduced to take into account any tax relief.
- 14.5. The member will be notified in the remediable service statement documentation of any liabilities that would arise as a result of any choices they make, this will include a time limit for making the choice and where to find out more information. (See RSS section paragraph 7.11)

<sup>(5)</sup> https://www.finance-ni.gov.uk/articles/managing-public-money-ni-mpmni

### Liability owed by the scheme manager to a person

14.6. Conditions must be met where the scheme manager and the member agree to waive the liability. The agreement must be in writing and may be cancelled with the agreement of the scheme manager and the member. The agreement would cease to apply where the end of the deferred choice election period in relation to the remediable service has passed, and no deferred choice election is made, or deemed to have been made.

### Section 3

### **Technical matters**

Having described the main policy areas in the previous section, this covers technical matters such as how to calculate interest. The powers for these technical matters are largely contained within the PSPJOA 2022, Department of Finance Directions and HMRC tax regulations, meaning there is limited need for schemes to make specific regulations on these. Where scheme-specific regulations are necessary, this has been highlighted.

### Interest

- **15.1.** There will be a number of scenarios where a member will owe money to the scheme, or the scheme will owe money to the member. Including things such as:
  - overpaid or underpaid contributions;
  - overpaid or underpaid pension or lump sum amounts;
  - where tax has been underpaid or overpaid.

Where there have been underpayments or overpayments, the scheme will calculate interest on the amount owed. It will do this by applying the relevant amount of interest to each individual debit and credit applicable. These individualised debits and credits will be added together and then subtracted from one another to calculate a final relevant amount.

**15.2.** The calculation of interest and interest rates to use is set in Chapter 4 of Department of Finance Directions published and in accordance with section 26 of the PSPJOA 2022.

# Interest rates covered by Chapter 4 (direction 14) of the Department of Finance Directions

- **15.3.** Department of Finance Directions state that where a member owes money to the scheme, compound interest should be calculated daily, using the National Savings & Investments (NS&I) Equivalent Savings Rate, the amount of which will be published by Department of Finance from time to time.
- **15.4.** Where the scheme owes money to the member (direction 14(5) of the Department of Finance Directions), simple interest should be calculated daily, at the rate fixed by Order 42, rule 9(2) of the Rules of the Court of Judicature (Northern Ireland) 1980<sup>6</sup>, which is used by Employment Tribunals and is currently 8% (see Rule 5 of S.R. 1993 No. 143). The scheme manager is

<sup>(6)</sup> S.R. 1980 No. 346; The Rules of the Supreme Court (Northern Ireland) 1980 were renamed in accordance with paragraph 3 of Schedule 11 of the Constitutional Reform Act 2005 (c.4).

- permitted under direction 14(6) to apply an average where the interest rate has varied over the period, if it is appropriate, for administrative simplicity.
- **15.5.** There are some cases where the above does not apply (direction14(4)): in these cases, where the scheme owes money to the member, compound interest should be calculated daily, using the NS&I Equivalent Savings Rate, the amount of which will be periodically published by Department of Finance as per direction 14(7(b)).
- **15.6.** Where interest is owed on a tax charge or tax relief (direction14(1)) by either the scheme or the member, interest must be calculated on that amount in accordance with the provisions of the Taxes (Interest Rate) Regulations 1989<sup>7</sup> as if that amount were the applicable tax charge or tax relief.

### **Interest periods**

**15.7.** Direction 15 of the Department of Finance Directions sets out in detail the dates and basis of calculation of interest, so we have not repeated it here. The main principle is that the key dates are when the money was due and when it is actually paid.

### Other areas of interest (direction 16 of the Department of Finance Directions)

- 15.8. If there are any overpayments or underpayments not covered by direction 14, the scheme manager may determine the rate and method of calculation. This must be communicated to the relevant member and the member has a right of appeal about how the interest has been calculated. This only applies where interest rates are determined by the scheme manager as opposed to anything covered by direction 14 of the Directions.
- **15.9.** The scheme regulations will make provision to ensure the scheme manager calculates interest in line with the Department of Finance Directions as set out above.

### Tax

16.1. As a result of the remedy, members may face changes to their individual tax situation. The remedy may impact a member's Annual Allowance (AA), Lifetime Allowance (LTA) and any benefits in payment. For most members, no tax adjustment will be required. However, a minority of members may see changes to their individual tax situation. Some elements of taxation policy remain under development, and guidance will be provided by HMRC.

<sup>(7)</sup> S.I. 1989/1297, relevant amending instruments are S.I. 1994/1307, S.I. 2009/199, S.I. 2020/194, S.I. 2021/249 and S.I. 2023/216. HMRC publishes guidance detailing the applicable rates which is available here: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/rates-and-allowances-hmrc-interest-rates-for-late-and-early-payments/rates-and-allowances-hmrc-interest-rates.

### Compensation

- 17.1. As well as the initial discrimination identified in the McCloud and Sargeant judgments, the implementation of the remedy gives rise to a number of circumstances where the remedy alone cannot fully put a member back to the position, they would have been in had the discrimination not occurred. Where these occur, Sections 23, 59 and 82 of the PSPJOA 2022 provide schemes with the powers to compensate members for losses incurred.
- **17.2.** The compensation process will need to cater for different groups of those affected by the McCloud remedy. The types of compensation that should be considered are broadly divided into:
  - a) financial losses, which are quantifiable monetary losses incurred by members; and
  - b) tax losses, which cover a variety of implications, including undue annual allowance and lifetime allowance tax charges as well as tax relief on contributions.
- **17.3.** Responsibility for managing compensation is divided between pension schemes and HMRC. We will consider where it is appropriate to compensate people on application and only:
  - a) where necessary to put them back to the position, or as close as possible as if the discrimination had never occurred, subject to legal, administrative and operational constraints;
  - b) to avoid creating further discriminatory outcomes.

### **Questions for consultation:**

We would welcome responses to any or all of the following questions and would prefer that responses are submitted on-line through Citizen Space. Details can be found in the next section, "Contact details and how to respond".

#### **Question 1: Rollback**

Do you agree that the consequences of the 'rollback' provisions of the Public Service Pensions and Judicial Offices Act 2022, (treating in-scope alpha pension scheme members as if they had never left the PCSPS(NI) legacy schemes for the remedy period 1 April 2015 to 31 March 2022) are being effectively managed as set out in the consultation document and associated regulations?

### Question 2: Immediate Choice (IC) decision for alpha or PCSPS(NI) benefits

Are there any other areas which you think should be addressed in these regulations in order to ensure that from 1 October 2023, all eligible members whose benefit entitlement has already arisen, including members who have received benefits or died within the remedy period, receive a choice of pension benefits for the period for which the discrimination existed (1 April 2015 to 31 March 2022)?

### **Question 3: Deferred Choice Underpin (DCU)**

Do you agree that the draft regulations will put in place deferred choice provisions to allow members to make an informed choice of the benefits they wish to receive at retirement or when benefits are brought into payment?

### **Question 4: Opted Out Service Elections**

Do you agree that the treatment of a person's opted-out service in the remedy period and provisions to reinstate the opted-out service so it can be treated as remediable service are fair?

### **Question 5: Remediable Service Statements (RSS)**

Do you think the policy proposals in relation to scheme members receiving an RSS achieves what is in Section 29 of the Public Service Pensions and Judicial Offices Act 2022 and Direction 20 of the Department of Finance Directions?

### **Question 6: Election Timings**

Do you think the policy proposals around the timings of when a scheme member can request a Remedial Service Statement (RSS) and/or make their Immediate or Deferred Choice election are fair and reasonable?

### **Question 7: Eligible Decision-maker**

Do you think that the amendments to scheme regulations achieve the policy intention of ensuring that the appropriate member representative can make an immediate choice or proposed deferred choice in relation to the remediable service of a deceased member?

### **Question 8: Other Special Cases**

The policy proposals and draft regulations make provisions for special arrangements around death benefit nominations, the protection of pensions payable to an eligible

child and aggregation of previous service. Can you think of any other "special cases" that should be provided for?

### **Question 9: Divorce and Dissolution Arrangements**

Do you think the policy proposals in relation to the calculation/recalculation of CETV figures to be used with pension sharing orders members achieve an outcome that recognises the impact of remedy on such calculations?

### Question 10: Added Pension/Added Years/Effective Pension Age

Do you think the policy proposals in relation to scheme members who purchased added pension, added years or effective pension age allows for the adjustment of these purchased benefits as if the discrimination had not happened?

#### **Question 11: Transfers**

Do you believe the proposals around transfers achieves the policy intention of preserving transfer rights?

### **Question 12: III-Health Retirement**

Do you think the proposed arrangements for members that qualified or did not qualify for ill-health retirement during the remedy period (1 April 2015 to 31 March 2022) may cause any adverse impacts?

#### **Question 13: Interest**

Do you consider that the policy and draft regulations are in line with the calculation of interest and interest rates to use as set in Chapter 4 of the Department of Finance Directions and in accordance with section 26 of the Public Service Pensions and Judicial Offices Act 2022?

### Question 14: General - Policies

Do you agree that these policy arrangements are fair and will meet the policy intent to end the discrimination identified?

### **Question 15: General: Regulations**

Are the draft regulations sufficient for the purposes of implementing the remediable service remedy?

### **Question 16: General: Equality**

Do you have any concerns that the proposals could result in individual groups being disproportionately affected by the proposals? Any comments should be made after reading the accompanying Section 75 policy screening document.

### **Question 17: Additional Comments**

Are there any additional points not covered in this consultation paper that need to be considered as part of the McCloud Remedy policies or associated scheme regulations?

# Contact details and how to respond

For information about how we treat your personal data when you respond to our consultation, please see the **Privacy Notice at Annex A**.

Please submit your response by 02 June 2023. Our preferred method of response is by using the green response button at the bottom of the consultation webpage or click on the button below for access to the Citizen Space consultation response document.



Alternatively, email your completed response template to PLCconsultations@finance-ni.gov.uk or send it to:

Retrospective Remedy Consultation
CSP Policy, Legislation & Communications Branch
Department of Finance
Waterside House
75 Duke Street
Derry/Londonderry
BT47 6FP

If you are not responding through the on-line Citizen Space platform, please use the response template published alongside this consultation document at <a href="https://www.finance-ni.gov.uk/consultations/consultation-nics-pension-scheme-retrospective-remedy">https://www.finance-ni.gov.uk/consultations/consultation-nics-pension-scheme-retrospective-remedy</a> and remember to let us know what type of respondent you are.

Respondent Types	
Organisation	Private Individual
Trade Union	Active member of the NICS pension Scheme
Retired Members Group	Partially Retired member of the NICS pension scheme
Employer	Fully Retired member of the NICS pension scheme
Political Party	Opted-out member of the NICS pension scheme
NICS Scheme Advisory Board	Survivor/beneficiary of the NICS pension scheme
NICS Pension Board	Deferred member of the NICS pension scheme
Diversity and Inclusion Network	Member of another public service pension scheme
Other	Other

Responses to consultation questions are optional. We ask that you provide your reasoning for your answers to the consultation questions that you respond to.

### Screening

The Department conducted a Section 75 policy screening assessment, a Data Protection Impact Assessment screening exercise and a Rural Needs Impact Assessment for the proposals outlined above. The implementation of the McCloud Remedy and associated draft regulations are designed to resolve unlawful discrimination, therefore any impacts should be positive and not detrimental to any member. On the basis of this conclusion a full EQIA was screened out. There were no data protection issues identified as any reprocessing of member data, e.g., for ill-health re-assessments, will be carried out with the member's explicit consent. The Department does not believe that the proposals will impact people living in rural areas any differently to those people in urban areas. These assessments are published on the Civil Service Pensions Website alongside this consultation paper.

### Complaints or comments

If you have any complaints or comments about the consultation process you should contact CSP Policy, Legislation & Communications Branch at the above address.

### Alternative formats

The Department will consider requests to produce this document in other languages or in alternative formats – Braille, audio, large print or as a PDF document. If you require the document in these or other formats, please contact CSP using the details above, or telephone 028 7131 9000.

### Confidentiality

If you want the information that you provide to be treated as confidential, please explain to us why you regard the information you have provided as confidential. We will take full account of your explanation, but we cannot give an assurance that confidentiality can be maintained in all circumstances. An automatic confidentiality disclaimer generated by your IT system will not, in itself, be regarded as binding on the Department of Finance. You should be aware that the Department of Finance may publish a synopsis of responses to the consultation.

Thank you for participating in this consultation exercise.

# **Annex A:** Privacy Notice for Department of Finance

### **Data Controller**

Department of Finance Clare House 303 Airport Road Belfast BT3 9ED

### **Data Protection Officer**

Jenny Lynn
Data Protection Officer
2nd Floor
Craigantlet Buildings
Stoney Road
Belfast
BT4 3SX

Telephone: (028) 9052 4149

Email: DataProtectionOfficer@finance-ni.gov.uk

This privacy notice explains how the Department of Finance (DoF) uses information about you and the ways in which we will safeguard your data.

This privacy notice does not provide exhaustive detail of all aspects of DoF's collection and use of personal information. More detail can be found in each of our business areas:

- Land and Property Services (LPS)
- Northern Ireland Statistics and Research Agency (NISRA)
- NICS Human Resources (NICSHR)
- Construction and Procurement Delivery (CPD)
- Enterprise Shared Services (ESS)
- Departmental Solicitor's Office (DSO)
- Finance and Corporate Services Division (FCSD)
- Communications and Engagement Division (CaED)
- Group Internal Audit and Fraud Investigation Service (GIAFIS)
- Public Spending Directorate (PSD)
- Strategic Policy and Reform Directorate (SPAR)

### What information we need

DoF is the data controller of the personal data we process. The personal data we need to process includes your:

- personal details
- family and social circumstances
- financial details
- employment and education details
- goods or services provided
- · business details of sole traders
- property details

We also process special categories of personal data that include details on:

- health
- racial or ethnic origin
- · religious or philosophical beliefs
- trade union membership
- sexuality and sexual orientation

We do not collect more information than we need to fulfil our stated purposes and will not hold it for longer than is necessary.

### Why we process personal information

We collect and process personal information in order to meet our legal obligations and for the performance of our public functions.

We collect personal information to enable us to deliver our services, to maintain our accounts and records, to support and manage Northern Ireland Civil Service staff and for the purposes of litigation and legal advice. We also process personal information for the purposes of detection and investigation of suspected or actual fraud, loss or crime, data matching under the National Fraud Initiative and as required by other legislation.

We also process personal information where it is necessary for the purposes of the legitimate interests pursued by the Department or by a third party i.e. for nominations for awards or rewards, to send out invitations for meetings or events, to send out information about opportunities for working with us, and to know who will be in our buildings for security and health and safety purposes.

We will only collect and hold the minimum amount of personal data necessary in order to provide and manage our services.

### How we obtain personal data

We obtain personal information directly from you and from other sources, such as government departments.

We may also collect information when you complete surveys or participate in consultations.

We can also obtain your personal data from publicly accessible sources.

### Who your information may be shared with

In many circumstances, we will not disclose personal information at all (for example, where personal data is provided for the production of official statistics) and, in others, we will seek your consent before doing so. However, in certain cases, we may share your data with the following to meet our legislative or public function requirements, to pursue debt, for fraud or crime prevention and detection purposes, to process benefits, or in your vital interests:

- your family, associates or representatives;
- employment and recruitment agencies;
- current, past and prospective employers;
- · educators and examining bodies;

- central government bodies;
- local government bodies;
- other public bodies;
- credit reference agencies;
- suppliers and service providers;
- · debt collection and tracing agencies;
- · financial organisations;
- courts, tribunals and parties to litigation;
- police forces;
- emergency responders.

Before deciding whether information should be disclosed, we will consider if it is justified, appropriate and proportionate to do so.

### How we use information about you

Any personal information we process will only be used for the purposes stated or if necessary to fulfil legal or regulatory requirements.

DoF has appropriate technical and organisational security measures in place to prevent unauthorised or unlawful processing of personal data, and against accidental loss or destruction of, or damage to personal data. However, in the event of a data breach occurring we have procedures in place to investigate and notify the Information Commissioner's Office and impacted individuals, where appropriate.

Most of the personal data we use is processed within the UK and European Economic Area (EEA). Sometimes it may be necessary to transfer personal information outside the UK and EEA. Where this is required, information may be transferred to countries or territories around the world. Any transfers made will be in full compliance with all aspects of data protection legislation.

### How long we keep your personal data

We keep personal information about you only for as long as is necessary to fulfil the purpose and in line with the DoF Retention and Disposal Schedule, after which time it will be destroyed securely.

### **DoF website and personal information**

The DoF website uses leading technologies and encryption software to safeguard your data and keeps strict security standards to prevent any unauthorised access to it.

### What information does the DoF website collect?

The Department collects three kinds of information from visitors to the website:

- feedback (through visitors emailing us)
- customer satisfaction surveys (via optional online surveys)
- site usage information, using cookies and page tagging techniques including JavaScript

#### Feedback

If you email us from the DoF website, we will keep a record of your message for a maximum of three months after the conclusion of correspondence, for reference and audit purposes, after which it will be deleted.

### Cookies

This website and some of the tools and services we link to use cookies. You can find more information on these cookies on the following pages:

- Cookies
- How we use cookies

### What happens when I link to another site?

This website contains links to other websites, both of government departments and other organisations. This privacy notice applies only to this site, so you should always be aware when you are moving to another site and read the privacy notice of any other site(s) which may collect personal information about you.

This website does not pass on to any other site any personal information you have given.

### What happens when I come to this website site from another site?

Where you are directed to this website from another site (whether a third-party site or a government site) we may receive personal information relating to you from the other site(s). You should read the privacy notices for these sites as these will govern the use of any personal information that you provide, and which may then be provided to this website.

### Your rights

Under data protection legislation, you have rights as an individual which you can exercise in relation to the information, we hold about you. The Department tries to be as open as possible in terms of giving you access to your personal data. You can find out if we hold any information by making a subject access request. If we do hold information about you, we will, where possible:

- Give you a description of it;
- Tell you why we are holding it;
- Tell you who it could be disclosed to; and
- Let you have a copy of the information in an intelligible form.

To make a request for any personal information we may hold, you can contact our Data Protection Officer whose details can be found at the top of this notice or email us at DataProtectionOfficer@finance-ni.gov.uk.

If, at any point, you believe the information we process about you is incorrect, you can ask to have this information corrected. In certain circumstances, you may also ask us to erase or restrict the processing of your data. If you wish to object or raise a complaint about how we have handled your data, you can contact our Data Protection Officer who will investigate the matter.

If you are not satisfied with our response or believe we are not processing your personal data in accordance with the law, you can complain to the Information Commissioner at; casework@ico.org.uk, or:

Information Commissioner's Office Wycliffe House Water Lane Wilmslow Cheshire SK9 5AF

### **Changes to this Privacy Notice**

We keep our privacy notice under regular review. This privacy notice was last updated in April 2022.

# **Annex B**: Glossary of terms

**Accrual -** The rate at which pension benefits accrue for each scheme year. Each scheme is different in design and accrual rate.

**Active member -** Members who are working (in pensionable service) and accruing pension benefits from that work and from contributions paid by their employer on their behalf. In most cases the member is also making contributions.

**Added pension -** Available in legacy and reformed schemes allowing members to purchase additional amounts of pension (employers can also contribute as well as or on behalf of the member).

**Added years -** Contracts available in some legacy schemes allowing members to purchase additional years of service.

Alpha - The alpha pension scheme provides a defined benefit worked out on a Career Average Revalued Earnings (CARE) basis. A defined benefit (DB) scheme provides retirement benefits that are based on your earnings and the length of time that you have been a member rather than the amount of money you pay in. A CARE pension scheme means you build up a pension based on a percentage of how much you earned each year. The alpha pension scheme was introduced from 1 April 2015 under the 2015 pension reforms.

Annual Allowance (AA) - The AA is how much can be saved towards a pension each tax year without a tax charge applying. For the NICS Pension Schemes, this is determined by the capitalised value of the increase in the accrued benefits over the tax year (that is, the growth of the pension in the tax year). The standard annual allowance since 6 April 2016 has been £40,000 but it is due to increase to £60,000 for the 2023 tax year.

**Annual Benefit Statement (ABS) -** Your Annual Benefit Statement (ABS) is issued annually and shows an estimate of your pension benefits, up to 31 March of the current year.

Beneficiary - The person who is or has become entitled to receive any death benefit.

Career Average Revalued Earnings (CARE) Scheme - A defined benefit pension scheme that gives individuals a pension based on a percentage of the salary earned in each year of their working life. The annual "pot" is increased each year by a particular revaluation factor applied in that scheme. The Civil Service CARE schemes are Nuvos and alpha.

Cash Equivalent Transfer Value (CETV) - A CETV is the expected cost of providing member's benefits within a scheme. It is used in pension sharing and pension transfers.

Classic - A final-salary occupational pension scheme which forms part of the Principal Civil Service Pension Scheme (Northern Ireland) [PCSPS(NI)] arrangements. Its terms and conditions are those which applied to the PCSPS(NI) on 30 September 2002.

Classic Plus - A final salary occupational pension scheme. The benefits are a combination of Principal Civil Service Pension Scheme (Northern Ireland) [PCSPS(NI)] Classic benefits up to 30 September 2002 and the equivalent of Premium pension benefits from 1 October 2002.

**Club Transfer** - The Public Sector Transfer Club, also known as the Club, allows easier movement of employees and their pensions from one employer to another. Club members operate mainly within the public sector and rules are governed by the Cabinet Office.

**Compound Interest -** Compound interest is calculated on the principal amount and the accumulated interest over the period.

**Contingent Decision** - A decision related to the pension scheme(s) that a member took or did not take as a result of the (actual or perceived) implications of the introduction of the reformed schemes.

**Deferred Choice** - The choice (or election) made by active or deferred members at the point when pension benefits, including Early Departure Payments, are due to come into payment. Covered under section 10 of the Act.

**Deferred Choice Underpin (DCU)** - The provision for members to remain in, or be returned to, the legacy PCSPS(NI) schemes for service between 1 April 2015 and 31 March 2022. At the point of retirement (or when benefits become payable) or as soon as practicable (for members who have already had a pension award), members would then be able instead chose to receive reformed alpha scheme benefits for that period.

**Deferred benefits** - If a member leaves pensionable employment before the retirement age for that scheme, they will become a deferred member and are entitled to deferred pension benefits when they reach the relevant Normal Pension Age for the scheme to which they belong.

**Deferred member -** A member of a NICS pension scheme who has left scheme employment and has a preserved pension or a deferred pension not yet in payment.

**Defined Benefit (DB) pension scheme -** A pension scheme where the pension is related to the members' salary, or some other value fixed in advance.

**Department of Finance Directions** - Department of Finance Directions, which are contained in The Public Service Pensions (Exercise of Powers, Compensation and Information) Directions (Northern Ireland) 2023 and specify how certain powers under the Public Service Pensions and Judicial Offices Act 2022 are to be used by public service pension schemes in Northern Ireland in their scheme regulations.

**Dependant** - Collective term to describe a member's spouse, civil partner, eligible partner or eligible child.

**Election -** Collective term used to cover immediate and deferred choice.

**Election period** - The period of time within which a member must make a remedy election.

**Eligible child** - A child, as defined in the relevant scheme rules or regulations, who is eligible for a child pension under the scheme rules or regulations.

**Eligible decision-maker** - The decision-maker, as defined in the relevant scheme, who is eligible to make a decision where the member is deceased.

Eligible member - A member who meets the conditions to be eligible for remedy.

**Eligible partner** - An unmarried partner of the member, who meets certain conditions set out in scheme rules or regulations and is therefore entitled to a pension on the same terms as a spouse or civil partner.

**Fully protected member -** A protection introduced in April 2015 which enabled some members of the legacy PCSPS(NI) schemes to remain in those schemes and therefore not become members of the 2015 CARE Scheme, alpha. This protection has subsequently been found to have been unlawfully age discriminatory against younger members.

**III-health benefits -** If you are unfit for duty owing to ill-health or injury, then you may be entitled to ill-health pension benefits. The type of benefits you will receive are dependent upon your individual circumstances, the scheme(s) you belong to and the degree of disability.

**Ill-health retirement -** A type of pension available to a member who meets the relevant test in scheme regulations when they are unable to continue working due to ill-health.

**Immediate Choice** - Under section 6 of the PSPJOA 2022, members who already have benefits in payment or who have died by the time the remedy is implemented (entitlement to the payment of benefits in relation to remediable service will have occurred) will be provided with an immediate choice.

**In-scope member / eligible member -** The remedy applies to pension scheme members who were in pensionable public service both on or before 31 March 2012 and on or after 1 April 2015, including those with a gap in service of no longer than five years. The detailed eligibility conditions are set out in section 1 of the PSPJOA 2022.

**Internal Dispute Resolution Procedures (IDRP)** - An internal dispute process required by the Pensions Act 1995. Under the IDRP, disputes can be considered independently by the Pensions Ombudsman if they cannot be resolved internally.

**Legacy scheme -** The public service pension schemes members were in prior to 1 April 2015 which is the PCSPS(NI) for the Northern Ireland Civil Service. All legacy schemes closed to future accrual at 31 March 2022.

**Legacy arrangements** - Under the PCSPS(NI) there are four different arrangements – Classic, Classic Plus, Premium and Nuvos.

**Lump sum -** A specific payment made in respect of a member's pension rights. It can be an optional or mandatory pension lump sum payable to a member when a continuing retirement pension is brought into payment (often referred to as a pension commencement lump sum (PCLS)). Other lump sums are payable in respect of events such as death.

**Member -** An individual who joined the NICS pension scheme and is earning benefits under the Scheme (active member), has a deferred pension under the Scheme (deferred member), or is receiving a pension from the Scheme (pensioner member, including partial retirees). In some cases, this may also include pension credit members of the scheme.

Minimum Pension Age (MPA) - The earliest age at which ordinary retirement benefits can be brought into payment for a member under the rules of that scheme, and subject to tax limits. Ill-health and survivor pensions are not subject to MPAs.

**New Fair Deal -** HMT guidance on pension provision for workers whose employment is compulsorily transferred to the private sector when the services they work on are moved to private sector suppliers.

**Normal Pension Age (NPA) -** The age at which a pension scheme member can start taking pension benefits on a voluntary basis without any reductions. NPA is set in scheme rules. A member can retire voluntarily before NPA, as long as they are over their MPA, but will then face a reduction to their benefits.

**Nuvos** - This is an occupational defined benefit pension arrangement of the PCSPS(NI). It provides a pension linked to pensionable earnings which is reviewed annually in line with the cost of living.

**Opting out / Opt out -** When an individual chooses not to become a member of the NICS pension scheme, or chooses to leave the scheme, if already a member.

**Opting in / Opt in -** When an individual chooses to re-join the NICS pension scheme, after having previously left the scheme.

**Pension Sharing Order** - An Order made by the Court on divorce or dissolution of a civil partnership. It awards a share of pension benefits to a former spouse or civil partner, and they become a member of the scheme in their own right. Such members are known as Pension Credit members.

**Pensioner member -** Individuals who are drawing a pension and who are mainly former employees. However, they may also include widows, widowers and other dependants of former active members.

**Premium -** A defined benefit ('final salary') pension scheme arrangement under the PCSPS(NI). Staff in post up to 30 September 2002 had the choice of transferring from Classic to Premium.

Principal Civil Service Pension Scheme (Northern Ireland) [PCSPS(NI)] - The PCSPS(NI) is a pension scheme designed for Northern Ireland Civil Servants and is made up of three sections or arrangements, Section I is the 2002 Section known as

Premium and Classic Plus, Section II is the 1972 Section (Classic), while Section III, the 2007 Section is known as Nuvos. The PCSPS(NI) arrangements are now collectively referred to as the legacy scheme.

**Reformed scheme(s)** - The reformed public service pension schemes introduced under the Public Service Pensions Act (Northern Ireland) 2014. For the NICS, this is the alpha pension scheme.

Remediable Service - Any pensionable service that occurs in the remedy period, between 1 April 2015 and 31 March 2022, and which meets the criteria set out in the PSPJOA 2022.

Remediable Service Statement (RSS) - A Remediable Service Statement is a document which will clearly show the value of the alternative pension scheme benefits available under the election.

**Remedy Period** - The Government proposed that all eligible members of relevant public service pension schemes would be given the opportunity to choose which model of scheme benefits they would wish to receive (legacy scheme or the reformed 2015 scheme) for the period of 1 April 2015 to 31 March 2022 (known as the remedy period).

**Retrospective Remedy -** The rollback of members to their respective legacy schemes and a subsequent choice of benefits for the remedy period.

**Rollback** - The term used to describe the process by which in-scope members are placed back into a relevant legacy pension scheme(s). The legacy pension schemes for the NICS are Classic, Classic Plus and Premium and Nuvos.

**Scheme manager** - The scheme manager is responsible for managing and administering the NICS pension schemes and this role sits within Civil Service Pensions, CSP(NI).

**Simple interest** - Simple interest is calculated on the principal, or original, amount and the time period elapsed.

**Surviving adult -** A surviving spouse, civil partner or eligible partner dependent on the meaning within individual NICS pension scheme rules and regulations.

**Survivor benefits -** When an active or pensioner member dies, each scheme has a range of benefits that dependent children, a spouse, civil partner and sometimes an unmarried partner may receive instead. These vary across schemes.

**Taper or Tapered protection -** A protection introduced from April 2015 which was offered to members between 10 and 13.5 or 14 years of Normal Pension Age on 31 March 2012, meaning they could stay in their existing schemes for a period ranging from a few months to several years after 2015. When tapered protection ceased, the member moved into the 2015 CARE Scheme, alpha. As with transitional protection, this was found to be unlawful discrimination by the Courts.

**Transfer value -** The value of the member's pension benefits, expressed as a sum of money when a member requests to transfer between two pension schemes.

**Unprotected member -** A member of the legacy PCSPS(NI) pension scheme that did not satisfy the conditions for full or taper protection and therefore became an alpha pension scheme member from 1 April 2015 onwards.

**Transitional protection -** Given to members within 10 years of Normal Pension Age on 31 March 2012, it meant they remained in their existing (legacy) scheme. This was found to be unlawful discrimination by the courts.

# **Annex C**: Draft The Public Service (Civil Servants and Others) Pensions (Remediable Service) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2023

STATUTORY RULES OF NORTHERN IRELAND

# 2023 No. 000

# PUBLIC SERVICE PENSIONS

The Public Service (Civil Servants and Others) Pensions (Remediable Service) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2023

*Made* - - - 10th September 2023

Coming into operation - 1st October 2023

The Department of Finance makes these Regulations in exercise of the powers conferred by sections 1(1) and (2)(a), 2(1) (together with paragraph 1 of Schedule 2) and 3(1) and (2)(c) of the Public Service Pensions Act (Northern Ireland) 2014(8) ("the 2014 Act") and sections 5(1) and (5), 6(1), 7(3), 8(1) and (3), 10(1), 11(1) and (5), 12(1) and (3), 18(1) to (3), (5), (6) and (8), 19(1), (4) and (5), 20(1), (4) and (5), 21, 22(1), (2) and (6), 24(1), 25(1) and (4), 26(1) and (2), 29(1), (7) and (8) and 31(2) and (3) of the Public Service Pensions and Judicial Offices Act 2022(9) ("PSPJOA 2022").

In accordance with section 21(1) of the 2014 Act, the Department of Finance has consulted the representatives of such persons as appear to the Department of Finance likely to be affected by these Regulations.

These Regulations are made in accordance with Department of Finance directions made under section 27 of PSPJOA 2022.

# PART 1

# Introductory provisions

# Citation, commencement and extent

These Regulations—

may be cited as the Public Service (Civil Servants and Others) Pensions (Remediable Service) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2023;

come into operation on 1st October 2023.

<sup>(8) 2014</sup> c. 2 Section 3(1) was amended by section 94(12) of PSPJOA 2022, and section 3(2)(c) was inserted by section 94(13) of that Act.

<sup>(9) 2022</sup> c. 7.

# Interpretation

- —(1) In these Regulations—
  - "the 2014 Regulations" means the Public Service (Civil Servants and Others) Pensions Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2014(10);
  - "the PSP Directions 2023" means the Public Service Pensions (Exercise of Powers, Compensation and Information) Directions (Northern Ireland) 2023(11);
  - "PSPJOA 2022" means the Public Service Pensions and Judicial Offices Act 2022;
  - "alpha" means the pension scheme established by the 2014 Regulations, and "alpha benefits" means new scheme benefits(12) under alpha;
  - "civil service scheme" means alpha or the PCSPS(NI);
  - "deferred choice decision" has the meaning given in regulation 1(10);
  - "deferred choice decision-maker" means the person who may make a deferred choice decision under regulation 0;
  - "deferred choice member" means a member with remediable service who, immediately before 1st October 2023, was—
  - an active or deferred member in relation to that service, and
  - is not a pensioner(13) member in relation to that service;
  - "end of the section 10 election period", in relation to a deferred choice member, means the end of the day determined in accordance with—
  - (a) where the member is the deferred choice decision-maker, regulation 0;
  - (b) where a person other than the member is the deferred choice decision-maker, regulation 0;
  - "immediate choice decision" has the meaning given in regulation 1(6);
  - "immediate choice decision-maker" means the person who may make an immediate choice decision under regulation 0;
  - "immediate choice member" means a member with remediable service who, immediately before 1st October 2023, was—
  - (a) a pensioner member in relation to that service, or
  - a deceased member;
  - "member" means an active, deferred, pensioner or deceased member of a civil service scheme;
  - "opted-out service election" has the meaning given in regulation 1(4);
  - "the PCSPS(NI)" means the Principal Civil Service Pension Scheme (Northern Ireland), the pension scheme made under Article 3 of the Superannuation (Northern Ireland) Order 1972(14) which is the principal civil service pension scheme within the meaning of Article 4(10) of that Order, and—
  - (a) in relation to a member, "the PCSPS(NI)" means the Section of the PCSPS(NI) that is the relevant Chapter 1 legacy scheme(15) for the member;
  - "PCSPS(NI) benefits" means benefits under the PCSPS(NI);
  - "PCSPS(NI) service", in relation to a member, means the member's remediable service in an employment or office that is pensionable service under the PCSPS(NI) (whether or not by virtue of section 2(1) of PSPJOA 2022);
- (10) S.R. 2014 No. 290.
- (11) Published on 26 January 2023 and accessible online at https://www.finance-ni.gov.uk/publications/directions-made-under-public-service-pensions-and-judicial-offices-act-2022. A hard copy is available on written request to Public Service Pensions, Policy and Legislation Branch, Department of Finance, Waterside House, 75 Duke Street, Londonderry, BT47 6FP
- (12) See section 34 of PSPJOA 2022 for the meaning of "new scheme benefits".
- (13) See section 109(3) of PSPJOA 2022 for the meaning of "pensioner member".
- (14) 1972 No. 1073 (N.I. 10).
- (15) See section 4 of PSPJOA 2022 for the meaning of "relevant Chapter 1 legacy scheme".

"remediable service", in relation to a member, means (except in this definition) the member's remediable service (16) in an employment or office that is pensionable service under a civil service scheme;

"remedy member" means a deferred choice member or an immediate choice member;

"scheme manager" means the Department of Finance;

"Section I" means Section I of the PCSPS(NI);

"Section II" means Section II of the PCSPS(NI);

"Section III" means Section III of the PCSPS(NI);

"section 6 election" has the meaning given in regulation 0;

"section 10 election" has the meaning given in regulation 0.

For the purposes of these Regulations, a reference in PSPJOA 2022 to section 2(1) of that Act coming into force is to be understood as a reference to that section coming into force in relation to members of alpha and the PCSPS(NI).

A term used in these Regulations which—

is defined in, or for the purposes of, a provision in Chapter 1 of Part 1 of PSPJOA 2022, and

is not defined differently in these Regulations,

has the meaning given in, or for the purposes of, that provision.

A term used in these Regulations which-

is defined in alpha, Section I, Section II or Section III (the "relevant scheme"), and

is not defined differently in-

these Regulations, or

in, or for the purposes of, a provision in Chapter 1 of Part 1 of PSPJOA 2022,

has, in relation to the relevant scheme, the meaning given in that scheme.

In these Regulations, a reference to a provision of the PSP Directions 2023 is a reference to that provision as amended from time to time.

# PART 2

# Remediable service statements

#### Requirements relating to remediable service statements

—(2) The scheme manager must provide a remediable service statement in respect of a remedy member ("M") in accordance with—

section 29 of PSPJOA 2022,

any Department of Finance directions made under section 29(6) of that Act, and this regulation.

A remediable service statement must be provided in respect of M—

before the relevant date(17),

where M is, in relation to their remediable service, for the time being—

an active member, at least once in each year ending with the anniversary of the relevant date;

a deferred member, within three months of receipt of a written request by the member (18), and

where M is a deferred choice member, as soon as is reasonably practicable following receipt of notification—

<sup>(16)</sup> See section 1 of PSPJOA 2022 for the meaning of "remediable service".

<sup>(17)</sup> See section 29(10) of PSPJOA 2022 for the meaning of "the relevant date".

<sup>(18)</sup> In accordance with section 29(9) of PSPJOA 2022, only one request under regulation 3(2)(b)(ii) may be made during any period of 12 months.

that M intends to claim payment of any pension benefits in relation to M's remediable service, or

that M has died.

The remediable service statement must be provided—

to M. or

where M is deceased, to the person who is for the time being the eligible decision-maker in relation to M's remediable service under the Schedule (unless the eligible decision-maker is the scheme manager).

The remediable service statement must include—

where the scheme manager has determined that any information to be provided in connection with the M's remediable service must be communicated in a particular form and manner, information about that form and manner;

where M is an immediate choice member, information about the irrevocability of an immediate choice decision—

where M is a deferred choice member, information about the revocability (or otherwise) of a deferred choice decision.

For further provision about—

what a remediable service statement must include, see—

section 29(5) of PSPJOA 2022;

direction 20(1) of the PSP Directions 2023;

when a remediable service statement must be combined with a benefit information statement provided under section 14 of the Public Service Pensions Act 2014, see direction 20(2) of the PSP Directions 2023.

# PART 3

# Decisions about the treatment of remediable service

# CHAPTER 1

Opted-out service elections

#### **Application and interpretation of Chapter 1**

—(3) This Chapter applies to and in respect of a member ("M") with relevant opted-out service in an employment or office in relation to the PCSPS(NI)(19).

In this Chapter—

"opted-out service decision-maker" means the person who may make an opted-out service election under regulation 0;

"relevant opted-out service" means the service referred to in paragraph (1).

#### Election in relation to relevant opted-out service

—(4) An election (an "opted-out service election") may be made in relation to M's relevant opted-out service in accordance with this Chapter and section 5 of PSPJOA 2022.

An opted-out service election may be made—

by M or,

where M is a deceased member, by the eligible decision-maker specified in the Schedule.

(19) See sections 5(7) (read with section 4) and 36 of PSPJOA 2022 for the meaning of relevant optedout service in relation to a Chapter 1 legacy scheme (such as the PCSPS(NI)). Where a person other than the scheme manager is the opted-out service decision-maker, an opted-out service election may only be made after the scheme manager determines an application which is—

made by or behalf of M,

in a form and manner determined by the scheme manager,

received by the scheme manager during the period beginning on 1st October 2023 and ending—

at the end of 30th September 2024, or

such later time that the scheme manager considers reasonable in all the circumstances, and accompanied by such information—

which is within the person's possession, or

which the person may reasonably be expected to obtain,

that the scheme manager may by written notice require the person to provide in relation to the decision which caused the service in question to become opted-out service.

As soon as is reasonably practicable after receipt of an application, the scheme manager must—

determine whether an opted-out service election may be made in relation to M, and

notify the person who made the application whether such an opted-out service election may be made.

Where the scheme manager is the opted-out service decision-maker, the scheme manager must, as soon as is reasonably practicable after determining that they are the opted-out service decision-maker, determine whether to make an opted-out service election in relation to M.

The scheme manager may refuse an application where any of the following conditions are not met—

the decision by virtue of which M's service became opted-out service was communicated to the scheme manager on or after 12th March 2012;

the decision by virtue of which M's service became opted-out service was made pursuant to a relevant breach of a non-discrimination rule(20);

any-

assets held for the purposes of a partnership pension account(21) that are referable to pension contributions made by or on behalf of M in respect of M's relevant opted-out service are transferred to the PCSPS(NI), and

entitlement to a future or current pension under the partnership pension account that would otherwise arise under the rules of the partnership pension account in respect of the value of the assets transferred is surrendered.

where any assets that are referable to pension contributions made by or on behalf of M in respect of M's relevant opted-out service have been paid or transferred out of a partnership pension account, an amount determined by the scheme manager following consultation with the scheme actuary is paid to the PCSPS(NI) in respect of the payment or transfer.

An opted-out service election to be made by-

a person other than the scheme manager is made when the person confirms that an opted-out service election is to be made following receipt of the notification mentioned in paragraph (4)(b);

the scheme manager is made at the time determined by the scheme manager.

See section 5(2) to (4) of PSPJOA 2022 about the effect, timing and irrevocability of an opted-out service election.

# CHAPTER 2

Immediate choice decision for alpha or PCSPS(NI) benefits

#### **Application of Chapter 2**

—(5) This Chapter applies in respect of the remediable service of an immediate choice member ("M").

<sup>(20)</sup> See section 25(8) of PSPJOA 2022 for the meaning of "non-discrimination rule" and section 25(9) for the circumstances in which breach of a non-discrimination rule is "relevant".

<sup>(21)</sup> See section 110(1) of PSPJOA 2022 for the definition of "partnership pension account".

Where M has remediable service in multiple employments or offices, this Chapter applies separately in relation to the remediable service in each employment or office.

# Immediate choice decision for alpha or PCSPS(NI) benefits

—(6) A decision (an "immediate choice decision") may be made in accordance with this Chapter—

to make an election (a "section 6 election") by virtue of section 6 of PSPJOA 2022 in relation to M's remediable service, or

that no section 6 election is to be made in relation to that service.

An immediate choice decision may be made—

by M, or

where M is deceased, by the eligible decision-maker specified in the Schedule.

An immediate choice decision made by—

a person other than the scheme manager is made when it is received by the scheme manager in a form and manner determined by the scheme manager;

the scheme manager is made at the time determined by the scheme manager.

An immediate choice decision may only be made before the end of the section 6 election period(22).

An immediate choice decision is irrevocable.

An immediate choice decision to make a section 6 election takes effect as a section 6 election (see sections 6(5) and (7), 7(1)(b) and 9 of PSPJOA 2022 about the effect of a section 6 election).

Where—

immediately before 1st October 2023, M has remediable service in alpha ("alpha service"), and

an immediate choice decision is made that no section 6 election is to be made in relation to M's remediable service,

section 6(4) of PSPJOA 2022 does not apply in relation to M's alpha service (and, accordingly, section 2(1) of PSPJOA 2022 has effect in relation to M's alpha service for the purposes mentioned in section 2(3)(b) of that Act from the time the immediate choice decision is made).

The following provisions of PSPJOA 2022 have effect in relation to a decision that no section 6 election is to be made as they have effect in relation to a section 6 election—

section 6(7) (section 6 election has effect in respect of all remediable service in the employment or office);

section 7(1)(b) (provision about when a section 6 election is to be treated as having taken effect);

section 9 (provision about persons with remediable service in more than one Chapter 1 legacy scheme).

#### Immediate choice decision: additional requirements

—(7) This regulation applies where the immediate choice decision-maker ("D") is a person other than the scheme manager.

An immediate choice decision may not be made unless a remediable service statement has been provided to D in accordance with regulation 0.

An immediate choice decision is to be treated as having been made only if D provides any information specified in a written request from the scheme manager that is—

information in D's possession, or

information which D can reasonably be expected to obtain.

#### Immediate choice decision: deemed election

—(8) A section 6 election is treated as made in relation to M's remediable service immediately before the end of the section 6 election period where—

(22) See section 7(2) of PSPJOA 2022 for the meaning of "the end of the section 6 election period".

the end of the section 6 election period in relation to M has passed,

no immediate choice decision has been made in relation to M's remediable service, and condition A or B is met.

Condition A is met where all of M's remediable service was in alpha.

Condition B is met where—

M's remediable service was mixed service, and

the scheme manager determines, having consulted the scheme actuary, that the value of benefits payable in relation to M's remediable service would be greater if payable as alpha benefits than if they were payable as PCSPS(NI) benefits.

#### **CHAPTER 3**

Deferred choice decision for alpha or PCSPS(NI) benefits

# **Application of Chapter 3**

—(9) This Chapter applies in respect of the remediable service of a deferred choice member ("M").

Where M has remediable service in multiple employments or offices, this Chapter applies separately in relation to the remediable service in each employment or office.

# Deferred choice decision for alpha benefits or PCSPS(NI): general

—(10) A decision (a "deferred choice decision") may be made—

to make an election (a "section 10 election") by virtue of section 10 of PSPJOA 2022 in relation to M's remediable service, or

that no section 10 election is to be made in relation to that service.

A deferred choice decision may be made—

by M, or

where M is deceased, by the eligible decision-maker specified in the Schedule.

A deferred choice decision—

to be made by a person other than the scheme manager is made when it is received by the scheme manager in a form and manner determined by the scheme manager;

to be made by the scheme manager is made at a time determined by the scheme manager.

A deferred choice decision may only be made before the end of the section 10 election period.

A deferred choice decision to make a section 10 election takes effect as a section 10 election (see sections 10(4) and (5), 11(3)(b), (4) and (7) and 13 of PSPJOA 2022 about the effect of a section 10 election).

Where the deferred choice decision is that no section 10 election is to be made, the benefits payable to or in respect of M, so far as they are determined by reference to M's remediable service, are PCSPS(NI) benefits.

The following provisions of PSPJOA 2022 have effect in relation to a decision that no section 10 election is to be made as they have effect in relation to a section 10 election—

section 10(5) (section 10 election has effect in respect of all remediable service in the employment or office);

section 11(3)(b), (4) and (7) (provision about when a section 10 election takes effect, and the effect of lapse or revocation of a section 10 election);

section 13 (persons with remediable service in more than one Chapter 1 legacy scheme).

# Deferred choice decision: when a deferred choice decision may be made

—(11) Where the deferred choice decision-maker is M, a deferred choice decision may be made only during the period—

beginning on the date of issue of the remediable service statement issued under regulation 0, and ending—

at the end of the day 3 months before the day the scheme manager reasonably expects, by virtue of the notification mentioned in regulation 0, that benefits in relation to M's remediable service will become payable;

subject to paragraph (2), at the end of such other day as the scheme manager considers reasonable in all the circumstances:

if earlier than the time which applies by virtue of paragraph (i) or (ii), at the end of the day before benefits become payable in relation to M's remediable service.

The end of the period during which a deferred choice decision may be made must not be more than one year before the day on which it is reasonably expected that, if a section 10 election were made, alpha benefits would become payable to or in respect of M.

#### Where—

the period for making a deferred choice decision has begun in accordance with paragraph (1)(a), and

the scheme manager receives notice that M has died before benefits become payable to M in relation to M's remediable service.

the period during which a deferred choice decision may be made is to be treated as ending in accordance with paragraph (4)(b) instead of paragraph (1)(b).

Where the deferred choice decision-maker is a person other than M ("D"), a deferred choice election may only be made during the period—

# beginning-

where D is a person other than the scheme manager, on the date of issue of the remediable service statement issued under regulation 0;

where D is the scheme manager, on the date the scheme manager receives notice that M has died, and

# ending-

at the end of the day 12 months after that date;

except where D is the scheme manager, at the end of such other day as the scheme manager considers reasonable in all the circumstances;

if earlier than the time which applies by virtue of paragraph (i) or (ii), immediately after a deferred choice decision is made by D.

# Where—

the deferred choice decision-maker is D. and

M had made a deferred choice decision,

D may make a deferred choice decision only if they revoke M's deferred choice decision in accordance with regulation 0.

# **Deferred choice decision: revocation**

—(12) Where the deferred choice decision-maker is M, M may revoke a deferred choice decision—at any time before benefits become payable in relation to M's remediable service, and

by M communicating to the scheme manager notice of the revocation in a form and manner determined by the scheme manager.

#### Where-

the deferred choice decision-maker is a person other than M or the scheme manager ("D"),

M had made a deferred choice decision,

immediately before M's death, no pension benefits were payable in relation to M's remediable service, and

the end of the section 10 election period has not passed,

D may revoke M's deferred choice decision by communicating to the scheme manager notice of the revocation in a form and manner determined by the scheme manager.

A deferred choice decision made by a person other than M is irrevocable.

#### Deferred choice decision: additional requirements

Where the deferred choice decision-maker ("D") is a person other than the scheme manager, a deferred choice decision is to be treated as having been made only if D provides any information specified in a written request from the scheme manager that is—

information in D's possession, or

information which D can reasonably be expected to obtain.

#### PART 4

Provision about divorce and dissolution arrangements

# CHAPTER 1

Pension credit and pension debit members

#### SECTION 1

Application and interpretation of Chapter 1

# Application and interpretation of Chapter 1

—(13) This Chapter applies in relation to—

a pension credit member ("C"),

the corresponding pension debit member ("D"), and

the pension sharing order by virtue of which C became a pension credit member in relation to D's remediable service (the "relevant pension sharing order").

In this Chapter—

"appropriate person" means—

D, or

where D is deceased, D's personal representatives;

"C" means the pension credit member mentioned in paragraph (1)(a);

"cash equivalent" means an amount calculated in accordance with regulations made under Article 27 of WRP(NI)O 1999(23);

"corresponding pension debit member" means the member referred to in sub-paragraph (c) of the definition of "pension credit member";

"D" means the corresponding pension debit member mentioned in paragraph (1)(b);

"pension credit member" means a member of a civil service scheme who has rights under the scheme—

(a) which are attributable (directly or indirectly) to a pension credit(24),

which arise by virtue of a pension sharing order with a transfer day on or after 1st April 2015, and

the value of which was determined (to any extent) by reference to the value of benefits payable in respect of the remediable service of another member;

"pension sharing order" means the order or provision by virtue of which Article 26 of WRP(NI)O 1999 applies in relation to a pension credit member and the corresponding pension debit member;

"relevant pension sharing order" has the meaning given in paragraph (1)(c);

"remediable relevant benefits" means the benefits or future benefits described in Article 26(4) and (5) of WRP(NI)O 1999 to which D is entitled by virtue of remediable shareable rights;

<sup>(23)</sup> In accordance with section 110(1) of PSPJOA 2022, "WRP(NI)O 1999" means the Welfare Reform and Pensions (Northern Ireland) Order 1999 (S.I. 1999/3147 (N.I. 11)).

<sup>(24)</sup> See section 19(7) of PSPJOA 2022 for the meanings of "pension debit" and "pension credit".

"remediable shareable rights" means D's shareable rights secured by virtue of D's remediable service during the period beginning on 1st April 2015 and ending on the earlier of—

the day before the transfer date, or

the last day of D's remediable service;

"shareable rights" has the meaning given in Article 24(2) of WRP(NI)O 1999;

"transfer day" means the day on which the relevant pension sharing order takes effect;

"valuation day" has the meaning given in Article 26(7) of WRP(NI)O 1999.

#### SECTION 2

Pension sharing orders: information provided before 1st October 2023

# **Application and interpretation of Section 2**

—(14) This Section applies where, before 1st October 2023, the scheme manager has provided information for the purpose of determining amounts under Article 26 of WRP(NI)O 1999 in respect of a remedy member's remediable service.

In this Section—

"alternative amount" has the meanings given in regulation (15);

"alternative reduction amount" and "alternative reduction amounts" have the meanings given in, respectively, regulation 0 and (4);

"alternative scheme", in relation to a relevant pension sharing order that does not relate to mixed service(25) means—

where the initial scheme is the PCSPS(NI), alpha;

where the initial scheme is alpha, the PCSPS(NI);

"C's pension account" has the meaning given in regulation 0;

"initial amount" means the total amount determined for the purposes of the relevant pension sharing order under Article 26(2) and (3) of WRP(NI)O 1999 in relation to D's remediable shareable rights;

"initial reduction amount" means the amount by which D's remediable relevant benefits were reduced pursuant to the relevant pension sharing order;

"initial scheme", in relation to a relevant pension sharing order that does not relate to mixed service, means the civil service scheme in respect of which an initial amount or an initial reduction amount was determined:

"remediable credit adjustment" has the meaning given in regulation 0.

For the purposes of this Section, a relevant pension sharing order relates to mixed service if it specifies an appropriate amount in accordance with Article 26(2) or (3) of WRP(NI)O 1999 by reference to the value of remediable relevant benefits to which D is entitled by virtue of remediable shareable rights secured in both D's legacy scheme and the reformed scheme (and, accordingly, a relevant pension sharing order does not relate to mixed service if it specifies an appropriate amount by reference to remediable shareable rights secured in only one of those schemes).

# Meaning of "alternative amount"

—(15) "Alternative amount" means—

in relation to a relevant pension order that does not relate to mixed service—

where an initial amount was determined under Article 26(2) of WRP(NI)O 1999 in relation to a percentage value to be transferred from the initial scheme, the amount that would have been determined applying the relevant percentage value under Article 26(2) on the valuation day if the remediable relevant benefits had been secured in the alternative scheme;

where an initial amount was determined under Article 26(3) of WRP(NI)O 1999 in relation to an amount to be transferred from the initial scheme, the amount equal to the implied percentage of

<sup>(25)</sup> See section 19(6) of PSPJOA 2022 for the meaning of "mixed service".

the cash equivalent of the remediable relevant benefits on the valuation day determined as if all of those benefits had been secured in the alternative scheme;

in relation a relevant pension order that relates to mixed service, the greater of—

the PCSPS(NI) amount, and

the alpha amount.

In paragraph (1)(b)—

"the PCSPS(NI) amount" means, where the initial amount was determined in relation to—

a percentage value to be transferred from both the PCSPS(NI) and alpha, the amount that would have been determined applying—

in relation to pre-taper date remediable relevant benefits, the PCSPS(NI) percentage value, and in relation to post-taper date remediable relevant benefits, the alpha percentage value,

under Article 26(2) on the valuation day if all of the remediable relevant benefits had been secured in the PCSPS(NI);

an amount to be transferred from both the PCSPS(NI) and alpha, the amount equal to the implied percentage of the cash equivalent of the remediable relevant benefits on the valuation day determined as if all of those benefits had been secured in the PCSPS(NI);

"the alpha amount" means, where the initial amount was determined in relation to—

(a) a percentage value to be transferred from both the PCSPS(NI) and alpha, the amount that would have been determined applying—

in relation to pre-taper date remediable relevant benefits, the PCSPS(NI) percentage value, and in relation to post-taper date remediable relevant benefits, the alpha percentage value,

under Article 26(2) on the valuation day if all of the remediable relevant benefits had been secured in alpha;

an amount to be transferred from both the PCSPS(NI) and alpha, the amount equal to the implied percentage of the cash equivalent of the remediable relevant benefits on the valuation day determined as if all of those benefits had been secured in alpha.

#### In this regulation—

"alpha percentage value" means the percentage value specified in a relevant pension sharing order in relation to the reformed scheme for the purpose of determining an amount under Article 26(2) of WRP(NI)O 1999;

"implied percentage", in relation to the value of benefits under a civil service scheme, means the percentage that an initial amount determined under Article 26(3) of WRP(NI)O 1999 represented of the cash equivalent of the remediable relevant benefits under that scheme on valuation day;

"PCSPS(NI) percentage value" means the percentage value specified in a relevant pension sharing order in relation to the PCSPS(NI) for the purpose of determining an amount under Article 26(2) of WRP(NI)O 1999;

"post-taper date remediable relevant benefits" means remediable relevant benefits to which a corresponding pension debit member ("D") is entitled by virtue of remediable shareable rights secured by virtue of D's remediable service after D's tapered protection closing date;

"pre-taper date remediable relevant benefits" means remediable relevant benefits to which D is entitled by virtue of remediable shareable rights secured by virtue of D's remediable service on or before D's tapered protection closing date;

"relevant percentage value" means—

where the relevant pension sharing order specifies a percentage value in relation to only the initial scheme for the purpose of determining an amount under Article 26(2) of WRP(NI)O 1999, that percentage value:

otherwise, the percentage value that is specified in relation to the alternative scheme;

"tapered protection closing date", in relation to D, has the meaning given in paragraph 3 of Schedule 2 to the 2014 Regulations.

# Information provided before 1st October 2023: calculating a remediable credit adjustment

—(16) The scheme manager must determine the alternative amount in relation to C's pension credit—as soon as reasonably practicable after 30th September 2023, and having consulted the scheme actuary.

#### Where—

the alternative amount is greater than the initial amount, or

the relevant pension sharing order relates to mixed service and the alternative amount is lower than the initial amount,

C's pension account is subject to an adjustment (a "remediable credit adjustment") equal to the difference.

The scheme manager must, by the end of 30th September 2024, provide C with a statement offsetting out—the alternative amount,

any remediable credit adjustment, and

where regulation 0 applies in relation to C, an explanation of the request that may be in accordance with regulation 0 and the consequences of making, or not making, such a request.

# Information provided before 1st October 2023: applying a remediable credit adjustment

—(17) This regulation applies where C's pension credit account is subject to a remediable credit adjustment.

The scheme manager must adjust C's pension account by an amount equal to the remediable credit adjustment.

An adjustment made under paragraph (2) has effect as if it had been made on the transfer day.

In paragraph (2), "C's pension account" means, where C has, in relation to the relevant pension sharing order—

a pension credit in only one civil service scheme, C's pension credit member account under that scheme; a pension credit in both civil service schemes—

the pension credit member account identified by C in a request made in accordance with paragraph (5), or

if no request is made in accordance with paragraph (5), C's pension credit member account under the PCSPS(NI).

A request is made in accordance with this paragraph if—

it is made in writing to the scheme manager for the purpose of paragraph (4)(b),

it is in a form determined by the scheme manager,

it unambiguously identifies only one of C's pension credit member accounts, and

it is received by the scheme manager by—

the end of the day 6 months after the date the statement required by regulation 0 was provided to C, or

the end of such later day that the scheme manager considers reasonable in all the circumstances.

A request made in accordance with paragraph (5) is irrevocable.

Section 14(3) to (6) of PSPJOA 2022 applies in relation to C as it applies in relation to a member described in section 14(1) as if—

a reference to M's remediable service in an employment or office were a reference to C's pension credit; a reference to the effect, if any, of sections 2(1) and 6(4) were a reference to the effect, if any, of this regulation;

the term "operative time" means the time at which the adjustment mentioned in paragraph (2) is made (disregarding paragraph (3)).

# Information provided before 1st October 2023: recalculating D's reduction of benefit

—(18) This regulation applies where D's remediable relevant benefits have been reduced by an initial reduction amount.

The scheme manager must determine the alternative reduction amount or, where the relevant pension sharing relates to mixed service, the alternative reduction amounts in relation to D's remediable relevant benefits—

as soon as reasonably practicable after 30th September 2023, and

having consulted the scheme actuary.

Where the relevant pension sharing order does not relate to mixed service, the "alternative reduction amount" is such amount as the scheme manager considers appropriate having regard to—

the cash equivalent of the remediable relevant benefits on the valuation day as if they had been secured in the alternative scheme.

the percentage value or the amount to be transferred specified in the relevant pension sharing order, and the provisions of Articles 26 and 28 of WRP(NI)O 1999.

Where the pension sharing order relates to mixed service, the "alternative reduction amounts" are such amounts as the scheme manager considers appropriate having regard to—

the cash equivalent of the remediable relevant benefits on the valuation day as if they had all been secured in—

the PCSPS(NI), and separately alpha, and

the matters mentioned in paragraph (3)(b) and (c).

#### **SECTION 3**

Information provided on or after 1st October 2023

# Application and interpretation of Section 3

—(19) This Section applies where, on or after 1st October 2023, the scheme manager provides information for the purpose of determining amounts under Article 26 of WRP(NI)O 1999 in respect of a remedy member's remediable service.

In this Section—

- "alpha cash equivalent" has the meaning given in regulation 0;
- "alternative reduction amount" has the meaning given in regulation 0;
- "appropriate amount" means an amount calculated for the purposes of Article 26(1) of WRP(NI)O 1999;
- "immediate choice pensioner member" means an immediate choice member who is, immediately before these Regulations come into force, a pensioner member in relation to their remediable service;
- "PCSPS(NI) cash equivalent" has the meaning given in regulation 0.

# Information provided on or after 1st October 2023: calculation of pension credits and debits

- —(20) This regulation applies where D is
  - a deferred choice member and no pension benefits have become payable in relation to D's remediable service, or
  - an immediate choice pensioner member and—

the end section of the section 6 election period in relation to D has not passed, and

no immediate choice decision has been made in relation to D's remediable service.

For the purpose of calculating the appropriate amount, the scheme manager must determine—

the cash equivalent of D's remediable relevant benefits on the valuation day as if those remediable relevant benefits were in the PCSPS(NI) ("the PCSPS(NI) cash equivalent"), and

the cash equivalent of those benefits on valuation day as if they were in alpha ("the alpha cash equivalent").

For the purpose of calculating the pension credit and the pension debit, the scheme manager must use the greater of—

the PCSPS(NI) cash equivalent, or the alpha cash equivalent.

# Information provided on or after 1st October 2023: recalculating D's reduction of benefit

—(21) This regulation applies where D's remediable relevant benefits are to be reduced in relation to a pension debit calculated under regulation 0.

The scheme manager must determine the alternative reduction amount in relation to D's remediable relevant benefits—

as soon as reasonably practicable after the transfer date, and

having consulted the scheme actuary.

The "alternative reduction amount" is such amount as the scheme manager considers appropriate having regard to—

the cash equivalent of the remediable relevant benefits on valuation day as if they had been remediable relevant benefits secured in—

where the pension debit mentioned in paragraph (1) was calculated on the basis of the PCSPS(NI) cash equivalent, alpha;

where the pension debit was calculated on the basis of the alpha cash equivalent, the PCSPS(NI); the percentage value or the amount to be transferred specified in the relevant pension sharing order, and the provisions of Articles 26 and 28 of WRP(NI)O 1999.

#### **CHAPTER 2**

Arrangements on divorce, annulment or dissolution other than a pension sharing order

# Arrangements other than a pension sharing order: calculating the value of pension benefits

—(22) This regulation applies where—

the value of the remediable rights of a member ("M") must be determined for the purpose of proceedings connected to M's divorce, annulment or the dissolution of M's civil partnership,

the divorce, annulment or dissolution is to take effect—

on or after 1st October 2023, and

before the earlier of-

a decision taking effect in relation to M's remediable service, or

the end of the relevant election period, and

the value of M's remediable rights is not to be subject to a pension sharing order.

The value of M's remediable rights for the purpose of the proceedings is the greater of those rights valued by the scheme manager, having consulted the scheme actuary, as if they were—

secured in the PCSPS(NI), or

secured in alpha.

In this regulation—

"decision" means an immediate choice decision or a deferred choice decision:

"pension sharing order" means an order or provision which attracts Article 26 of WRP(NI)O 1999 in relation to M's remediable rights;

"relevant election period" means, where M is-

a deferred choice member, the section 10 election period in relation to M;

an immediate choice pensioner member, the section 6 election period in relation to M;

"remediable rights" means the rights secured by virtue of M's remediable service.

# PART 5

# Voluntary contributions

# CHAPTER 1

# Added pension

# **Interpretation of Chapter 1**

In this Chapter—

"added pension rights" means rights to alpha added pension or PCSPS(NI) added pension;

"alpha added pension" means benefits secured under Part 2 of Schedule 1 to the 2014 Regulations;

"PCSPS(NI) added pension" means benefits secured under—

rule C1.1 or C1.2 of Section I;

Section 14 of Section II;

rule D.4 or D.5 of Section III;

"periodic arrangement" means an arrangement under which a remedy member secures added pension rights by virtue of periodic voluntary contributions.

# Lump sum purchase of added pension

—(23) This regulation applies in relation to added pension rights secured by a lump sum voluntary contribution made by a remedy member ("M") during the period of M's remediable service (the "remediable voluntary contribution").

The scheme manager must—

as soon as practicable after 1st October 2023, and

having consulted the scheme actuary,

determine the equivalent value of added pension rights that would have been secured in the alternative scheme if the remediable voluntary contribution had been paid to the alternative scheme in the same relevant pension year in which the remediable voluntary contribution was paid ("the alternative added pension value").

Paragraph (4) applies where—

M is a deferred choice member, and

the added pension rights mentioned in paragraph (1) are alpha added pension rights.

Where this paragraph applies—

the rights to alpha added pension rights secured by the remediable voluntary contribution are extinguished, and

the scheme manager must confer rights to added pension under the PCSPS(NI) that are equivalent to the alternative added pension value.

Paragraph (6) applies where—

M has added pension rights under the PCSPS(NI) (whether or not by virtue of paragraph (4)), and

the benefits payable in relation to M's remediable service are alpha benefits by virtue of—

a section 6 election (including a deemed section 6 election), or

a section 10 election.

The scheme manager must, having consulted the scheme actuary, vary M's added pension rights under the PCSPS(NI) so that they are equivalent to added pension rights that would have been secured under alpha if the remediable voluntary contribution had been paid to alpha in the same relevant pension year in which the remediable voluntary contribution was paid.

In this regulation—

"alternative scheme" means—

in relation to rights to added pension secured or treated as secured in alpha, the PCSPS(NI);

in relation to rights to added pension secured or treated as secured in the PCSPS(NI), alpha;

"relevant pension year" has the meaning given in direction 5(16)(c) of the PSP Directions 2023.

# Periodic arrangements for alpha added pension

—(24) This regulation applies in relation to a periodic arrangement for alpha added pension ("the relevant periodic arrangement")—

of a member ("M") who is—

a deferred choice member, or

an immediate choice member in respect of whose remediable service section 2(3)(b) of PSPJOA 2022 has effect, and which

commenced during M's period of remediable service.

The relevant periodic arrangement is to be treated on and after 1st October 2023 as if it is (and always was) a periodic arrangement for PCSPS(NI) added pension.

The rights to alpha added pension secured by payment of a voluntary contribution pursuant to the relevant periodic arrangement are extinguished.

The scheme manager must—

as soon as is practicable after 1st October 2023, and

having consulted the scheme actuary,

confer rights to added pension under the PCSPS(NI) that are of an equivalent value to the added pension rights that would have been secured in the PCSPS(NI) if each voluntary contribution paid to alpha pursuant to the relevant periodic arrangement had been paid to the PCSPS(NI) in the same relevant pension year in which the voluntary contribution was paid to alpha.

#### PCSPS(NI) added pension: treatment on a section 6 or 10 election

—(25) This regulation applies where—

a remedy member ("M") has added pension rights under the PCSPS(NI)—

secured by voluntary contributions made pursuant to a periodic arrangement ("the relevant periodic arrangement") which commenced during the period of remediable service of a remedy member ("M"), or

conferred under regulation 0 in place of extinguished alpha added pension rights, and

the benefits payable in relation to M's remediable service are, by virtue of a section 6 election (including a deemed section 6 election) or a section 10 election, alpha benefits.

The scheme manager must, having consulted the scheme actuary, vary the added pension rights under the PCSPS(NI) so that they are equivalent to added pension rights that would have been secured in alpha if the voluntary contributions that originally secured the rights mentioned in paragraph (1)(a) had been paid to secure alpha added pension rights in the same relevant pension year in which the voluntary contribution was paid.

#### CHAPTER 2

# Effective pension age

#### **Treatment of EPA rights**

—(26) This regulation applies where a remedy member ("M") entered into an arrangement during the period of their remediable service to pay periodic voluntary contributions (the "remediable voluntary contributions") to secure EPA rights.

The scheme manager must, as soon as is practicable after 30th September 2023 and having consulted the scheme actuary, determine—

the equivalent value of added pension rights that would have been secured in the PCSPS(NI) if the remediable voluntary contribution had been paid to secure added pension rights in the PCSPS(NI) in the same relevant pension year in which the remediable voluntary contribution was paid ("the PCSPS(NI) added pension value"), and

the "compensatable amount", being an amount by way of compensation which is equal to—

the aggregate of all of M's remediable voluntary contributions, less

an amount in respect of the value of tax relief in accordance with directions 5(5) to (9) of the PSP Directions 2023.

Where a determination is made in accordance with direction 5(8) of the PSP Directions 2023, the following apply—

direction 5(10) (provision of explanation);

direction 5(11) and (12) (appeals).

When making an immediate choice decision or a deferred choice decision that no section 6 election or (as the case may be) no section 10 election is to be made in respect of M's remediable service, the relevant decision-maker may also decide in accordance with paragraph (5) that—

rights to added pension are to be conferred under the PCSPS(NI) that are of an equivalent value to the PCSPS(NI) added pension value, or

the scheme manager is required to pay M or, where M is deceased, M's personal representatives the compensatable amount.

The decision must be communicated to the scheme manager—

in a form and manner determined by the scheme manager, and

at the same time as the immediate choice decision or (as the case may be) the deferred choice decision.

#### Where—

a decision is made under paragraph (4)(a), or

no decision has been communicated to the scheme manager in accordance with paragraph (5), and—

the period during which a remedy decision may be made in relation to M's remediable service has passed,

no remedy decision has been made that a section 6 election or a section 10 election is to be made in relation to M's remediable service, and

M is not an immediate choice member in respect of whose remediable service a section 6 election is deemed to have been made under regulation 1(8),

the scheme manager must confer rights to added pension under the PCSPS(NI) that are of an equivalent value to the PCSPS(NI) added pension value.

Where a decision is made under paragraph (4)(b) in relation to M's remediable EPA rights, the scheme manager must pay to M or, where M is deceased, M's personal representatives the compensatable amount.

#### Where—

rights to PCSPS(NI) added pension are conferred under paragraph (6), or

compensation is paid in relation to M's remediable EPA rights under paragraph (7),

any rights that would otherwise have been secured by the remediable voluntary contributions are extinguished.

In this regulation—

"added pension"—

in relation to the PCSPS(NI), has the meaning given to "PCSPS(NI) added pension" in regulation 0; in relation to alpha, has the meaning given to "alpha added pension" in regulation 0;

"EPA rights" means rights to benefits secured under Part 3 of Schedule 1 to the 2014 Regulations;

"remediable EPA rights" means EPA rights secured by virtue of remediable voluntary contributions;

"relevant decision-maker" means—

(a) where M is a deferred choice member, the deferred choice decision-maker;

where M is an immediate choice member, the immediate choice decision-maker;

"relevant pension year" has the meaning given in direction 5(16)(c) of the PSP Directions 2023.

#### **CHAPTER 3**

Treatment of remediable added pension rights

#### **Application and interpretation of Chapter 3**

- —(27) This Chapter applies in relation to "remediable added pension rights", being added pension rights secured by virtue of
  - a lump sum voluntary contribution made by a remedy member ("M") during the period of M's remediable service;
  - a voluntary contribution under a periodic arrangement which commenced during the period of M's remediable service.

In paragraph (1), "added pension rights" and "periodic arrangement" have the meanings given in regulation 0.

#### Treatment of added pension rights under alpha

—(28) Where M's remediable added pension rights would, apart from this regulation, be rights to benefits under alpha, the rights—

are not, and are treated as never having been, rights to benefits under alpha, and

are treated as being, and as always having been, rights to benefits under the PCSPS(NI).

Paragraph (1) has effect for the purpose of determining which civil service scheme is (or at any time was) required to pay benefits to or in respect of M's remediable added pension rights.

# Benefits already paid in relation to added pension rights

—(29) Paragraph (2) applies in relation to any benefits ("the paid benefits") that alpha has at any time paid to a person ("P") so far as—

they are calculated by reference to remediable added pension rights, and

they are benefits that, as a result of regulation 0, P was not entitled to receive.

The paid benefits are to be treated for all purposes—

as not having been paid to P by alpha, but

as having been paid to P instead by the PCSPS(NI).

# Pension benefits and lump sum benefits in relation to remediable additional rights

—(30) This regulation applies in relation to any benefits that have been paid to or in respect of the remediable added pension rights of an immediate choice member.

Where, at the operative time—

the aggregate of benefits that (after taking into account the effect, if any, of regulation 0) have been paid under the PCSPS(NI) to any person ("the beneficiary") in respect of M's remediable additional rights, exceeds

the aggregate of the benefits to which (after taking into account the effect, if any, of regulations 0, 0 and 0) the beneficiary is entitled under the scheme in respect of the rights,

the beneficiary must pay an amount equal to the difference to the scheme.

Where, at the operative time—

the amount mentioned in paragraph (2)(a), is less than

the amount mentioned in paragraph (2)(b),

the scheme manager must pay an amount equal to the difference to the beneficiary.

In this regulation, "the operative time" means—

if an immediate choice decision is made in relation to M's remediable service, the time the decision is made;

otherwise, the end of the section 6 election period in relation to M.

# **CHAPTER 4**

Remedial arrangements to pay voluntary contributions to the legacy scheme

#### Remedial arrangements to pay voluntary contributions to secure EPA rights

—(31) This regulation applies to a remedy member ("M") who—

was, immediately before 1st April 2022, a full protection member within the meaning given to that term by paragraph 1 of Schedule 2 to the 2014 Regulations, and

is not a deceased member.

M may elect to enter into an arrangement (a "remediable arrangement") to pay voluntary contributions to the legacy scheme for rights to EPA in accordance with—

Part 3 of Schedule 1 to the 2014 Regulations, and

this regulation.

M may only enter into a remediable arrangement—

in respect of a period of M's remediable service,

if the scheme manager is satisfied that it is more likely than not that, but for a relevant breach of a nondiscrimination rule, M would, during the period of M's remediable service, have entered into the same or a similar arrangement,

before-

the end of the period of one year beginning with the day on which a remediable service statement is first provided in respect of M, or

such later time as the scheme manager considers reasonable in all the circumstances, and after the scheme manager has approved an application made in accordance with paragraph (4).

An application is made in accordance with this paragraph where—

the application is in writing in a form and manner determined by the scheme manager,

it is accompanied by any information the scheme manager reasonably requires to be provided for the purposes of—

determining the matters mentioned in paragraph (3)(b);

complying with any requirement imposed by Part 3 of the 2014 Regulations in connection with exercising to pay voluntary contributions for rights to EPA, and

it is received by the scheme manager—

before the end of the period of six months beginning with the day on which a remediable service statement is first provided in respect of M, or

such later time as the scheme manager considers reasonable in all the circumstances.

Where M enters into a remedial arrangement—

the scheme manager must confer rights under the legacy scheme which are equivalent to the rights M would have secured had M entered into the same or a similar arrangement but for a relevant breach of a non-discrimination rule, and

M owes to the scheme manager an amount equal to—

the aggregate of the voluntary contributions which M would have owed had M entered into the remedial arrangement at the time M would have entered into the same or a similar arrangement but for a relevant breach of a non-discrimination rule, less

tax relief amounts calculated in accordance with direction 12(2) to (7) of the PSP Directions 2023.

Where a determination is made in accordance with direction 12(6) of the PSP Directions 2023, the following apply—

direction 12(8) (provision of explanation);

direction 12(9) and (10) (appeals).

Paragraph (8) applies where—

M is a deferred choice member who enters into a remediable arrangement, and

the section 10 election in relation to M passes and no section 10 election is made, or deemed to be made, in relation to M's remediable service.

Where this paragraph applies—

the rights mentioned in paragraph 5(a) are extinguished, and

the scheme manager owes M or, where M is deceased, M's personal representatives the amount mentioned in paragraph (5)(b).

# PART 6

**Transfers** 

#### CHAPTER 1

General

# **Interpretation of Part 6**

—(32) In this Part—

"receiving scheme", in relation to a remediable value, means the scheme to which the remediable value was, or is to be, paid;

"reformed public service pension scheme" means—

- a Chapter 1 scheme(26);
- a judicial scheme within the meaning of section 70(1) of PSPJOA 2022;
- a local government scheme within the meaning of section 86(1) of PSPJOA 2022;
- "remediable club transfer value", in relation to a member, means the payment or acceptance by the scheme manager of—
- a transfer value under Part F of Section I in accordance with the public sector transfer arrangements (within the meaning given to that term by rule A.1(4) of Section I);
- a transfer value under Section 6 of Section II in connection with a qualifying transfer (within the meaning given to that term by rule 6.37(iii) of Section II);
- a transfer value under Part G of Section III in connection with a Club transfer (within the meaning given to that term by rule A.1(4) of Section III);
- a club transfer value under Part 10 of the 2014 Regulations,
- so far as the transfer value relates to the member's remediable rights;
- "remediable rights", in relation to a member, means the member's rights to benefits under a reformed public service pension scheme secured by virtue of the member's remediable service;
- "remediable transfer value", in relation to a member, means the payment or acceptance by the scheme manager of a transfer value other than a remediable club transfer value under—

Part F of Section I;

Section 6 of Section II;

Part G of Section III;

Part 10 of the 2014 Regulations,

<sup>(26)</sup> See section 33 of PSPJOA 2022 for the meaning of "Chapter 1 scheme".

so far as the transfer value relates to the member's remediable rights;

"remediable value" means a remediable club transfer value or a remediable transfer value;

"sending scheme", in relation to a remediable value, means the scheme which paid, or is to pay, the remediable value.

Where a provision of this Part requires the scheme manager to calculate a transfer value (including a remediable club transfer value or a remediable transfer value) in relation to rights secured in a civil service scheme, that value is to be calculated in accordance with—

the provisions of the civil service scheme which apply to the calculation of values of that type, and

the guidance and tables provided by the Government Actuary for the purpose of calculating such values that were, or are, in use on the date used for the original calculation.

#### Transferred out remediable service statements

Where a remedy member has transferred any rights in respect of remediable service out of a civil service scheme, the scheme manager must provide a transferred out remediable service statement in accordance with direction 6(2) to (4) of the PSP Directions 2023 (and direction 6(4) applies as if the reference to "any provision made by virtue of section 29(1) of PSPJOA 2022" were a reference to regulation 3).

#### **CHAPTER 2**

Transfers on a cash equivalent basis

#### SECTION 1

Transfers before 1st October 2023

#### Transfers out before 1st October 2023

—(33) This regulation applies in relation to each member ("M") in respect of whom the scheme manager paid a remediable transfer value before 1st October 2023.

The scheme manager, having consulted the scheme actuary, must calculate the transfer value of M's remediable rights as if they were secured in—

the PCSPS(NI);

alpha.

The scheme manager must notify the receiving scheme of the results of the calculation mentioned in paragraph (2).

Where—

the greater of the amounts calculated under paragraph (2) ("x") is greater than

the amount of the remediable transfer value ("y"),

the scheme manager must take reasonable steps to pay the receiving scheme an amount equal to x - y.

A payment made under paragraph (4) is subject to the same conditions as the remediable transfer value.

Where the scheme manager cannot pay an amount as required by paragraph (4), the scheme manager must pay to M or, where M is deceased, to M's personal representatives an amount by way of compensation equal to [the greater of—

the value of rights that would have been secured had the amount been transferred into the PCSPS(NI), and

the value of rights that would have been secured had the amount been transferred into alpha].

#### Transfers in before 1st October 2023

—(34) This regulation applies in relation to each payment of a remediable transfer value in respect of a member ("M") which was accepted by the scheme manager before 1st October 2023.

The scheme manager, having consulted the scheme actuary, must determine M's remediable benefits if the transfer value, together with any payment accepted under paragraph (3), were applied in respect of rights in—

```
the PCSPS(NI); alpha.
```

Where the sending scheme was a public service pension scheme, the scheme manager may accept a payment—

in respect of the remediable rights to which the remediable transfer value relates, and

which is made by the sending scheme pursuant to, or to provision made under, PSPJOA 2022.

A payment accepted under paragraph (3) is to be used for the purpose of determining M's benefits under a civil service scheme on the same terms as the remediable transfer value.

#### **SECTION 2**

Transfers on or after 1st October 2023

# **Application of Section 2**

This Section applies in respect of a member ("M") who is a deferred choice member, and no pension benefits have become payable in relation to M's remediable service.

#### Transfers out on or after 1st October 2023

—(35) This regulation applies to a remediable transfer value payment to be made in relation to M by the scheme manager on or after 1st October 2023.

The scheme manager, having consulted the scheme actuary, must calculate the transfer value of M's remediable rights as if those rights had been in—

```
the PCSPS(NI);
```

alpha.

The amount of the remediable transfer value is the greater of the amounts calculated under paragraph (2).

#### **CHAPTER 3**

# Transfers on a club basis SECTION 1

Club transfers before 1st October 2023

#### Club transfers out before 1st October 2023

—(36) This regulation applies in relation to each member ("M") in respect of whom the scheme manager paid a remediable club transfer value before 1st October 2023.

The scheme manager, having consulted the scheme actuary, must calculate the transfer value of M's rights under a civil service scheme as if all of M's remediable rights had been secured in—

```
the PCSPS(NI), and separately alpha.
```

The scheme manager must provide to the receiving scheme the result of the calculations mentioned in paragraph (2).

Where the receiving scheme is a local government scheme (within the meaning of section 86(1) of PSPJOA 2022), and—

the greater of the amounts calculated under paragraph (2) ("x") is greater than

the amount of the remediable transfer value ("y"),

the scheme manager must pay the receiving scheme an amount equal to x - y.

A payment made under paragraph (4) is subject to the same conditions as the remediable club transfer value.

#### Club transfers in before 1st October 2023

—(37) This regulation applies in relation to each remediable club transfer payment in respect of a member ("M") which was accepted by the scheme manager before 1st October 2023.

The scheme manager may accept an adjustment in the value of a remediable club transfer value— in respect of the remediable rights to which the remediable club transfer value payment relates, and which is made by the sending scheme pursuant to, or to provision made under, PSPJOA 2022.

An adjustment accepted under paragraph (2) is to be used for the purpose of determining M's benefits under a civil service scheme on the same terms as the remediable club transfer value.

The scheme manager, having consulted the scheme actuary, must determine M's remediable benefits if the transfer value, together with any adjustment accepted under paragraph (2), were applied in respect of rights in—

```
the PCSPS(NI); alpha.
```

#### SECTION 2

Club transfers on or after 1st October 2023

# **Application of Section 2**

This Section applies in respect of a member ("M") who is a deferred choice member, and no pension benefits have become payable in relation to M's remediable service.

# Club transfers out on or after 1st October 2023

—(38) This regulation applies in relation to a remediable club transfer payment to be made by the scheme manager on or after 1st October 2023.

The scheme manager, having consulted the scheme actuary, must calculate the club transfer value of M's rights under a civil service scheme as if all of M's remediable rights had been secured in—

```
the PCSPS(NI), and separately alpha.
```

The amount of the remediable club transfer value is the greater of the amounts calculated under paragraph (2).

The scheme manager must provide to the receiving scheme the result of the calculations mentioned in paragraph (2).

#### Club transfers in on or after 1st October 2023

—(39) This regulation applies in relation to a remediable club transfer value payment which is accepted by the scheme manager on or after 1st October 2023.

The scheme manager, having consulted the scheme actuary, must determine M's benefits if the remediable transfer value were applied in respect of rights in—

```
the PCSPS(NI); alpha.
```

# **CHAPTER 4**

Treatment of rights secured by virtue of a remediable value

#### **Application and interpretation of Chapter 4**

—(40) This Chapter applies in relation to the following accepted by the scheme manager in respect of a member ("M")—

a remediable transfer value payment, together with any payment accepted under regulation 0;

a remediable club transfer value payment, together with any adjustment accepted under regulation 0.

In this Chapter, "transferred in remediable rights" means M's remediable rights in a civil service scheme secured by virtue of a remediable value together with any payment or, as the case may be, adjustment under regulation 0 or 0.

# Transferred in remediable rights treated as being in the PCSPS(NI)

—(41) Where M's transferred in remediable rights would, apart from this regulation, be rights to benefits under alpha, the rights—

are not, and are treated as never having been, rights under alpha, and

are treated as being, and as always having been, rights under the PCSPS(NI).

Paragraph (1) has effect—

for the purposes of determining which civil service scheme is (or at any time was) required to pay benefits to or in respect of M's transferred in remediable rights, and

subject to regulation 1(42), for all other purposes.

# Varying the value of benefits secured by virtue of transferred in remediable rights

--(42) Where---

M is a deferred choice member, and

M's transferred in remediable rights are treated as rights to benefits under the PCSPS(NI) by virtue of regulation 0,

the scheme manager must vary the value of those rights so that they are of an equivalent value to rights M would have secured under the PCSPS(NI) if the rights had been transferred into that scheme.

A variation under paragraph (1) is to be treated as having taken effect when these Regulations come into operation.

Where—

M is an immediate choice member, and

an immediate choice decision has been made that no section 6 election is to be made in relation to M's remediable service, or

the section 6 election period in relation to M has passed and no section 6 election has been made (or deemed to have been made) in relation to M's remediable service, and

M's transferred in remediable rights are treated as rights to benefits under the PCSPS(NI) by virtue of regulation 0,

the scheme manager must vary the value of those rights so that they are of an equivalent value to rights M would have secured under the PCSPS(NI) if the rights had been transferred into that scheme.

A variation under paragraph (3) is to be treated as having taken effect on the earlier of—

the time that an immediate choice decision (including a deemed section 6 election) is treated as having taken effect in relation to M's remediable service;

the end of the section 6 election period in relation to M.

Where-

the benefits payable to or in respect of M's remediable service are alpha benefits by virtue of a section 6 election (including a deemed section 6 election) or a section 10 election, and

the benefits payable in relation to M's transferred in remediable rights would otherwise be PCSPS(NI) benefits,

the scheme manager must vary the value of those rights so that they are of an equivalent value to rights M would have secured under alpha if the rights had been transferred into that scheme.

Where the scheme manager is required to vary the value of any rights under this regulation so that they are equivalent to rights that would have been secured in another scheme ("the alternative scheme"), the scheme manager must—

first consult the scheme actuary, and

calculate the varied rights as if the remediable transfer value which originally secured rights under a civil service scheme were transferred into the alternative scheme in the relevant pension year that the transfer occurred.

In paragraph (6), "relevant pension year" has the meaning given by direction 4(14)(f) of the PSP Directions 2023.

# Benefits already paid in relation to transferred in remediable rights

—(43) Paragraph (2) applies in relation to any benefits ("the paid benefits") that alpha has at any time paid to a person ("P") so far as—

they are calculated by reference to P's, or any other person's, transferred in remediable rights, and they are benefits that, as a result of regulation 0, P was not entitled to receive from alpha.

The paid benefits are to be treated for all purposes—

as not having been paid to P by alpha, but

as having been paid to P instead by the PCSPS(NI).

# Pension benefits and lump sum benefits in relation to transferred in remediable rights

—(44) This regulation applies in relation to any benefits that have been paid to or in respect of the transferred in remediable rights of an immediate choice member.

Where, at the operative time—

the aggregate of benefits that (after taking into account the effect, if any, of regulation 0) have been paid under the PCSPS(NI) to any person ("the beneficiary") in respect of M's transferred in remediable rights, exceeds

the aggregate of the benefits to which (after taking into account the effect, if any, of regulation 0 or (5) in relation to the rights) the beneficiary is entitled under the scheme in respect of the rights,

the beneficiary must pay an amount equal to the difference to the scheme.

Where, at the operative time—

the amount mentioned in paragraph (2)(a), is less than

the amount mentioned in paragraph (2)(b),

the scheme manager must pay an amount equal to the difference to the beneficiary.

In this regulation, "the operative time" means—

if an immediate choice decision is made in relation to M's remediable service, the time the decision is made:

otherwise, the end of the section 6 election period in relation to M.

# PART 7

# Provision about special cases

#### CHAPTER 1

Ill-health retirement

# Application and interpretation of Chapter 1

—(45) This Chapter applies in relation to a remedy member ("M") in respect of whom a process of assessment to determine M's entitlement to ill-health benefits began during the period of M's remediable service.

In this Part—

"alternative scheme" means, in relation to a person who has been assessed for entitlement to ill-health benefits under—

the PCSPS(NI), alpha;

alpha, the PCSPS(NI);

"ill-health benefits" means-

- (a) the following under rule D.4 of Section I
  - a lower tier pension ("Section I lower tier"), or
  - a lower tier pension and an upper tier top up pension ("Section I upper tier");

an ill health pension, whether or not with a lump sum, under rule 3.4 of Section II ("Section II ill health benefits");

the following under rule E.7 of Section III—

- a lower tier earned pension ("Section III lower tier"), or
- a lower tier earned pension and an upper tier top up earned pension ("Section III upper tier");

the following under regulation 74 of the 2014 Regulations—

- a lower tier earned pension ("alpha lower tier"), or
- a lower tier earned pension and an upper tier top up earned pension ("alpha upper tier");

"IHR criteria" means, in relation to ill-health benefits, the requirements in connection with a person's health imposed by the PCSPS(NI) or (as the case may be) the 2014 Regulations for entitlement to those ill-health benefits:

"initial assessment" means the process of assessment mentioned in paragraph (1);

- "relevant time" means the time when the initial assessment was finally determined, and "finally determined" means—
- (a) it has been determined that the member meets the IHR criteria in a civil service scheme, or
- it has been determined that the member does not meet the ill-health retirement criteria of that scheme, and all routes for disputing that determination have been exhausted (including where any deadline for initiating a dispute has passed and no dispute has been initiated);

"remediable ill-health benefits" means ill-health benefits payable in relation to M's remediable service.

# Determining whether M meets the IHR criteria in M's alternative scheme

—(46) Where, pursuant to the initial assessment, it has been determined that—

M meets the IHR criteria for alpha upper tier, M is to be deemed to meet whichever of the following is the IHR criteria in M's relevant Chapter 1 legacy scheme—

Section I upper tier;

Section II ill health benefits;

Section III upper tier;

M meets the IHR criteria for alpha lower tier, M is to be deemed to meet whichever of the following is the IHR criteria in M's relevant Chapter 1 legacy scheme—

Section I lower tier:

Section II ill health benefits;

Section III lower tier;

M meets the IHR criteria for—

Section III lower tier, M is to be deemed to meet the IHR criteria for alpha lower tier;

Section III upper tier, M is to be deemed to meet the IHR criteria for alpha upper tier;

M satisfies the severe ill-health condition, M is to be deemed to meet the IHR criteria for all ill-health benefits in both alpha and the PCSPS(NI);

M does not meet the IHR criteria for-

Section I lower tier, Section II ill health benefits or Section III lower tier, M is to be deemed to not meet the IHR criteria for alpha lower tier or alpha upper tier;

Section I upper tier or Section III upper tier, M is to be deemed to not meet the IHR criteria for alpha upper tier.

Where, pursuant to the initial assessment, it has been determined that—

M meets the IHR criteria for alpha lower tier, and—

M's relevant Chapter 1 legacy scheme is not Section II, and

it has not been determined that M satisfies the severe ill-health condition,

the scheme manager must determine whether M, at the relevant time, met the IHR criteria for whichever of Section I upper tier or Section III upper tier is the IHR criteria in M's relevant Chapter 1 legacy scheme;

M meets any IHR criteria in the PCSPS(NI) and it has not been determined that M satisfies the severe ill-health condition, the scheme manager must determine whether M, at the relevant time, met the IHR criteria for alpha lower tier or alpha upper tier;

M does not meet the IHR criteria for alpha lower tier or alpha upper tier, the scheme manager must determine whether M, at the relevant time, met the IHR criteria for whichever of the following is M's relevant Chapter 1 legacy scheme—

Section I lower tier and Section I upper tier;

Section II ill health benefits:

Section III lower tier and Section III upper tier.

Paragraphs (1) and (2) do not apply where—

it has been determined, pursuant to the initial assessment, that M meets the IHR criteria for alpha lower tier or alpha upper tier, and

at the relevant time, M had reached the pension age that would have applied to M had M been a member of the PCSPS(NI).

In making a determination required by paragraph (2), the scheme manager must—

obtain the opinion of the scheme medical adviser about whether M met the applicable IHR criteria at the relevant time, and

treat the opinion of the scheme medical adviser as conclusive of that question.

In forming an opinion for the purpose of paragraph (4), the scheme medical adviser may only have regard to—

the report (the "outcome report") produced pursuant to the initial assessment on the basis of which it was determined whether M met, or did not meet, any IHR criteria;

where no outcome report is available, any other evidence which—

relates to the question of M's entitlement to ill-health benefits which was, or could have been, available at or before the relevant time, and

the scheme manager considers relevant to that question.

For the purposes of this regulation, M satisfies the severe ill-health condition if M is a person described in section 229(4)(a) to (c) of the Finance Act 2004(27).

#### Deferred choice members entitled to ill-health benefits in their alternative scheme only

—(47) This regulation applies where—

it was determined, pursuant to the initial assessment, that M was not entitled to any ill-health benefits under alpha,

it is determined, pursuant to regulation 52, that at the relevant time M met the IHR criteria in whichever of Section I, Section II or Section III is M's relevant Chapter 1 legacy scheme, and

M is a deferred choice member.

<sup>(27) 2004</sup> c. 12. Section 229(4) was inserted by paragraph 6(4) of Schedule 17 to the Finance Act 2011 (c. 11).

The scheme manager must, as soon as reasonably practicable following the determination mentioned in paragraph (1)(b), send to M a written notice setting out—

that an election (an "immediate IHR election") may be made,

the time by which an immediate IHR election must be received by the scheme manager, and

the consequences of making (or not making) an immediate IHR election.

M may make an immediate IHR election by sending notice of the election to the scheme manager—

in a form and manner determined by the scheme manager, and

so that it is received by the scheme manager no later than the end of the period of three months beginning on the day the notice mentioned in paragraph (2) is issued.

Where an immediate IHR election is made, M is, subject to paragraph (5), to be treated—

for all purposes as if a deferred choice decision has been made that no section 10 election is to be made in relation to M's remediable service (and, accordingly, the benefits payable in relation to M's remediable service are legacy scheme benefits),

as not being entitled to any benefits in respect of service in an employment or office which—

took place on or after 1st April 2022, and

is pensionable service under alpha;

as not being entitled to the payment of ill-health benefits from the PCSPS(NI), and

as being entitled to the payment of ill-health retirement benefits which are—

of an amount that would have been determined under the PCSPS(NI) if the relevant time had been 31st March 2022, and

payable—

from alpha, and

from the day after M's last day of service in an employment or office which is capable of being pensionable service in a civil service scheme.

Where M does not leave all service in an employment or office which is capable of being pensionable service in a civil service scheme before—

the end of the period of three months beginning on the day notice of the immediate IHR election is received by the scheme manager, or

such later time as the scheme manager considers reasonable in all the circumstances,

M is to be treated as if the immediate IHR election had not been made (and no subsequent immediate IHR election may be made).

An immediate IHR election is irrevocable.

The provisions of Chapter 1 of PSPJOA 2022 and of these Regulations about the timing and effect of, as the case may be, a deferred choice decision and a section 10 election apply subject to this regulation.

# Remedy members entitled to ill-health benefits in their alternative scheme only

—(48) This regulation applies where—

it was determined, pursuant to the initial assessment, that M was not entitled to any ill-health benefits under alpha,

it is determined, pursuant to regulation 52, that at the relevant time M met the IHR criteria in whichever of Section I, Section II or Section III is M's relevant Chapter 1 legacy scheme, and

M is, or at any time was, a pensioner member of alpha in relation to their remediable service.

Where the benefits payable in relation to M's remediable service are, by virtue of these Regulations and PSPJOA 2022, PCSPS(NI) benefits, M is to be treated as entitled to the payment of ill-health retirement benefits—

of an amount that would have been determined under the PCSPS(NI) if the relevant time had been 31st March 2022, and

payable—

from alpha, and

from the day M became a pensioner member of alpha in relation to their remediable service.

M is not entitled to the payment of ill-health benefits from the PCSPS(NI).

# Remedy members with provisional awards of ill-health pension

—(49) This regulation applies in relation to a remedy member who, immediately before 1st October 2023, is treated as being entitled to ill-health benefits pursuant to—

rule D.6 of Section I:

rule E.11 of Section III;

regulation 75 of the 2014 Regulations.

The scheme manager must—

determine whether M meets the IHR criteria in M's alternative scheme, and

in making that determination, obtain the opinion of the scheme medical adviser about whether M meets the IHR criteria in M's alternative scheme.

#### Disapplication of certain requirements

—(50) This regulation applies where, by virtue of these Regulations or of PSPJOA 2022, ill-health benefits determined by reference to a remedy member's alternative scheme are payable to a person.

Such ill-health benefits are payable irrespective of non-compliance with a requirement imposed by the PCSPS(NI) or the 2014 Regulations for—

the scheme manager to approve an entitlement to ill-health benefits;

a person to make an application in relation to an entitlement to ill-health benefits.

#### CHAPTER 2

Miscellaneous special cases

#### Protection of the amount of pension in payment to an eligible child

—(51) This regulation applies where—

immediately before 1st October 2023, a pension (a "child pension") is in payment to an eligible child ("E") in respect of the remediable service of a deceased member ("M"),

there is a surviving adult ("S") in relation to the deceased member,

E is not in the care of S, and

S makes an immediate choice decision which would (disregarding this regulation) result in a decrease in the rate of the child pension payable to E in respect of M's remediable service.

Where this regulation applies—

E does not owe the scheme manager a liability under section 14(3) of PSPJOA 2022 in respect of the child pension, and

the rate of the child pension continues to be the rate that was payable before the immediate choice decision was made.

# Modification of nomination rules for Section II members

—(52) The regulation applies in relation to a remedy member ("M") who is entitled to nominate a person under rule 3.8 of Section II to receive a death benefit.

Rule 3.8 of Section II applies as if it allows—

M to nominate—

one or more individuals.

one incorporated or unincorporated body, or

one or more individuals and one incorporated or unincorporated body, and

for the nomination to specify how payments are to be apportioned between—

two or more individuals or,

one or more individuals and one incorporated or unincorporated body.

#### Where—

M has made a nomination ("the original nomination") in relation to remediable service in alpha pursuant to regulation 122 of the 2014 Regulations, and

M is, by virtue of the operation of PSPJOA 2022 or these Regulations, entitled to nominate a person under rule 3.8 of Section II in relation to that remediable service,

the original nomination continues as if it were made under rule 3.8 of Section II as that rule applies by virtue of paragraph (2).

# Aggregation of PCSPS(NI) membership

—(53) This regulation applies in relation to a remedy member ("M")—

who left pensionable service under a civil service pension scheme during the period beginning on 1st April 2015 and ending at the end of 31st March 2022,

who, within 12 months of leaving pensionable service and before 1st April 2022, began or (as the case may be) resumed pensionable service under alpha, and

whose relevant Chapter 1 legacy scheme is Section I or Section II.

M may exercise—

where M's relevant Chapter 1 legacy scheme is Section I, an election in accordance with rule G.3 of that Section:

where M's relevant Chapter 1 legacy scheme is Section II, an election in accordance with rule 3.38 of that Section,

in relation to their remediable service irrespective of any requirement that either of those rules may only be exercised by a member of the relevant scheme.

# PART 8

# Immediate detriment cases

# Treatment of immediate detriment cases

—(54) This regulation applies in relation to a person's ("A's") remediable service where an immediate detriment remedy has been obtained in relation to that service by virtue of the condition provided for in section 32(3) of PSPJOA 2022 ("the second condition") having been met.

These Regulations and sections 2 to 30 of PSPJOA 2022 apply in relation to A's remediable service as they apply in relation to the remediable service of an immediate choice member in respect of whose remediable service an immediate choice decision has been made that no section 6 election is to be made.

Any amount paid by way of benefits or compensation pursuant to the agreement by virtue of which the second condition has been met is to be treated for the purposes of section 14 of PSPJOA 2022, as—

- a lump sum benefit, if the amount was paid by way of a lump sum;
- a pension benefit, if the amount was paid otherwise than by way of a lump sum.

# PART 9

# Liabilities and payment

#### CHAPTER 1

Application of Part 8

# **Application of Part 8**

This Part applies in relation to a relevant amount (28) owed in respect of the remediable service of a remedy member.

#### **CHAPTER 2**

Interest, compensation and netting off

#### **Interest**

—(55) The scheme manager must calculate interest on a relevant amount described in direction 15 of the PSP Directions 2023 in accordance with the provisions of directions 14 and 15 which apply to that description of relevant amount.

In relation to a relevant amounts not described in direction 15 of the PSP Directions 2023, the scheme manager must determine whether interest is paid and, if so, what rate of interest applies and how it is calculated.

The following provisions of the PSP Directions 2023 apply in relation to a determination under paragraph (2) as if it were a determination under direction 16(1) of those Directions—

direction 16(2) (provision of explanation);

direction 16(3) and (4) (appeals).

# **Indirect compensation**

—(56) This regulation applies where, pursuant to an application under regulation 1(57), the scheme manager determines that an immediate choice member ("M") has incurred a compensatable loss(29) that is a Part 4 tax loss(30) (a "relevant loss").

M is not to be paid an amount under section 23 of PSPJOA 2022 by of compensation in respect of the relevant loss.

Instead, the amount of benefit payable under a civil service scheme is to be increased to reflect the amount of the relevant loss in such manner as determined by the scheme manager in accordance with direction 10(2) to (4) of the PSP Directions 2023.

# Applications for compensation or indirect compensation

—(57) This regulation applies in relation to—

the payment of a relevant amount by way of compensation under section 23(1) of PSPJOA 2022; the increase of benefits by way of indirect compensation under regulation 1(56).

The relevant amount is not payable, or (as the case may be) the benefits are not to be increased, except where—

an application is made in accordance with direction 18(1) and (2) of the PSP Directions 2023,

the application is accompanied by such information that the scheme manager may by written notice require the person making the application ("P") to provide in relation to the proposed compensation which is—

<sup>(28)</sup> See section 26(3) of PSPJOA 2022 for the meaning of "relevant amounts".

<sup>(29)</sup> See section 23 of PSPJOA 2022 and direction 11 of the PSP Directions 2023 for the meaning of "compensatable loss".

<sup>(30)</sup> See section 23(9) of PSPJOA 2022 for the meaning of "Part 4 tax loss".

information within P's possession, or

information which P may reasonably be expected to obtain, and

the scheme manager makes a determination in accordance with direction 18(3) of those Directions.

The following apply in relation to a determination under direction 18(3) of the PSP Directions 2023—direction 18(4) (provision of explanation);

direction 18(5) and (6) (appeals).

# **Netting off**

—(58) This regulation applies where—

relevant amounts owed by and to a person ("P") fall to be paid at the same time or similar times, and the scheme manager has—

determined the interest (if any) that is to be paid on the relevant amounts in accordance with regulation 1(55), and

reduced the relevant amounts by tax relief amounts in accordance with regulation 1(59).

The scheme manager may determine, in accordance with direction 19(2) to (5) of the PSP Directions 2023, that the relevant amounts (and any interest on them) must be aggregated and that the difference must be paid by P to the scheme or (as the case may be) by the scheme to P.

The following provisions of the PSP Directions 2023 apply in relation to a determination under paragraph (2) as if it were a determination under direction 19(1) of those Directions—

direction 19(6) (provision of explanation);

direction 19(7) and (8) (appeals).

#### **CHAPTER 3**

Reduction and waiver of liabilities

#### Reduction of liabilities in relation to pension contributions

—(59) This regulation applies where—

a person owes a liability to pay pension contributions in relation to the remediable service of a remedy member, or

the scheme manager owes a liability to pay compensation in relation to such service, under section 15, 16 or 17 of PSPJOA 2022.

The scheme manager must reduce the liability by tax relief amounts(31)—

determined in accordance with direction 4(5) to (9) of the PSP Directions 2023, and

before the liability is netted off in accordance with regulation 1(58).

The following provisions of the PSP Directions 2023 apply where the scheme manager makes a determination under direction 4(8)—

direction 4(10) (provision of explanation);

direction 4(11) and (12) (appeals).

Paragraphs (5) and (6) apply where assets ("the transferred assets") held for the purposes of a partnership pension account have been transferred to the PCSPS(NI) in relation to the relevant opted-out service of a remedy member ("M") in accordance with the condition mentioned in regulation 5(6)(c)(i).

The scheme manager—

must reduce a liability mentioned in paragraph (1)(a) owed in relation to M's remediable service by an amount equal to the value of the transferred assets which was, immediately before the transfer,

<sup>(31)</sup> See section 18(4) of PSPJOA 2022 for the meaning of "tax relief amounts" for the purposes of a liability mentioned in regulation 66(1)(a) and section 18(7) of that Act for the meaning of that term for the purposes of a liability mentioned in regulation 66(1)(b).

referable to employee pension contributions made by or on behalf of M in respect of M's relevant opted-out service;

must not reduce such a liability by reference to the value of the transferred assets which was, immediately before the transfer, referable to any other source.

Where the value of the transferred assets mentioned in paragraph (5)(a) is greater than the liability mentioned in paragraph (1)(a), the scheme manager owes M or, where M is deceased, M's personal representatives an amount equal to the difference.

In this regulation, "relevant opted-out service" has the meaning given in regulation 4(2).

#### Power to reduce or waive amounts owed by a person to the scheme manager

—(60) The scheme manager may reduce or waive an amount owed by a person to the scheme under—section 14, 15, 16 or 17 ("the corrections provisions") of PSPJOA 2022, or these Regulations.

When reducing or waiving an amount under paragraph (1), the scheme manager must comply with the requirements set out in direction 4(1)(a) to (c) of the PSP Directions 2023 (and the reference in direction 4(1)(c) to "any scheme regulations made by virtue of section 26(1)(b) of PSPJOA 2022" is to be read as a reference to regulation 1(62)).

# Agreement to waive a liability owed by the scheme manager in respect of an immediate correction

—(61) This regulation applies where the scheme manager owes a liability to pay compensation to a person ("P") under section 16(3) of PSPJOA 2022.

The scheme manager and P may agree to waive the liability.

Such an agreement—

must be in writing,

may be rescinded with the agreement of the scheme manager and P, and

in any event ceases to apply where—

the end of the section 10 election period in relation to the remediable service in respect of which the compensation is payable has passed, and

no section 10 election is made, or deemed to have been made, in relation to that remediable service.

Where an agreement is rescinded or otherwise ceases to apply, the scheme manager owes P the liability mentioned in paragraph (1).

# **CHAPTER 4**

# Payment of net liabilities

# **Application of Chapter 4**

This Chapter applies in respect of a relevant amount (together with any interest on that amount) owed after taking into account the effect, if any, of regulations 1(55) to 1(61) (a "net liability").

#### Payment of amounts owed to the scheme manager

—(62) This regulation applies where a person ("P") owes a net liability to the scheme manager.

The scheme manager must send notice in writing to P setting out—

how the net liability has been calculated,

an explanation of the circumstances in which the net liability may be reduced or waived under regulation 1(60),

where the net liability has been calculated by reference to an amount by way of compensation under section 16(3) of PSPJOA 2022, an explanation of the agreement that may be made under regulation 1(61),

when and how the net liability must be paid, and

the consequences of not paying the net liability.

Where—

the scheme manager has sent a notice under paragraph (2), and

the amount of the net liability is subsequently adjusted,

the scheme manager must send another notice in writing to P under paragraph (2).

P must pay the amount of the net liability to the scheme manager—

before the end of the period of six months beginning with the day after the day on which P receives the most recent notice under paragraph (2), or

in accordance with an agreement under paragraph (5).

P and the scheme manager may agree that the net liability is to be paid in part or in full—

by way of instalments, or

by way of deductions from any benefits (including a lump sum benefit) to which P is entitled under a civil service scheme.

P and the scheme manager may agree to vary an agreement under paragraph (5).

Where P does not pay any amount that falls due by virtue of paragraph (4)(a) or an agreement under paragraph (5), the scheme manager may deduct such sums from benefits payable to P under a civil service scheme as seem reasonable to the scheme manager for the purpose of discharging P's liability.

# Payment of amounts owed to a person

—(63) This regulation applies where the scheme manager owes a net liability to a person ("P").

The scheme manager must pay the amount of the net liability to P—

as soon as reasonably practicable after the scheme manager determines the amount of the net liability, or where the scheme manager requires P to provide information in accordance with paragraph (3), as soon as reasonably practicable after receipt of that information.

Before paying the amount of a net liability owed to P, the scheme manager may by written notice given as soon as reasonably practicable after the scheme manager determines the amount of the net liability, require P to provide information in relation to the net liability which is—

information which is within P's possession, or

information which P may reasonably be expected to obtain.

Sealed with the Official Seal of the Department of Finance on 10th September 2023

(L.S.)

Name
A senior officer of the
Department of Finance

# **SCHEDULE**

Regulations 0, 0, 0 and 0

# Eligible decision-makers for deceased members

# Interpretation

1.—(1) In this Schedule—

```
"beneficiary" means a person who has become entitled to receive any death benefit;
"child", except in the term "eligible child", means a person under the age of 18;
"death benefit" means a benefit payable on the death of a member under—
Part 8 of the 2014 Regulations;
Part E of Section I:
section 4 of Section II;
Part F of Section III;
"decision" means an opted-out service election, an immediate choice decision or a deferred choice
decision;
"eligible decision-maker" means a person who may make—
(a) an opted-out service election in accordance with regulation 0;
an immediate choice decision in accordance with regulation 0;
a deferred choice decision in accordance with regulation 0;
"surviving adult" means—
(a) a surviving spouse;
a surviving civil partner;
```

alpha, a surviving partner within the meaning of regulation 101 of the 2014 Regulations;

Section I, a surviving adult dependant within the meaning of rule E.2 of that Section;

Section III, a surviving adult dependant within the meaning of rule F.2 of that Section.

In this Schedule, a reference to—

a beneficiary is a reference to a beneficiary of death benefits in relation to M's remediable service; an eligible child is a reference to an eligible child of M;

a surviving adult is a reference to a surviving adult in relation to M.

# Sole beneficiary: an adult

in relation to-

Where a person is—
the sole beneficiary, and
an adult,

the eligible decision-maker is that person.

# Sole beneficiary: a child

Where a person ("A") is the sole beneficiary, and a child,

the eligible decision-maker is A's guardian.

# Sole beneficiary: a body

Where a body (whether corporate or unincorporate) is the sole beneficiary, the eligible decision-maker is—

M's personal representative, or

where M has no personal representative, the scheme manager.

# Sole beneficiary: M's estate

Where M's estate is the sole beneficiary, the eligible decision-maker is M's personal representative.

# Multiple beneficiaries: including a surviving adult

Where—

two or more adults are the only beneficiaries, and one of those adults ("B") is a surviving adult,

the eligible decision-maker is B.

#### Multiple beneficiaries: including adult eligible children

—(2) Where—

two or more adults are the only beneficiaries,

none of those adults is a surviving adult, and

two or more of those adults are eligible children,

the eligible decision-maker is determined in accordance with sub-paragraph (2).

The eligible decision-maker is—

the person agreed upon by the adult eligible children, or

where no decision about whether to make an election has been received by the scheme manager by the day four weeks before an election must, in accordance with these Regulations, be received by the scheme manager, the scheme manager.

# Multiple beneficiaries: nominated individuals only

—(3) Where—

two or more adults (the "nominated adults") are beneficiaries of a lump sum death benefit, and none of the following are beneficiaries—

a surviving adult, or

an eligible child (whether or not an adult),

the eligible decision-maker is determined in accordance with sub-paragraph (2).

The eligible decision-maker is—

M's personal representative;

where M has no personal representative, the person agreed upon by the nominated adults;

where—

M has no personal representative, and

no decision about whether to make an election has been received by the scheme manager by the day four weeks before an election must, in accordance with these Regulations, be received by the scheme manager, the scheme manager.

# Multiple beneficiaries: non-adult eligible children

Where the only beneficiaries are children, two or more of which are eligible children, the eligible decision-maker is—

where one person has parental responsibility for all the eligible children, that person;

otherwise-

M's personal representative, or

where M has no personal representative, the scheme manager.

#### Multiple beneficiaries: nominated children only

Where the only beneficiaries of lump sum death benefits are two or more children who are not eligible children, the eligible decision-maker is—

where one person has parental responsibility for all the children, that person;

otherwise-

M's personal representative, or

where M has no personal representative, the scheme manager.

# Multiple beneficiaries: one or more adults and one or more children

—(4) Where the beneficiaries include one or more adults and one or more children—

M's personal representative is the eligible decision-maker;

where M has no personal representative, and—

one of the beneficiaries is a surviving adult, that surviving adult is the eligible decision-maker;

none of the beneficiaries is a surviving adult and-

one or more of the beneficiaries is an eligible child, or

none of the beneficiaries is a surviving adult or an eligible child,

the eligible decision-maker is determined in accordance with sub-paragraph (2).

Where sub-paragraph (1)(b)(ii) applies, and—

all relevant children are under 18 and-

have the same guardian, the eligible decision-maker is that guardian;

do not have the same guardian, the eligible decision-maker is the scheme manager;

all relevant children are 18 or over, the eligible decision-maker is—

the person agreed upon by those relevant children, or

where no decision about whether to make an election has been received by the scheme manager by the day four weeks before an election must, in accordance with these Regulations, be received by the scheme manager, the scheme manager;

one or more relevant children are under 18 and one or more of the relevant children are 18 or over, the eligible decision-maker is the person agreed upon by—

the relevant children who are 18 or over, and

the guardian (or guardians) of the relevant children who are under 18.

In sub-paragraph (2), "relevant children" means—

where sub-paragraph (1)(b)(ii)(aa) applies, eligible children;

where sub-paragraph (1)(b)(ii)(bb) applies, a person who is a beneficiary and who meets any of conditions A, B or C as set out in regulation 113(2), (3) and (4) of the 2014 Regulations.

#### Other cases

In any case not covered by paragraphs 2 to 11, the eligible decision-maker is the scheme manager.

# **EXPLANATORY NOTE**

(This note is not part of the Regulations)

The Public Service Pensions Act (Northern Ireland) 2014 (c. 2) ("PSPA(NI) 2014") makes provision, and confers powers to make further provision (in the form of "scheme regulations" as defined in section 1 of PSPA(NI) 2014), about the establishment of public service pension schemes. The Public Service (Civil Servants and Others) Pensions Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2014 (S.R. 2014 No. 290) ("the 2014 Regulations") are the scheme regulations establishing alpha, the successor civil service pension scheme to the Principal Civil Service Pension Scheme (Northern Ireland) ("the PCSPS(NI)"). The 2014 Regulations provided for transitional protection for certain cohorts of PCSPS(NI) members. This transitional protection was subsequently found to unlawfully discriminate between civil service pension scheme members on the basis of age.

The Public Service Pensions and Judicial Offices Act 2022 (c. 7) ("PSPJOA 2022"), at Chapter 1, makes provision, and confers powers for scheme regulations under PSPA(NI) 2014 to make further provision, in relation to specified service ("remediable service" as defined in section 1 of PSPJOA 2022) of members who

benefitted from transitional protection, and of members who did not benefit from transitional protection only by reason of their age. Section 27 of PSPJOA 2022 requires certain powers to make scheme regulations to be exercised in accordance with Treasury directions. Section 38(1) of PSPJOA 2022 defines Treasury directions, in relation to new and existing schemes referenced in the PSPA(NI) 2014, as meaning directions given by the Department of Finance in Northern Ireland (DoF(NI)).

These Regulations are scheme regulations under PSPA(NI) 2014 and in accordance with PSPJOA 2022 in relation to a member's remediable service in the PCSPS(NI) and alpha. They are, to the extent required by section 27 of PSPJOA 2022, made in accordance with DoF(NI) directions under that section (in the form of The Public Service Pensions (Exercise of Powers, Compensation and Information) Directions (Northern Ireland) 2023). These Regulations have retrospective effect, which is authorised by section 3(3)(b) of PSPA(NI) 2014.

Part 2 of these Regulations makes provision about when and to whom a remediable service statement is to be provided by the scheme manager (as defined in regulation 2(1)), as well as the contents of the remediable service statement.

Part 3 makes provision about the principal decisions that may be made in relation to a member's remediable service—

- Chapter 1 makes provision about when and how an election may be made for service in respect of which a member opted-out of alpha to be reinstated and treated as remediable service;
- Chapter 2 makes provision about when and how a decision may be made, or be deemed to have been made, about whether the remediable service of a pensioner or deceased member (an "immediate choice member") is to be treated as service in the PCSPS(NI) or in alpha;
- Chapter 3 makes provision similar to Chapter 2, but in relation to the remediable service of an active or deferred member (a "deferred choice member").

Part 4 makes provision about cases in which the pension rights secured by virtue of a member's remediable service are at issue in proceedings relating to the member's separation from a spouse or civil partner—

- (a) Chapter 1 makes provision about sharing the value of such rights under a pension sharing order where they are subject to a pension debit under Article 26 of the Welfare Reform and Pensions (Northern Ireland) Order 1999 (S.I. 1999/3147 (N.I. 11)). It provides, in particular, for the calculation or, where appropriate, the re-calculation of the value of a pension debit and a pension credit in relation to the rights;
- Chapter 2 makes provision about the calculation of the value of rights for the purposes of sharing those rights under an arrangement other than a pension sharing order.

Part 5 makes provision about lump sum voluntary contributions paid by a member during the period of their remediable service, and periodical contributions paid by a member under an arrangement which commenced during the period of their remediable service, to secure additional pension rights—

- (a) Chapter 1 makes provision about rights to additional pension secured in the PCSPS(NI) or alpha in accordance with which rights are conferred or, where relevant, varied so that they reflect the value of rights that would have been secured in the civil service pension scheme in respect of which the member's pension benefits secured by virtue of their remediable service ultimately become payable;
- Chapter 2 makes provision about rights to effective pension age secured in alpha in accordance with which, on a decision for the member's remediable service to be treated as service in the PCSPS(NI), the rights are either converted into PCSPS(NI) additional pension or they are extinguished and compensation is paid in relation to them;
- Chapter 3 makes provision which causes additional pension rights secured in, and benefits in relation to such rights paid out of, alpha to be treated as secured in, or paid out of, the PCSPS(NI), and for financial corrections of any pension benefits paid in respect of the remediable service of an immediate choice member in relation to such rights;
- Chapter 4 makes provision enabling a member who did not have the opportunity to elect to purchase rights to effective pension age in respect of remediable service to do so retrospectively.

Part 6 makes provision about transfers in and out of a civil service pension scheme of pension rights during the period of a member's remediable service—

- (a) Chapter 1 makes provision about, among other things, the provision of a remediable service statement to a person who has transferred out rights in respect of remediable service and in respect of whom a remediable service statement is not otherwise required to be provided;
- Chapter 2 makes provision about transfers in and out of a civil service pension scheme on a cash equivalent basis, including provision about the calculation (and, where appropriate, the recalculation) of the value of a cash equivalent transfer value, and the making and accepting of payments in relation to the transfer value of rights secured by virtue of remediable service;
- Chapter 3 makes provision similar to Chapter 2, but in relation to transfers in and out of a civil service pension scheme on a club basis;

#### Chapter 4 makes provision for—

transfers into alpha in respect of rights secured by virtue of remediable service to be treated as being transferred into the PCSPS(NI);

rights transferred into the PCSPS(NI) to be varied so that they reflect the value of rights in the civil service pension scheme in respect of which rights secured by virtue of a member's remediable service ultimately become payable;

financial corrections of any pension benefits paid in respect of the transferred-in rights of an immediate choice member.

#### Part 7 makes provision about special cases—

(a) Chapter 1 makes provision about the reassessment of ill-health retirement applications which may have been treated differently if they had been assessed in a member's alternative civil service pension scheme;

# Chapter 2 makes provision about—

protecting the amount of any child pension which is already in payment so that it will not be reduced as a result of the PSPJOA 2022 or these Regulations;

ensuring that a member of Section II of the PCSPS(NI) has the same rights in relation to nominating persons to receive a death benefit as members of alpha and of Sections I and III of the PCSPS(NI);

allowing members who would, but for the transitional protection, have been able to aggregate separate periods of pensionable service in the PCSPS(NI).

Part 8 makes provision about cases in which a person has already obtained a remedy in relation to their remediable service. Such persons are treated for the purposes of PSPJOA 2022 and these Regulations as if they were an immediate choice member who has elected to receive PCSPS(NI) benefits in relation to their remediable service.

Part 9 makes provision about any amounts ("relevant amounts") owed to or by a person as a result of PSPJOA 2022 or these Regulations—

- (a) Chapter 2 makes provision for the calculation of interest on relevant amounts, for the increase of benefits instead of the payment of a relevant amount, for the making of an application where a person wishes to claim compensation, and for the netting off of relevant amounts owed to and by a person;
- Chapter 3 makes provision about the reduction and waiver of relevant amounts, in particular a requirement for the scheme manager to reduce some relevant amounts by tax relief amounts and, the discretion of the scheme manager to reduce or waive relevant amounts owed by a person to a scheme in certain circumstances, and the option to defer payment of certain relevant amounts owed to a member until an election is made in relation to the member's remediable service;

Chapter 4 makes provision about when and how relevant amounts must be paid.

An impact assessment has not been completed for these Regulations. An Explanatory Memorandum has been published alongside these Regulations on http://www.legislation.gov.uk.